

# State of Gender Equality and Climate Change in South Asia and the Hindu Kush Himalaya











#### © 2022 ICIMOD. All rights reserved.

International Centre for Integrated Mountain Development (ICIMOD)

This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution Non-Commercial, No Derivatives 4.0 International License

(https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0/)

#### Note

This publication may be reproduced in whole or in part and in any form for educational or nonprofit purposes without special permission from the copyright holder, provided acknowledgement of the source is made. ICIMOD would appreciate receiving a copy of any publication that uses this publication as a source. No use of this publication may be made for resale or for any other commercial purpose whatsoever without prior permission in writing from ICIMOD. ICIMOD grants to UNEP a perpetual, royalty free, non-exclusive and transferable license to print, copy, distribute and translate the material, provided that it is for non-commercial purposes.

The views and interpretations in this publication are those of the author(s). They are not attributable to ICIMOD and do not imply the expression of any opinion concerning the legal status of any country, territory, city or area of its authorities, or concerning the delimitation of its frontiers or boundaries, or the endorsement of any product.

This publication is available in electronic form at www.icimod.org/himaldoc



South Asia and the Hindu Kush Himalaya ranks among the poorest, most food insecure and water-stressed in the world. In this context, climate change represents a major threat, exacerbating poverty and worsening socioeconomic and gender inequalities.

While significant strides have been made in reducing the gender gap in the region, women continue to be underrepresented in climate decision-making processes. Climate policies remain unable to adequately take their specific needs and vulnerabilities into account. In South Asia and the Hindu Kush Himalaya, women are more likely than men to experience poverty, which, coupled with women's unequal access to education and healthcare, contributes to their marginal positions.

Women and other marginalised groups' full, equal, and meaningful participation and representation in decision-making processes is critical to meeting the collective goal of limiting global warming to 1.5 °C and achieving sustainable development. The UN Environment Programme (UNEP) and United Nations Entity for Gender Equality and the Empowerment of Women (UN Women) commend the efforts of the International Centre for Integrated Mountain Development (ICIMOD) to put gender equality on the sub-regional agenda.

We are pleased to present this State of Gender Equality and Climate Change Assessment Report, which provides an up-to-date sub-regional level analysis and evidence of the gendered impacts in the key adaptation and mitigation sectors of agriculture, water, and renewable energy. The report draws from the contributions of governments and civil society across ten countries to bring practices and lessons to the forefront to redesign strategies and facilitate integrated policy solutions.

It is our vision that this report will increase regional and national knowledge and dialogue, while providing the key evidence needed to fully implement the commitments made to reduce gendered vulnerabilities to climate change. Thereby contributing to delivering on the Paris Agreement and creating a pathway towards a just, resilient, and sustainable future for all.





Dechen Tsering

UNEP Regional Director and Representative for Asia and the Pacific





Sarah Knibbs

UN Women Regional Director a.i. for Asia and the Pacific



South Asia and the Hindu Kush Himalaya are among the regions that are most vulnerable to the impacts of climate change. Adverse effects attributable to the changing climate are fast accelerating here – about 40 per cent of total global climate disasters occur in these regions and their geologically fragile mountains and coastal floodplains are vulnerable to erosion, landslides, floods, droughts, and saltwater intrusion.

The present assessment report investigates gender and social inequalities in the key sectors of agriculture, water and energy, and climate action in South Asia and the Hindu Kush Himalaya. Climate change is widening the gender gap and existing social inequalities that are due, in large part, to women's inadequate access to and control over productive resources, their limited mobility, and their traditionally restricted voice in decision making. Consistent with findings of other studies, the present report finds that women and girls are more vulnerable to climate change and its impacts. Importantly, it takes note of the adaptation challenges that vary across different socioeconomic groups in the South Asian and HKH settings. Through this lens, it suggests viable steps to reduce gender and social inequalities in the face of climate change.

As most countries in South Asia and the HKH transition to low-emission development pathways, efforts are in the works to integrate mitigation and adaptation solutions across sectors – including the water, energy, and agriculture sectors – to limit global warming to

1.5 °C and reach net zero emissions by 2050. The governments in these regions are committed to promoting gender equality and social inclusion in climate change actions across sectors. To this end, multiple policies have been formulated and international commitments such as the Sustainable Development Goals and Nationally Determined Contributions have been ratified.

A major constraint, however, as highlighted in this report, lies in the implementation of supporting policies and laws. As an intergovernmental regional knowledge centre, ICIMOD works with its member countries and partners to address gender and social inequalities in climate action and implementation. We do so through capacity building and sensitising communities and institutions on gender equality and social inclusion – we establish gender resource groups, support women in entrepreneurial and leadership roles, and work towards inclusive development and growth. With the vision of 'a greener, more inclusive, and climate resilient Hindu Kush Himalaya' in our Strategy 2030, ICIMOD will continue to have gender equality and social inclusion as a core area of focus. We see this report as a contribution to the vast developing body of knowledge on gender equality and climate change – and thus enable further progress and action – across South Asia and HKH



Pema Gyamtsho

Director General International Centre for Integrated Mountain Development



Izabella Koziell

Deputy Director General International Centre for Integrated Mountain Development

## Table of contents

Acknowledgements	01		
Acronyms and abbreviations	02		
List of figures	05		
List of tables	05		
Executive summary	06		
l Introduction	13		
ll Methodology	17	<ul><li>2.1</li><li>2.2</li><li>2.3</li><li>2.4</li><li>2.5</li><li>2.6</li></ul>	Geographical focus Objectives Research questions Scope and assessment criteria Analytical framework Identification of best practices
III The regional context: South Asia and the Hindu Kush Himalaya	25	<ul><li>3.1</li><li>3.2</li><li>3.3</li><li>3.4</li><li>3.5</li></ul>	Situation, challenges, and opportunities Status of gender equality and social inclusion (GESI) in the region Climate change and its impacts in the region Policy landscape on gender and climate change in the region 3.4.1 Policy landscape on GESI in the region 3.4.2 Policy landscape on climate change in the region Regional and national priorities on climate action and gender integration
IV Sectoral assessment and GESI integration	57	4.1	Drivers, pressures, state and trends of climate change in key sectors 4.1.1 Agriculture sector 4.1.2 Energy sector 4.1.3 Water sector Impacts of climate change on GESI in the sectors 4.2.1 Agriculture sector 4.2.2. Energy sector 4.2.3. Water sector

		4.3	Integration of GESI in the key regional and national policy documents of the three sectors
			4.3.1 Agriculture sector
			4.3.2 Energy sector
			4.3.3 Water sector
		4.4	Best practices
			4.4.1 Climate Policy Documents
			4.4.2 Agriculture sector
			4.4.3 Energy sector
			4.4.4 Water sector
v	91	5.1	Overall recommendations
Policy recommendations and way forward		5.2	Agriculture sector
		5.3	Energy sector
		5.4	Water sector
References	96		
Annexes	112		

### Acknowledgements

The authors would like to thank the UN Environment Programme (UNEP) for inviting us to undertake this study as part of "Empower Women for Climate-Resilient Societies", a project jointly implemented by UNEP and UN Women, with funding from the Swedish International Development Cooperation Agency (Sida). We are thankful for the support and cooperation from UN Women, UNEP, and ICIMOD. We also thank all the respondents and stakeholders for their inputs and suggestions.

The study was partially supported by the core funds of ICIMOD contributed by the governments of Afghanistan, Austria, Bangladesh, Bhutan, China, India, Myanmar, Nepal, Norway, Pakistan, Sweden, and Switzerland.

The authors greatly benefitted from discussions with their colleagues at ICIMOD, Kamala Gurung (Gender and Natural Resource Management Specialist) and Amina Maharjan (Senior Livelihoods and Migration Specialist). The authors are also grateful to Mamata Shrestha for her support in organising the stakeholder consultation and the launch event for this report.

#### Authors

Chanda Gurung Goodrich, Abid Hussain, Binaya Pasakhala, Kosar Bano, Sanjeev Bhuchar, Vishwas Sudhir Chitale, Suman Bisht, Aditya Bastola, and Simran Silpakar

#### Reviewers and collaborators

Annette Wallgren, UN Environment Programme Parimita Mohanty, UN Environment Programme Vera Ariadne Pokorny, UN Environment Programme Maria Holtsberg, UN Women Athena Denise Galao, UN Women Amy Reggers, UN Women Bindu Bhandari, UN Women Dilruba Haider, UN Women Trisha Ann Gabrielle Albay, UN Women Avishek Malla, ICIMOD

#### Editors

Samuel Thomas (ICIMOD), Rachana Chettri (ICIMOD), and Anil Kumar Jha (ICIMOD)

#### Design and layout

Mohd Abdul Fahad (ICIMOD) and Punam Pradhan (ICIMOD)

#### Photos

Alex Treadway: Pages 16, 70, 76 Farhan Sadik: Page 90 Jitendra Bajracharya (ICIMOD): Pages 11, 12, 23, 24, 36, 47, 55, 64, 88 Mohammad Rakibul Hasan: Page 56 Sujit Sana: Page 21 Wu Ning: Page 95

# Acronyms and abbreviations

ADS	Agriculture Development Strategy
AFSP	Agriculture and Food Security Policy
ANPDF	Afghanistan National Peace and Development Framework
ANREP	Afghanistan National Renewable Energy Policy
BBIN	Bangladesh, Bhutan, India, Nepal
BCCSAP	Bangladesh Climate Change Strategy and Action Plan
BCFF	Bangladesh Climate Fiscal Framework
BIMSTEC	Bay of Bengal Initiative for Multi-Sectoral Technical and Economic Cooperation
CBET	Cross Border Energy Trade
CEDAW	Convention on the Elimination of all Forms of Discrimination against Women
CMIP	Coupled Model Intercomparison Project
CMIP6	Coupled Model Intercomparison Project Phase 6
COVID-19	Corona Virus Disease of 2019
CSOs	Civil Society Organisations
DFAT	Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade
DPSIR	Driver Pressure State Impact Response
DRM	Disaster Risk Management
EV	Electric Vehicle
FRUs	Family Response Units
GALS	Gender Action and Learning System
GESI	Gender Equality and Social Inclusion
GHG	Greenhouse Gases
GLOF	Glacial Lake Outburst Flood
GMS	Gender Management System
GPAG	Gender Policy Advocacy Group
GRBC	Gender Responsive Budget Committee
НКН	Hindu Kush Himalaya
ICIMOD	International Centre for Integrated Mountain Development
IEP	Integrated Energy Policy
ILO	International Labour Organization
INGO	International Non-governmental Organisation
IORA	Indian Ocean Rim Association
IPCC	Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change
IUCN	International Union for Conservation of Nature
LAPAs	Local Adaptation Plans for Action

MGC	Mekong-Ganga Cooperation
MBI	Myanmar-Bangladesh-India
MCCP	Myanmar Climate Change Policy
MCCMP	Myanmar Climate Change Master Plan
MCCS	Myanmar Climate Change Strategy
MCCSAP	Myanmar Climate Change Strategy and Action Plan
MOF	Ministry of Finance
NAPA	National Adaptation Programme of Action
NAPWA	National Action Plan for the Women of Afghanistan
NDCs	Nationally Determined Contributions
NEAP	National Environmental Action Plan
NGOs	Non-governmental Organisations
NPC	National Planning Commission
OHCHR	Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights
PM-KUSUM	Prime Minister's Farmer Energy Security and Upliftment Campaign
PoVAW	Prevention of and Protection from Violence Against Women
RCI	Regional Cooperation and Integration
RE	Renewable Energy
RGGVY	Rajiv Gandhi Gramin Vidyutikaran Yojana
RMS	Resilient Mountain Solutions
RREP	Rural Renewable Energy Policy
RTI	Reproductive Tract Infections
SAARC	South Asian Association for Regional Cooperation
SAARC-GPAG	SAARC Gender Policy Advocacy Group
SACEP	South Asia Co-operative Environment Programme
SAGIB	SAARC Gender Information Base
SANP	Strategic National Action Plan for Disaster Risk Reduction
SARI/E	South Asia Regional Initiative for Energy
SASEC	South Asia Sub-regional Economic Cooperation
SDGs	Sustainable Development Goals
SEWA	Self-Employed Women's Association
SHDP	Sustainable Hydropower Development Policy
SMEs	Small and Medium sized enterprises
SLCPs	Short Lived Climate Pollutants
TCARD	Technical Committee on Agriculture and Rural Development
TES	Total Energy Supply

LSGA Local Self-Governance Act

TPES	Total Primary Energy Supply
UNDP	United Nations Development Programme
UNEP	United Nations Environment Programme
UNESCAP	United Nations, Economic and Social Commission for Asia and the Pacific
UNFCCC	United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change
UNWC	United Nations Watercourse Convention
UN Women	United Nations Entity for Gender Equality and the Empowerment of Women
USAID	United States Agency for International Development
UTI	Urinary Tract Infections
WWA	Water Apportionment Accord
WAPDA	Water and Power Development Authority Act
WASH	Water, Sanitation and Hygiene
WCRPA	Women and Children Repression Prevention Act
WGWEE	Working Group on Women's Economic Empowerment
WRC	Water Resources Council
WRS	Water Resources Secretariat
WUAs	Water Users Associations

## List of figures

Figure 1.	The map of South Asia and the HKH	18
Figure 2.	Gender and intersectionality framework	21
Figure 3.	The gender integration continuum framework	22
Figure 4.	Climate induced changes and hazards in the HKH	60

### List of tables

Table 1.	The Global Gender Gap Index 2021 rankings	28
Table 2.	Ranking and scores in the four sectors (Year 2021)	30
Table 3.	International Labour Organization (ILO) Conventions and their status	33
Table 4.	Major national policy documents that promote gender equality in South Asia and the HKH	37
Table 5.	Climate change laws and policies of the South Asian and HKH countries	42
Table 6.	Regional priorities on climate action and gender integration in policy documents	48
Table 7.	Gender integration in key national priorities on climate action	49
Table 8.	Total greenhouse gas emissions and emissions from the agriculture and energy sector	59
Table 9.	Integration of GESI in agriculture sector policies and programmes	73
Table 10.	GESI integration in energy sector policies and programmes	78
Table 11.	GESI integration in water sector policies and programmes	81

# Executive summary

Climate change is a global emergency that reaches beyond national borders and impacts both human and natural systems. Rising temperatures, changes in precipitation patterns, and an increased incidence of hazards have clear and severe impacts on the poorest and most marginalised communities, further compounding social and gender inequalities. South Asia and the Hindu Kush Himalaya (HKH) are among the regions that are most vulnerable to the impacts of climate change. Its adverse impacts are worsening and becoming more evident here. About 40 per cent of all global climate-related disasters occur in South Asia and the HKH, which have geologically fragile areas such as mountains and coastal floodplains – vulnerable to erosion, landslides, floods, drought, and saline intrusion. The HKH, in particular, faces high rates of glacier melt, erratic precipitation patterns, and increased incidences of floods and dry spells.

The impacts of climate change are leading to severe consequences such as increased food insecurity, poverty, and social and gender inequalities. Through a cyclical relation, these consequences are also the root causes of climate vulnerability. Reducing climate risks demands that we address these root causes. An understanding of gender equality and social inclusion (GESI), among other issues, is central to understanding people's capacities to cope with and adapt to climate change induced impacts, including recognising the prevalence of patriarchal systems in most South Asian and HKH countries.

The main goal of this assessment is to provide evidence to support the development and implementation of gender-responsive climate policies and programmes at the country level as well as improve regional cooperation towards this end in South Asia and the HKH. In this regard, the report assesses the state of gender equality and climate change by analysing three climate-affected sectors – agriculture, water, and energy (with a focus on renewable energy). The assessment covers all 10 countries which fall in South Asia and the HKH – Afghanistan, Bangladesh, Bhutan, China, India, Maldives, Myanmar, Nepal, Pakistan, and Sri Lanka. In addition, regional frameworks and mechanisms have also been considered, particularly for assessing the challenges to and potential for regional cooperation around GESI-centric climate action in selected sectors. These sectors were chosen based on their importance to livelihoods and their high susceptibility to climate change impacts. Information for the assessment was gathered from published literature, national policy documents, and regional frameworks and mechanisms. The assessment also benefitted from inputs gathered through a virtual survey of experts and through a stakeholder consultation workshop.

The report has found that there are gendered differences in the severity of climate change impacts and the ability to adapt. Women and girls are more vulnerable to climate change and its impacts, and their adaptive capacities are limited. Climate change is further widening the gender gap and worsening existing social inequalities due to women's inadequate access to and control over productive resources, and their limited mobility and voice in decision making. To address this, there is a need to mainstream gender into decision making at all levels – from policy to practice. This would open up avenues for women to take charge and find the autonomy needed to work towards solutions that address the issues inherent in current socio-ecological systems.

#### Existing policies on GESI, climate change and the agriculture, energy, and water sectors

The policy documents reviewed for this report collectively reveal the commitment of South Asian and the HKH countries to promoting gender equality through their constitutional mandates and their ratification of international instruments. Additionally, the countries have several laws and policies in place that promote gender equality and social inclusion. However, the implementation of these policies and laws present major constraints. This is despite the fact that these countries all have climate-related laws, policies, and institutional frameworks in place to ensure implementation of their climate action targets, their Nationally Determined Contributions (NDCs), and the Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs) – SDG 13 on Climate Action, in particular. Notably, most countries in South Asia and the HKH are transitioning to low-emission development pathways that integrate mitigation and adaptation solutions across sectors – including in water, energy, and agriculture – and are committed to the global 1.5 °C target and to achieving net zero emissions by 2050. To achieve these targets, all nations have either developed or are in the process of developing country-specific National Adaptation Programmes of Action (NAPAs).

However, when it comes to linking and integrating gender concerns into climate policies and commitments, analysis has revealed that the uptake has been slow in the region. Although climate change is a central agenda for most governments in their planning and policies, the focus on gender has not been given due attention and has remained unclear so far (Patel et al 2019, p. 147). Consequently, most national policy documents examined in this report are only accommodative to gender (and social inclusion) concerns. This means that governments, while aware of gendered differences and acknowledging of them, are yet to take the kind of proactive action needed to change the status quo. Most policy documents lack explicit provisions for addressing the specific vulnerabilities of women across sectors and the inequalities that result from prevailing (and unequal) norms, roles, and relations. While there are good examples related to GESI policy and implementation from South Asia and the HKH, they are few and far between.

On the regional front, most countries in South Asia and the HKH have bilateral agreements and treaties, which are important for tackling climate change and disaster risks. Two major regional platforms for potential collaboration in the arena of climate change are the South Asian Association for Regional Cooperation (SAARC) and the Bay of Bengal Initiative for Multi-Sectoral Technical and Economic Cooperation (BIMSTEC). On environmental management, SAARC member countries have committed to working together against climate change, raising a collective voice at international fora, and intensifying regional cooperation to strengthen their disaster management capabilities. However, implementation has proven to be a major bottleneck - countries have diverse approaches to environmental matters, each one anchored in country-specific concerns; there is limited scope to address transboundary and regional issues. With BIMSTEC, the establishment of the BIMSTEC Centre for Weather and Climate Change is a notable initiative, achieved through a memorandum of association signed by the governments of Bangladesh, Bhutan, India, Myanmar, Nepal, Sri Lanka, and Thailand. For the HKH countries, a major step towards stronger regional cooperation has been a joint declaration signed in 2020 in support of the HKH Call to Action – built on the HKH Assessment Report – for a prosperous, poverty-free HKH that is food, energy, and water secure as well as climate and disaster resilient communities in the mountains, downstream regions, and beyond.

Major findings at the sectoral level

The key drivers and pressures in the agriculture, energy, and water sectors in South Asia and the HKH are population growth, rapid urbanisation, unsustainable agricultural and industrial practices, weak management systems, environmental pollution, and climate change. These are resulting in the degradation of natural resources, water scarcity, and food insecurity.

#### Agriculture sector

- Agricultural emissions in the region are on an upward trend. This is mainly due to use of synthetic fertilisers, burning of crop residue, and land degradation, which need to be addressed through sustainable agricultural practices with an ecological and socioeconomic focus, with co-benefits for climate change adaptation.
- Cereal yield in the region is projected to decline in the coming decades (Krishnamurthy et al. 2015; Shaw et al. 2022; Yan and Alvi 2021).
- Climate change has led to an increase in the outmigration of economically active men in search of better livelihood options and employment. Women, children, and the elderly are left behind, increasing the feminisation of agricultural labour and adversely affecting agricultural production, particularly in the mountain areas of HKH countries like China, India, Nepal, and Pakistan (Hussain et al. 2016; 2018; Rasul et al. 2014; Shi et al. 2018; Xu et al. 2019).
- Regional cooperation under SAARC has focused on agriculture research, extension, and their linkages with farmers, and on exchange of farm technology. However, agreements and declarations relating to food security and agriculture are either gender neutral or gender blind.
- In the border areas, women are engaged in the informal trade of agricultural products and inputs (CUTS International 2018a, 2021). Although the volume of trade is significant, its informal nature means that there are no regional or national policy measures to safeguard these women traders.
- Given its importance, all the countries of the HKH and South Asia have numerous
  policy documents focusing on agriculture. While these national agricultural policies
  recognise the vital role of women in the sector, most of them are silent on the
  persistent pay gap between women and men, and on the issue of women's lack of or
  limited access to and control over the resources necessary for agricultural activities.

#### Energy sector

- The energy sector's emissions are around 82 per cent of the total GHG emissions in South Asia and the HKH (ClimateWatch 2019). This trend is expected to rise due to rapidly increasing energy demand. Since 2000, demand has risen by 50 per cent, and is expected to increase further with population growth, industrialisation, and urbanisation (World Bank 2021; ENERGIA 2019).
- The share of renewable energy in the region's total energy supply is only 12 per cent. However, a gradual transition to renewable energy is taking place, particularly in remote and mountainous areas, where it is extremely difficult to set up grid lines for electricity. Governments are making attempts through national policies to increase the use of renewable energy and alternative fuels such as cooking gas and low-cost solar lighting systems, particularly in rural areas. However, a clear regional mechanism on renewable energy has not been adopted by countries.
- Energy poverty is intrinsically linked to economic poverty and has distinct gender characteristics that disproportionately affect women and girls. Unavailability and lack of access to clean and sustainable energy affects women and men differently due to their pre-existing responsibilities, vulnerabilities, and positions within society (UNEP 2013; ENERGIA 2019; IDS 2020; UNEP 2020a).
- Renewable energy in this region is becoming increasingly cost effective given the high crude oil prices, increasing demand for energy, and innovation in renewable technologies, resulting in a consistent decline in the cost of renewable energy.

- There is a big disparity in energy access among urban, rural, and mountainous settings in South Asia and the HKH (ENERGIA 2015; Patel et al. 2019; Ezeilo 2020).
- At the regional level, SAARC and BIMSTEC have a focus on energy. The SAARC Energy Centre (SEC) was set up to promote collaboration and coordination among South Asian countries and agreements have been signed, and under BIMSTEC, a memorandum of understanding for the establishment of the BIMSTEC Grid Interconnection was signed in 2018. However, social and gender issues do not feature in these agreements.
- The South Asia Regional Initiative for Energy (SARI/E) initiated by the US Agency for International Development (USAID) in 2000 specifically mentions gender mainstreaming in its fourth phase (2018–2022).
- At the national level, the countries have made some progress towards including GESI concerns in electricity-related policies and plans. For instance, Bangladesh, India, Nepal, and Pakistan have amended policies to include enhanced access to energy for women and marginalised groups. However, more attention is needed in these policies related to the productive use of energy and benefits to women from various energy options.

#### Water sector

- The problems associated with the water sector can be summarised as there being either too much or too little water i.e., floods, flash floods, glacial melt, erosion, and drought. Despite this situation, the water sector in the region remains undeveloped.
- Some parts of the region are already experiencing water stress, while water demand for agriculture, energy, industry, and human and livestock use is predicted to rise.
- Ninety per cent of water is used for the agriculture sector (Maja and Ayano 2020; Rasul 2016) and the remaining for industrial, drinking and household purposes.
- The countries in the region mostly have bilateral cooperation frameworks on management and utilisation of water resources, hydropower development, and data sharing. Gender equality and social inclusion are not integrated in these bilateral cooperation frameworks.
- At the national level, there are many national policy documents governing the management of water resources, and countries have, over the years, made significant efforts to mainstream gender within the water sector. However, there are several gaps in the policy provisions and implementation on the ground. For instance, women are not recognised in the policies on groundwater or irrigation water as these are tied to land rights, which are held by men.

The present assessment provides recommendations to address GESI concerns effectively and reduce the differential vulnerabilities of various groups of women and men in the face of a changing climate. Recommendations are categorised in terms of the appropriate period for action – short term (six months to two years), medium term (two to five years), and long term (five years and beyond) – and effective integration of GESI into policies and implementation plans. A summary of the recommendations is presented below:

#### Overall recommendations

Integrate GESI perspectives in the planning, implementation, and review processes of sectoral and climate policies and programmes (short term)

#### Recommendations

- Formulate mechanisms to ensure maintenance of gender disaggregated data, GESI-sensitive assessments, and monitoring and evaluation of interventions in the agriculture, energy, and water sectors to improve the effectiveness of policies for achieving gender and social equality (short term)
- Guarantee the meaningful participation of networks of women and marginalised groups in policy dialogues and in the development of climate-related interventions in these sectors (short term)
- Conduct analyses of institutional capacities on integrating GESI into policies and programmes, and implementing targeted capacity-building plans based on identified gaps (short term)
- Set up systems to avoid silo sectoral approaches and improve their capacity in mainstreaming GESI in policies and actions in a nexus way (short term)
- Implement gender-responsive budgeting and gender audits to ensure that GESI issues are reflected in all stages and phases of development programmes (medium term)
- Conduct regular evaluations of policy implementation to identify best practices and extract lessons learned to increase the impact of climate policies and action for women and socially marginalised communities, and for national policy refinement and sharing at the regional level (medium term)
- Strengthening the existing regional mechanisms for sharing knowledge, cross learning, and monitoring of the performance of climate change and sectoral policies using GESI indicators (long term)

#### Agriculture sector

- Ensure active, meaningful, and equitable participation of women and marginalised groups in all phases of policy formulation and implementation (short term)
- Promote gender-responsive and climate-resilient technologies to reduce the workload of women in agriculture (short term)
- Improve smallholder and women farmers' access to financial services (i.e., credit and insurance) and provide useable climate services (short term)
- Launch programmes to build capacity of women and marginalised groups as farm managers and entrepreneurs (medium and long term)
- Promote diversity in agriculture systems and establish infrastructure in vulnerable areas to promote value chains towards improving income and livelihoods, with a special focus on women and marginalised groups (medium and long term)
- Encourage private sector investment in women-led enterprises in agriculture (medium and long term)

#### Energy sector

- Initiate national capacity building and skill development programmes for women entrepreneurs to enable them to benefit from jobs and entrepreneurship opportunities created by renewable energy development and use (short term)
- Develop mechanisms for equitable benefit sharing from opportunities created by renewable energy sources (short term)
- Develop specific policies and programmes for improving access to affordable, appropriate, and innovative finance for women and marginalised groups to enable them to become successful energy entrepreneurs (medium term)

- Promote gender responsive and gender transformative investments from the public and private sectors to achieve renewable energy policy targets and fulfil energy needs (medium term)
- Ensure social safeguards and just transition in energy transition to renewables with the aim of minimising and compensating the socioeconomic adverse impacts on women and marginalised groups (medium term)
- Improve women's control over resources by allocating productive resources to enable them to benefit from renewable energy options and to use energy sources for improving livelihoods and wellbeing (long term)

#### Water sector

- Formalise, the inclusion of women in decision-making processes regarding water resources management and distribution (short term)
- Develop programmes to improve the access of households to adequate water for agriculture and drinking and domestic purposes (short term)
- Ensure equitable distribution of the benefits of water projects to both women and men in the communities (short term)
- Formulate clear guidelines on water rights in policies and ensure equitable access of women and the landless poor to water for agricultural and other uses (medium term)
- Promote multiple-use water systems that cater to diverse groups and fulfil the irrigation, domestic use, drinking, and ecosystems sustainability needs of large sections of a given community (long-term)





# I. Introduction

Climate change is now globally recognised as a major crisis of the century that threatens the very existence of humans on this planet. Evidence-based research from around the world underscores that climate change is not limited to biophysical impacts only; it has profound social implications, with the poorest and marginalized communities being most severely affected, resulting in widening of social and gender inequalities (Islam and Winkel 2017; Goodrich et. al 2019a; OHCHR 2019; Pross et al. 2020; Resurrección et al. 2019). The IPCC has identified Asia and the Pacific among the regions that are most vulnerable to the impacts of climate change. For instance, extreme weather and climate-related events accounted for 83 per cent of all disasters in Asia and the Pacific over the past decade and this increasing trend is expected to continue (IFRC 2020, UNESCAP 2019). Furthermore, this region is also witnessing rapid socio-economic changes because of globalisation, urbanisation, infrastructure development, population increase, migration, tourism, and COVID-19; added to this are conflicts and political tensions (Kelkar 2009; Goodrich et al. 2017a; Patel et al. 2019; Wester et al. 2019; Rasul et al. 2021). In such a scenario, the impacts of climate change will have major consequences for development - social, economic, and political - of the region. South Asia and the HKH comprise vast areas that are geologically fragile such as mountains and coastal floodplains, which are vulnerable to erosion, landslides, floods, droughts, and saline intrusion, among others. Not only are extreme weather conditions and events on the rise, but the rapid changes in temperature, precipitation patterns, and snowfall have become noticeable over the past decade. Persistent conditions of unprecedented population growth, low institutional capacities, increasing poverty, economic vulnerability, and high dependence on natural resources have added to the climate-related vulnerabilities across South Asia and the HKH (Mall et al. 2019).

The degree of climate change impacts varies among various groups of women and men, with the poor and marginalised sections of society facing more extreme effects (Carr and Thompson 2014; IPCC 2014; Goodrich et al. 2017b; Nelleman et al. 2011; Sultana 2010; UNFCCC 2019). Thus, the most vulnerable to climate change include women, children, elderly and people living with disability (Patel et al. 2019; Dankelman 2008; Sugden et al. 2014).

Initial understandings of vulnerability within climate science stem from the field of natural hazards and were understood as biophysical and related to the "ultimate impact of a hazard event" (Brooks 2003, p. 4) and the sensitivity of a geographically definable population and area (Brooks 2003; Füssel 2005). This was the approach or understanding of vulnerability that was used to inform the earlier works of the IPCC. As such, the Second Assessment Report defines vulnerability as the extent to which climate change may damage or harm a system (IPCC 1995) with a focus on regions vulnerable to climatic hazards and the number of people within these regions that would be at risk (Adger and Kelly 1999).

Until the early 1980s social scientists too largely followed such definitions of vulnerability with a biophysical understanding of the concept. A paradigm shift began with Wisner (1978) and Hewitt (1983), wherein there was a growing recognition that the impacts of hazardous events are not homogenous. It was recognised that vulnerability is shaped by social relations based on ethnicity, caste, generation, and gender (Harriss 1990; Kent 1991). It followed that vulnerability is largely determined by people's context and situation, that includes access to resources and opportunities based on their positions within physical and social worlds, and that the social conditions that shape vulnerability develop and

change much faster than the physical conditions (Dow 1992; Bohle et.al. 1994; Adger 2006). This gave rise to the concept of social vulnerability. The term has since become broader and increasingly interdisciplinary to incorporate the idea that vulnerability is not just a characteristic of some groups, rather vulnerability is produced, and driven by a wide variety of conditions. Vulnerability is not just dependent on hazards, rather it is defined by numerous socio-economic factors, and efforts to reduce vulnerability must therefore not only be confined to the hazard but also include the social systems within which vulnerability is produced (Wisner et al. 2004). Thus, gendered vulnerability is a subset of social vulnerability; it is the differential vulnerabilities of people based on their gender (Sugden et al 2014; Goodrich et al 2017a). It is critical to understand that the term "gender" does not refer to the binary categories of men and women, and must be considered as part of the heterogeneity in gender categories and intersectionalities (Ravera et al 2016). Another line of discourse on the intersection of gender and climate change originated from ecofeminism<sup>i</sup>, which emphasises that women would generally behave more sustainably towards environment than men (Datey et al. 2021). Feminist political ecology (FPE) made progress on this argument, recognising the intersectionality of gender with other social fault lines, and how this mediates and shapes gender-environment relations (Rocheleau et al. 1996; Molyneux 2007).

There is now a growing body of research on climate change-gender linkages, showing that women and men experience and respond to and or/adapt to climatic change and hazard events differently (Brody et al. 2008; IPCC 2007; Lambrou and Laub 2004; Lynn 2005; Neumayer and Plumper 2007). Within this body of research, there is significant amount of recognition that women and girls are often more vulnerable to climate change due to pervasive historical and existing gender-based discriminations that curtail their rights and access to assets, resources and power, thus excluding them from decision-making processes that affect their lives (Brody et al 2008; Demetriades and Esplen 2008; Aguilar 2009; Vincent et al. 2010, Kapoor 2011; Skinner 2011; Tschakert 2012, Alston 2014; Bartels et al. 2013; Okali and Naess 2013; Ravon 2014; IPCC 2014; Nursey-Bray 2015; Goodrich et. al. 2017a; Patel et. al. 2019; UNFCCC 2019; Datey et al. 2021). The most alarming consequence is that climate change could widen, and is already widening in many cases, the gender gap and the existing social inequalities due to the negative effects on gender division of labour and access to and control over resources.

However, women and girls are not inherently vulnerable to climate change (Arora-Jonsson 2011; Lambrou and Nelson 2010; Sultana 2010; Nelleman et al. 2011; Goodrich et al. 2019a), and as aptly put by Wisner et al (2003, p.16) "it is not the female gender itself that marks vulnerability...but rather gender in a specific situation". Therefore, not all women face the same type or degree of vulnerability to climate change.

Women's roles and responsibilities of managing and sustaining natural resources for their own and their families' livelihood place them at the frontline of adapting to climate change, thus often making them key agents in adaptation and mitigation (Nelleman et al. 2011; Goodrich et al. 2017a; Gurung and Bisht 2014; Datey et al. 2021). This is the basis on which women's traditional role as holders of local knowledge is often stressed in the discussions on resilience (Angels and Tarbotton 2001; Rothe 2017). Climate change can aggravate prevalent gender inequalities, while on the other hand gender and social inequalities influence or even shape coping and adaptation ability (UNDP 2013a; IUCN 2015). Thus, "any attempt to tackle climate change that excludes a gender analysis will be insufficient, unjust and therefore unsustainable" (MacGregor 2010, p. 14).



# II. Methodology

#### 2.1 Geographical focus

This assessment covers ten countries from South Asia and the Hindu-Kush Himalaya (Figure 1). South Asia consists of eight countries – Afghanistan, Bangladesh, Bhutan, India, Maldives, Nepal, Pakistan, and Sri Lanka. The HKH is the hilly and mountainous region extending 3500 km across eight countries - Afghanistan, Bangladesh, Bhutan, China, India, Nepal, Myanmar, and Pakistan. South Asia and the HKH have six common countries. The HKH includes two other countries - China and Myanmar - which are not part of South Asia, and South Asia has Maldives and Sri Lanka which are not the part of the HKH. In this assessment, it was important to mainstream the HKH and include the two additional countries (China and Myanmar) because this region is the lifeline of South Asia and one of the most vulnerable areas to climate change in the world (Wester et al. 2019). Any climate change induced event (i.e., flood, drought) occurring in the hill and mountain areas of the HKH has direct and severe impacts on the food security, economy, infrastructure, ecosystems and gender and social equalities in downstream areas (mainly in South Asia, and in parts of Southeast Asia). The HKH with a total area of 4.2 million km<sup>2</sup> contains the headwaters of 10 major river basins - the Amu Darya, Indus, Ganges, Brahmaputra (Yarlung Tsangpo), Irrawaddy, Salween (Nu), Mekong (Lancang), Yangtse (Jinsha), Yellow River (Huang He), and Tarim (Dayan) - providing ecosystem services (e.g., water, food, energy) to 240 million people in the region, and nearly 1.6 billion people in the downstream areas. Overall, more than 3 billion people benefit from the food produced in the river basins of the HKH (Wester et al. 2019).



2.2 Objectives	The overall objective of this report is to present data, analysis, and evidence on the state of gender equality and climate change in South Asia and the HKH to (1) increase national and regional knowledge and stimulate dialogue, and (2) catalyse appropriate actions by regional organisations, governments, and financing institutions for reducing gendered vulnerabilities to climate change. The specific objectives of the report are:				
	<ol> <li>To contribute to the development and implementation of regional policies and normative work on the linkages between gender equality and climate change.</li> </ol>				
	<ol> <li>To explore and collect evidence of the gendered dimensions of climate change impacts particularly in the energy, agriculture, and water sectors, in South Asia and the HKH.</li> </ol>				
	3. To show the extent of gender integration in climate change-related policy documents in the energy, agriculture, and water sectors.				
	<ol> <li>To recommend areas for further policy work and research and ways to enhance gender analysis and integration of gender equality considerations in climate-relevant regional policy frameworks.</li> </ol>				
2.3 Research questions	1. What are the linkages between gender equality and climate change?				
	2. What is the status of gender equality in the region and in the countries?				
	3. What is the climate change scenario in the region?				
	4. What is the gender equality and climate change policy landscape in the region?				
	5. To what extent have gender considerations been integrated into policy documents in the agriculture, energy, and water sectors in the region and in the countries?				
	6. What are the gendered impacts of climate change on agriculture, energy, and water in the region and in the countries?				
	7. What are the enablers and barriers to successful implementation of gender inclusion in these sectors?				
	8. How can inclusive and gender transformative climate action be implemented in existing climate policies and policy documents in the region (e.g., the NDC implementation roadmaps and action plans), especially in the agriculture, water, and energy sectors?				
2.4 Scope and assessment criteria	This report is based on a national and regional level assessment on the state of gender equality and climate change in three key adaptation and mitigation sectors (agriculture, energy, and water) across ten countries in South Asia and the HKH.				
	The report has followed established criteria for the 'assessment', considering the available data (mainly qualitative), peer reviewed publications, reliable reports, and policy documents (national policies, programmes, plans, and regional frameworks). In terms of methodology and implications, an assessment is different from a review. Review research speaks to other scientists in a particular field. However, the assessment critically evaluates current state of knowledge about a particular topic with an aim to suggest policy-oriented recommendations and inform relevant decision makers across sectors. Moreover, an assessment is mainly structured to address specific issues by translating scientific knowledge into easily understandable content that is important, legitimate, and credible to wider audiences (Wester et al. 2019). As mentioned earlier, this assessment is mainly conducted at national and regional levels. It has not covered the sub-national administrative units such as provinces and states within the countries. It is also important to mention				

here that the assessment is not in-depth in the case of China, due to the lack of access to

official reports and policy documents in the English language.

For this assessment, in addition to published literature, reports and policy documents, questionnaire survey of experts (virtual and face-to face where possible) and a stakeholder consultation workshop were conducted to improve the quality of content and validate the findings. The key experts and stakeholders were from government, NGOs, INGOs, CSOs, and regional organisations. The virtual survey (conducted in May 2022) received responses from 33 experts with experience in different sectors, climate change and gender issues (61 per cent women) from all ten countries in the region. The survey responses enabled the identification of the relevant policies and programmes in the countries and understand the status of GESI mainstreaming in policy documents. The survey was also helpful to identify best practices (in policies and programmes) in terms of GESI mainstreaming in policy measures and institutional steps taken to implement them effectively. The purpose of the stakeholder consultation (1 August 2022, involving 45 experts) was to validate the findings of the report and get critical feedback on the recommendations to make them more relevant and actionable.

The assessment examined the agriculture, water, and renewable energy sectors to analyse the drivers and pressures of climate change, the gendered impacts of climate change, and the status of gender integration in the policy documents in these sectors. The sectors are closely interlinked and serve as the basis for the lives, livelihoods, and wellbeing of people.

A consultative process between UNEP, UN Women, and ICIMOD informed the selection of these three sectors. This selection was based on:

- 1. High dependence of communities on these sectors for livelihoods
- 2. Sectors directly impacted by climate change
- 3. Importance of agriculture in the member states' economies and the sector's vulnerability to climate variability and extremes
- 4. Growing water stress and scarcity in the region
- 5. The urgent need to shift away from carbon-intensive to renewable forms of energy to mitigate further climate risks

An adapted version of the Driver-Pressure-State-Impact-Response (DPSIR) framework 2.5 Analytical framework (EEA 1999; Kristensen 2004) was adopted. This framework was used to examine the climate change dimension: drivers and pressures of climate change in the three sectors, its impacts on these sectors, the state of the sector due to climate change, and the responses, particularly policy responses, to these impacts. Gender analysis, using the gender and intersectionality framework (Figure 2) was applied to assess the differential vulnerabilities to and impacts of climate change based on gender and social differences. The gender and intersectionality framework was used because gender intersects with other social fault lines such as sex, class, caste, ethnicity, race, religion, age, (dis)ability, education, profession, as well as geographical location, to shape people's vulnerabilities and capacities. South Asia and the HKH are marked by such differences and variations that manifest in numerous forms of inclusion and exclusion, privilege and discrimination. Therefore, although the focus was on gender, the document also considered GESI where applicable. The gender integration continuum framework (Figure 3) was used to assess the level of gender integration in the policy documents. Using this framework, we examined how and to what extent gender, and where relevant social inclusion, are integrated in regional and country policies in the three sectors (energy, agriculture, and water).





#### Figure 3. The gender integration continuum framework



### 2.6 Identification of best practices

A simple criterion was used to identify best practices. In implementation strategies, initiatives, and programmes, identifying the best practices was straightforward and based on steps taken to mainstream GESI in actions. However, considering any policy document as a best practice requires some qualifying criteria. We considered those policy documents that adequately mainstreamed GESI in their goals and policy measures/instruments, and where some institutional steps were also taken towards effective implementation of these measures/instruments.





# III. The regional context: South Asia and the Hindu Kush Himalaya

### 3.1 Situation, challenges, and opportunities

The southern region of Asia, geographically defined as South Asia, consists of eight countries – Afghanistan, Bangladesh, Bhutan, India, Maldives, Nepal, Pakistan, and Sri Lanka. The region is defined by the hills and mountains to the north and the Indian Ocean to the south. The HKH consists of vast mountain ranges covering a geographical area of 3.4 million km<sup>2</sup> across eight countries: Afghanistan, Bangladesh, Bhutan, China, India, Myanmar, Nepal, and Pakistan. This region is home to 240 million people, and contains the headwaters of ten major Asian river systems, which provide water to 1.9 billion people (one-fourth of the world's population) in South Asia and Southeast Asia (Wester et al. 2019). Six countries sharing the geographical area of the HKH are also part of South Asia. Moreover, five out of the eight countries share coastlines with rapidly rising sea levels. South Asia houses approximately 15.5 and 12 per cent of the world's flora and fauna, respectively (SACEP 2016). A large proportion of the South Asian population depend on natural resources for their livelihoods.

South Asia is one of the poorest, most food insecure and water stressed regions in the world. The region also faces the big challenge of social and gender inequalities. Overall, alleviating poverty and ending hunger are priority agendas for South Asian countries (SAARC 2020; Asadullah et al. 2020). To achieve this, governments have prioritised economic growth. Five-year development plans, country specific targets to graduate from Least Developed Country status, and sustainable development growth narratives are inspired by strong poverty alleviation imperatives. Despite continuous efforts by governments, around one-third of the world's poor live in South Asia with about 65 per cent living in rural areas (The World Bank 2022) and primarily dependent on rain-fed agriculture. The prevalence of food and nutrition insecurity is also very high in this region (FAO 2017). In 2019, around 649 million people in South Asia were moderately or severely food insecure, 36 per cent of children (<5 years of age) were stunted, and 16 per cent were acutely malnourished (Rasul 2021). The situation is likely to worsen further because of COVID-19 (Rasul et al. 2021).

Climate change is one of the biggest challenges in South Asia, compounding poverty, food insecurity and socioeconomic inequalities (Shaw et al. 2022). The HKH areas in South Asia are highly vulnerable to climate induced hazards and their severe impacts. In the future, even if global warming is limited to 1.5 °C above pre-industrial levels, warming in the HKH will likely be at least 0.3 °C higher, and at least 0.7 °C higher in the northwest Himalaya and Karakoram (Krishnan et al. 2019). This could trigger a multitude of biophysical impacts, such as biodiversity loss, increased glacial melt, and less predictable water availability—all of which will impact livelihoods and wellbeing in the HKH (Krishnan et al. 2019). More than one billion people are at risk of exposure to increasing frequency and intensity of natural hazards in the HKH. There is an increasing trend in the number of disasters reported, resulting in huge loss of human lives and sizable economic losses (Vaidya et al. 2019). Air pollution in the region is pervasive with possible impacts on precipitation patterns and Himalayan glacier systems, in addition to the impact on health and agriculture (ICIMOD 2020a).

Despite many challenges, the region also has a huge potential to accelerate inclusive economic growth through regional policies and cooperation. South Asian countries have three formal platforms /intergovernmental organisations for regional cooperation on key regional challenges. These platforms include the South Asian Association for Regional Cooperation (SAARC), Bay of Bengal Initiative for Multi-Sectoral Technical and Economic Cooperation (BIMSTEC), and the Bangladesh, Bhutan, India, Nepal (BBIN)

Initiative. SAARC, which was established in 1985, focuses on issues of agriculture, rural development, telecommunications, meteorology, health, population activities, transport, postal services, scientific and technological cooperation, sports, arts, and culture. SAARC has five regional centres – Agriculture Centre (Dhaka, Bangladesh), Energy Centre (Islamabad, Pakistan), Cultural Centre (Colombo, Sri Lanka), Tuberculosis and HIV Centre (Kathmandu, Nepal), and Disaster Management Centre (New Delhi, India) (SAARC 2020). BIMSTEC is another platform/regional mechanism for cooperation among member countries. Of its seven member countries, four countries - Bangladesh, Bhutan, India, and Nepal – are in South Asia. This sub-regional organisation came into being on 6 June 1997 and focuses on cooperation in trade, technology, energy, transport, tourism, fisheries, agriculture, public health, poverty alleviation, counterterrorism, environment, culture, people to people contact, and climate change (BIMSTEC 2020). The BBIN Initiative, approved in May 1996, is a sub-regional body of countries in Eastern South Asia -Bangladesh, Bhutan, India, and Nepal. This sub-regional body aims to formulate, implement, and review quadrilateral agreements across areas such as water resources management, connectivity of power, transport, trade, and infrastructure (CUTS International 2018a).

In addition, there is also Asian Development Bank supported 'South Asia Sub-regional Economic Cooperation' (SASEC) programme which brings together Bangladesh, Bhutan, India, Maldives, Myanmar, Nepal, and Sri Lanka in a project-based partnership that aims to promote regional prosperity, improve economic opportunities, and build a better quality of life for the people of the sub-region (SASEC 2020; ADB 2020a). Established in 1982, the South Asia Co-operative Environment Programme (SACEP) is another intergovernmental organisation which is promoting regional cooperation in South Asia in the field of environment.

The International Centre for Integrated Mountain Development (ICIMOD), founded in December 1983, is intergovernmental learning and knowledge sharing organisation. Member countries include Afghanistan, Bangladesh, Bhutan, China, India, Myanmar, Nepal, and Pakistan. The centre aims to improve the wellbeing of men, women, and children of the Hindu Kush Himalaya in a healthy mountain environment. ICIMOD provides a platform for regional cooperation among countries on major transboundary issues such as climate change, hazards, social and gender inequalities, agriculture underdevelopment, and food, air pollution, biodiversity, energy, and water (ICIMOD, 2018).

#### 3.2 Status of gender equality and social inclusion (GESI) in the region

Gendered constructions, roles, and responsibilities are shaped by the culture and knowledge systems that underpin societies and determine what is deemed to be appropriate or inappropriate to being a female or a male. This means that understandings of gender and what it means to be either male or female are highly diverse and related to context (Arora-Jonsson 2011; Goodrich et al. 2019a, Joshi 2014, Lambrou and Nelson 2010; Lazar 2005; Sultana 2010; Nelleman et al. 2011; Resurrección et al. 2019). The increasing inequalities and gender issues are thus shaped by intersections between multiple identities of gender, class, caste, ethnicity, culture, and religion within diverse historical, political, economic, and organisational settings. Thus, in South Asia and the HKH, gender relations, women's status and experiences have been defined by historical and political events like nationalist movements, democracy, ethnic conflicts, wars, rise of religious fundamentalism, communism, identity politics and women's movements, as well as by urbanisation, globalisation, commercialisation, technological revolution, and infrastructure development.

Moreover, the overarching patriarchal values and social norms that are prevalent in the region determine the status of gender (in)equality across the life cycle stages (conception, birth, childhood, adolescence, and adulthood) (Gurung, 1999). Customs and cultural beliefs are used to 'control' women through sanctions, violence, and suppression of

human rights. All these factors restrict women from acquiring control over resources, freedom in choices and mobility, participation in decision making, and having basic rights and power. Thus, women continue to be inhibited by unequal power relations, and discriminatory norms, practices and attitudes that limit their access to resources, deny them ownership and control over critical productive resources, and systematically exclude them from decision making processes (Goodrich et al., 2017a). The region faces high rates of outmigration of men. While this leads to an immense increase in women's workload (Hussain et al. 2016), there is no corresponding increase in their control over productive resources or access to critical services (such as credit facilities, technical inputs), or in their role/space in decision making. In the last couple of years, the COVID-19 pandemic has further deepened pre-existing gender inequalities as more women have either lost their livelihoods or are experiencing decreased access to institutional services and a decline in income; gender based and domestic violence also increased in the region as many women and girls were forced to 'lock down' at home with their abusers (Alvi et al. 2021; Goodrich and Bano 2020; UN Women 2020a).

While considerable progress has been made in the region in recent years to reduce the gender gap in the various spheres viz. education, health, employment, political participation, and despite the many policy efforts by governments and non-governmental organisations, gender-based discrimination continues to hold back progress and development for both women and men. The global gender gap index<sup>#</sup> of 2021 shows that among the ten countries being examined in this report (out of 156 countries), only Bangladesh is in the top 70 in terms of gender parity (World Economic Forum 2021; see Table 1).

Table	1.	The	Global	Gender	Gad	Index	2021	rankings	s <sup>iii</sup>
rabie	••	1110	Giobai	Gender	oup	macx	2021	i uniting s	,

D I-*	<b>C</b>	Score (0-1) in	Rank change	Score change		
Kank"	Country	2021	2020	2020	2006	
65	Bangladesh	0.719	-15	-0.006	+0.092	
106	Nepal	0.683	-5	+0.003	+0.135	
107	China	0.682	-1	+0.006	+0.026	
109	Myanmar	0.681	5	+0.016	n/a	
116	Sri Lanka	0.670	14	-0,009	-0.050	
128	Maldives	0.642	-5	-0.004	n/a	
130	Bhutan	0.639	1	+0.004	n/a	
140	India	0.625	-28	-0.042	+0.024	
153	Pakistan	0.556	-2	-0.007	+0.013	
156	Afghanistan	0.444	n/a	n/a	n/a	

Source: The World Economic Forum 2021 \* \*Rank is out of 156 countries
The report's ranking of countries in four major sectors – economic participation and opportunity, educational attainment, health and survival, and political empowerment – does not paint a bright picture of the region, with most countries ranking below 100 in all the sectors. Three of the countries rank the lowest (156) and second lowest (155) in some spheres – Afghanistan ranks lowest in two spheres, i.e., economic participation and opportunity, and educational attainment; China and India rank lowest and second lowest respectively in the health and survival sphere. However, there are some positive and encouraging trends. For instance, in the political empowerment sphere, five countries rank above 100, and Maldives and Myanmar rank 1 under educational attainment and health and survival, respectively (Table 2).

In terms of economic participation and work opportunities, overall most of the countries in the region have done well in improving women's participation in economic activities. However, the economic gaps in India and Pakistan, two of the bigger countries, have widened in 2021 compared to 2020 (World Economic Forum 2021). A UNDP report (2015) identifies various disadvantages that women in the region face in economic participation and work opportunities. These include workload (unpaid work in the home and paid work outside the home), limited prospects in the formal sector, wage discrimination, lack of training opportunities and credit facilities, job insecurity, and harassment at work or in transit to the place of employment. As per the International Finance Corporation (IFC) website<sup>1</sup>, South Asia has the world's largest gender gap (18 per centage points) in account ownership at formal financial institutions and the lowest proportion of women-owned businesses of any region due to a significant financing gap for women-owned micro, small, and medium enterprises.

In the educational attainment sphere, much progress has been made but there are still differences in education levels across countries and genders. For example, the literacy rate among women in Maldives is 98.11 per cent, in China it is 95.16 per cent, in Myanmar it is 71.8 per cent, in India 65.8 per cent, in Nepal 59.7 per cent, in Bhutan 57 per cent, in Afghanistan 53.7 per cent, and in Pakistan 46.5 per cent. (World Economic Forum 2021). There is a remarkable decrease in the gender gap in primary education in the region. In the past decade, Maldives, China, India, and Sri Lanka have ensured access to primary education for almost all, closing the gender gap in the net enrolment ratio. However, prevailing gender norms, particularly in South Asia, often result in high dropout rates and low levels of achievement at the higher levels of education. For instance, in many countries, the gender norm of recognising women as care givers and home makers forces young girls to give more attention to learning domestic skills, taking over household chores, or supporting and learning subsistence agriculture over formal education (Sultana 2010). Furthermore, the practice of early marriages for girls, as well as ideologies of purdah (veil) or seclusion restricting their mobility adds to the higher dropout rate from school. Similarly, the strong pro male gender bias, which determines intrahousehold allocations of education expenditure, where families prefer spending money on educating boys over girls, also means more girls drop out of school (Banu 2016).

In the Health and Survival sphere Myanmar and Sri Lanka have fared very well. However, the persistent practices of child marriage or early marriage in most of the other countries is one of the big contributors to the existing gender gap in this sphere as maternal health has a direct link with age at marriage and pregnancy. In South Asia, 46 per cent of girls become child brides (Raj et al 2010). In many of the countries, pregnancy and giving birth are considered 'natural' phenomena requiring no extra attention to ensure a safe delivery. As a result, many women experience acute health damage that can affect physical, mental, sexual and/or productive and reproductive capabilities (Banu 2016).

When it comes to political representation, Bhutan, China, and Myanmar fare quite poorly with very low presence of women in politics. But even in the other countries, the representation of women in the political sphere is low, with no country having women's representation above 33 per cent, except Nepal (World Economic Forum 2021, p. 27). Given this context, Bangladesh and Nepal have resorted to reserving seats for women in the national and sub-national parliaments. Lack of representation and voice in decision making bodies means that women's concerns and needs to adapt to climate change are often ignored leading to top-down gender-neutral adaptation and resilience building strategies.

Sectors	Econ participa oppor	omic ation and rtunity	Educational attainment		Health an	ıd survival	Political empowerment		
	Rank*	Score (0 -1)	Rank*	Score (0 -1)	Rank*	Score (0 -1)	Rank*	Score (0 -1)	
Afghanistan	156	0.180	156	0.514	149	0.952	111	0.132	
Bangladesh	147	0.418	121	0.951	134	0.962	7	0.546	
Bhutan	130	0.556	117	0.954	131	0.963	137	0.082	
China	69	0.701	103	0.973	156	0.935	118	0.118	
India	151	0.326	114	0.962	155	0.937	51	0.276	
Maldives	138	0.491	1	1.000	148	0.955	117	0.121	
Myanmar	93	0.657	102	0.975	1	0.980	120	0.113	
Nepal	107	0.630	134	0.895	113	0.965	61	0.241	
Pakistan	152	0.316	144	0.811	153	0.944	98	0.154	
Sri Lanka	132	0.547	88	0.988	30	0.980	90	0.167	

## Table 2. Ranking and scores in the four sectors (Year 2021)

Source: The World Economic Forum 2021 \*Rank is out of 156 countries

3.3 Climate change and its impacts in the region

South Asia is vulnerable to various climate change issues and impacts that are intricately linked to the region's geography, economy, and population patterns. According to Ranasinghe et al. (2021) mean minimum and maximum daily temperatures in South Asia are increasing and winters are getting warmer faster than summers. The South Asian monsoon has shown contrasting behaviour over India and Pakistan. There is high confidence that there has been a decrease in mean rainfall over most parts of the eastern and central-north regions of India and an increase in precipitation in Pakistan (IPCC 2021). According to the latest Coupled Model Intercomparison Project<sup>v</sup> Phase 6 (CMIP6) dataset, by the end of the 21st century, the country-averaged annual mean precipitation is projected to increase by 17.1 per cent in Bangladesh, 18.9 per cent in Bhutan, 27.3 per cent in India, 19.5 per cent in Nepal, 26.4 per cent in Pakistan, and 25.1 per cent in Sri Lanka under a high emission scenario (Almazroui et al. 2020).

It is likely that surface temperatures over South Asia and the Tibetan Plateau (TIB, the HKH part of China) will increase greater than the global average, more so over TIB, and with projected increases of  $4.6^{\circ}$ C ( $3.4^{\circ}$ C $- 6.0^{\circ}$ C) during 2081–2100 compared with 1995–2014 under SSP5-8.5 and  $1.3^{\circ}$ C ( $0.7^{\circ}$ C $- 2.0^{\circ}$ C) under SSP1-2.6 (Gutiérrez et al. 2021).

Summer monsoon precipitation in South Asia is likely to increase by the end of the 21st century while winter monsoons are projected to be drier. Over the same time periods, CMIP6 models project an increase in annual precipitation in the range of 14–36 per cent under SSP5-8.5 and 0.4–16 per cent under SSP1-2.6. With continued warming, snow cover and snow water equivalent in TIB are likely to decrease, with more precipitation falling as rain rather than snow in South Asia. It is projected that the peak river flow at higher altitudes will commence earlier (in the spring or the start of summer) because of the impact of warming on snow cover and snow/glacier melt rates, causing changes in magnitude and seasonality of flow.

**Climate change impacts:** The South Asia region covers climatic zones as diverse as its physical landscape. The region is experiencing a range of impacts due to climate change, which include but are not restricted to forest fires, rising sea levels, mountain and coastal soil erosion, saline water intrusion, and accelerated glacial melt. More prominent impacts are abnormal monsoon patterns and more frequent and intense storms that have aggravated disasters and climate change in recent years (Wester et al. 2019). According to IPCC (2021), in South Asia, heatwaves and humid heat stress will be more intense and frequent during the 21st century (medium confidence). Both annual and summer monsoon precipitation will increase during the 21st century, with enhanced interannual variability (medium confidence).

**Glacier melting:** With rising temperatures, the ice mass of the Himalayas is retreating more rapidly than the global average, which will be critically impacted further by seasonal changes in climate than the annual patterns.

Many glacial lakes are fed by glacier meltwater in the HKH. The number and size of these lakes are increasing due to continuous melting of glaciers, which might cause glacial lake outburst floods (GLOFs), creating havoc in downstream areas. Therefore, some of them have been identified as critical or potentially dangerous<sup>vi</sup>. There are 20 potentially dangerous glacial lakes in Nepal and 25 in Bhutan, which pose risks to local communities (Ives et al. 2010). The upper Indus basin, which includes parts of the Hindu Kush, Karakoram, and western Himalaya sub-regions, contains 2420 glacial lakes, of which 52 are potentially dangerous (Ashraf et al. 2012).

**Erosion:** Increasing floods and flash floods, riverbank erosion, surges, storms, extreme rainfall over a short duration, sea level rise, and human activity are all causes of worsening erosion in South Asia. Coastal areas, overgrazed rangelands, degraded ecosystems, and denuded mountains are particularly affected. Twenty-six per cent of India's coastline is susceptible to erosion, with yearly loss of 450 ha. Sri Lanka's coastline is also exposed to significant erosion in certain areas; in addition the hilly country is also vulnerable to frequent landslides. Riverbank erosion has become a common phenomenon along the major and minor rivers in Bangladesh mainly due to deltaic topography and it has forced people to migrate or resettle in more vulnerable areas (Rahman and Gain 2020). The frequency of landslides in hills and mountains in Bhutan, India, and Nepal is increasing at an alarming rate. The loss of land due to landslides and erosion is causing severe damage to economies, agriculture, ecosystems, and habitats, and shrinking livelihood opportunities, particularly for poor rural communities. The projections suggest a worsening scenario of more intense soil erosion over the next few decades (ADB 2010).

**Sea level rise:** The long and heavily settled coastlines in South Asia are under serious threat due to sea-level rise. By 2050, the sea level in Bangladesh is expected to rise by 45

centimetres (cm), which will impact up to 15 per cent of the land area and approximately 35 million people. Similarly, in India the sea level is expected to rise by up to 40 cm, which can severely affect the heavily populated cities of Mumbai, Kolkata, and Kochi. Sri Lanka and Maldives are also expected to face similar challenges due to sea level rise. Saline water intrusion due to sea level rise threatens the availability of drinking water and directly affects agriculture and aquaculture (ADB 2010).

Floods and flash floods: Large areas in South Asia are exposed to recurrent floods owing to heavy rainfall during monsoon season, low elevation, and blocked natural drainage systems. Particularly, Bangladesh is at severe risk due to floods, due to convergence of three large river systems (Islam et al. 2010). In recent years, floods in South Asia and the HKH have led to severe disasters. Increased glaciers and snow melt will further lead to an increase in frequency of flood occurrence. Riverine floods killed 1,132,530 persons and affected 5,001,590,805 people in South Asia between 1990 and February 2022 (EM-DAT, n.d.). Flash floods are very widespread in the HKH, causing significant damage to people and property. For example, in 2010, flash floods in Pakistan killed approximately 2000 people and caused damages of USD 10 billion (FFC 2010; Wester et al. 2019).

Droughts: South Asian countries have been experiencing frequent drought incidents recently. According to Chandrasekara et al. (2021a), rainfall characteristics and high heat stress, which would cause high evaporation, are the key reasons for drought in South Asia. Furthermore, soil erosion aggravates drought conditions, along with poor soil texture (i.e., low water-holding capacity, high permeability, and infiltration), which percolates more available water at surface into deep layers (Chandrasekara et al. 2021a). Afghanistan is highly prone to moderate and severe droughts. All of India is prone to drought except for the eastern regions; the western arid regions of India experience frequent droughts (Venkateswarlu 2010; Joshi et al. 2016). Pakistan frequently experiences droughts; its central-eastern, southwestern, southern, and some scattered south coastal regions are most vulnerable to severe droughts, mainly during winter and dry-wet periods due to the enhanced climate variability in these areas. Wang et al. (2013) identified that both natural variability and anthropogenic activities influenced the recent decadal drought in Nepal. Sri Lanka experiences drought almost annually, with periodic severe droughts, and it is identified as the most frequent disasters in Sri Lanka (DMC 2009; DMC 2016). Although Maldives and Bhutan experience droughts, studies related to droughts are limited (Chandrasekara et al. 2021a). Bhutan has experienced fewer droughts compared to other South Asian countries.

## 3.4.1 Policy landscape on GESI in the region

There are numerous policy documents at international, regional, and country level that address gender equality, and women rights and empowerment. In addition to declarations, many also lay down specific provisions to ensure gender equality and women's rights. Most countries have numerous policies, plans, strategies, and programmes on gender equality. The most important and central policy committing to social and gender equality in these countries are their respective constitutions. The national constitutions across the countries of South Asia and the HKH enshrine the proposition of gender equality, where the countries provide equal rights to women and men and assures equal treatment of all citizens without any discrimination, including based on sex. The countries adopt positive discrimination as legally recognised rights in the constitution and integrate gender mainstreaming strategies within national policies. Countries such as India and Nepal ensure constitutional rights for the protection of different caste groups such as Dalits, and ethnic minorities. However, although the constitutions include additional provisions for women, poor and the marginalised in attaining gender equality and social inclusion, the implementation of these laws is often driven by traditional belief systems, patriarchal structures, customary laws, and social norms, thus often falling short of these rights and

3.4 Policy landscape on gender and climate change in the region principles. Across South Asian and HKH countries, the effectiveness of the constitution in protecting women, poor and the marginalised is also based on interpretation by the judiciary (Mahanta et al. 2019), which is guided by customary laws, traditional customs and norms, and religious laws.

**International instruments:** There are several international instruments on gender equality and women's rights as well on social inclusion, equality, and justice. Some of the more significant ones and their implementation status in countries in the region are given below.

The Convention on the Elimination of all Forms of Discrimination against Women (CEDAW): This is one of UN's core conventions that was adopted by the UN General Assembly in 1979 and is one of the most widely ratified conventions. Prior to this Convention, human rights focused mainly on men's human rights, such as protection against torture in war situations, and women's rights were ignored. Thus, CEDAW was developed specifically targeting the rights of women and to eliminate discrimination based on gender. CEDAW is unique as it requires governments to address discrimination of women in both private and public spheres. Furthermore, the CEDAW Committee General Recommendation 37 makes references to climate change related risks, providing guidance on how to interpret and apply CEDAW in disaster risk management (DRM) and climate change adaptation. This provides the basis for international norms in making and implementing gender sensitive DRM legislation.

All the countries of the region are signatories to the Convention. However, only Bangladesh, Maldives, Nepal, and Sri Lanka have ratified it. Furthermore, in Nepal, the Ministry of Women and Social Welfare formed a taskforce to review all laws that were inconsistent with the Convention<sup>viii</sup>.

Agenda 2030 and the Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs): All the countries of the region have committed to this international development policy. Agenda 2030 clearly defines SDG 5 on gender equality as a cross cutting goal in all 17 SDGs. Furthermore, SDG 5 explicitly calls for the achievement of gender equality and empowerment of all women and girls.

There are also five key International Labour Organization (ILO) conventions on gender equality. The status of these in the countries of the region are presented in Table 3 below.

### Table 3. International Labour Organization (ILO) conventions and their status

Convention	Ratified	Not ratified	Remarks
Maternity Protection Convention, 1919	None	All	Bhutan is not mentioned
Equal Remuneration Convention, 1951	1951 Afghanistan, Bangladesh, China, India, Maldives, Nepal, Pakistan, Sri Lanka Myanmar		anywhere
Discrimination (Employment and Occupation) Convention, 1958	Afghanistan, Bangladesh, China, India, Maldives, Nepal, Pakistan, Sri Lanka	Myanmar	
Workers with Family Responsibilities Convention, 1981	None	All	
Protocol of 1990 to the Night Work (Women) Convention (Revised), 1948	India	All	

**Regional policy documents:** Several regional entities within South Asia and the HKH have passed and adopted policy documents to promote gender equality in the region and among the countries. The key policy documents from these regional entities are briefly highlighted below:

South Asian Association for Regional Cooperation (SAARC): SAARC has integrated gender equality in its agenda since 1991 and formulated a national plan of action to promote the rights of girls in its member states. Following this, a special Social Charter was signed in 2004 recognising the importance of social equalities and women's issues. Under the SAARC Development goals (2007–2012), Goal 8 specifically targets gender equality and justice by ensuring the effective participation of the poor and women in anti-poverty policies and programmes. It has also established the SAARC Gender Policy Advocacy Group (SAARC-GPAG) and created SAARC Gender Information Base (SGIB). The SAARC-GPAG was established in 2014 to advocate and keep gender high on the policy agenda of the SAARC Countries, enhance political and administrative will on gender equality, and ensure implementation of commitments by member states to empower women and achieve gender equality. The SGIB was formed as a repository of qualitative and quantitative data related to gender-issues (violence against women, poverty, and women's health). The SGIB works directly with the line ministries of the member states. Another important document is the Regional Convention on Combating the Crime of Trafficking Women and Children for Prostitution 2002 and the Standard Operating Procedure. In 2015, SAARC developed a three-year action plan in collaboration with UN Women, which had the following key priorities: women in leadership and decision-making, economic empowerment of women, violence against women and girls, and women's health issues. Upon approval and endorsement of the plan, the countries were to be asked to align their national gender development plans with the goals proposed in the action plan.

However, SAARC declarations are not legally binding on member states. Apart from these there are several other issues, such as geopolitical sensitivities, and the differential levels of interest and political will to pursue issues of gender equality and women's empowerment, which have resulted in low level of influence and implementation of SAARC policy documents (Elten et. al. 2017).

*BIMSTEC*: BIMSTEC focuses on sectors such as tourism, agriculture, fisheries, poverty alleviation and climate change. Although these sectors have a strong GESI dimension and the adverse impacts of climate change cuts across these sectors, there are no such direct initiatives or policy directives that promote gender equality within the BIMSTEC secretariat and regional platforms. BIMSTEC Summit Declarations (July 2004, November 2008, March 2014, and August 2018) do not acknowledge the roles and economic empowerment of women and deprived groups. The BIMSTEC Leaders' Retreat Outcome Document and 16-point Agenda of Action, Goa, India (16 October 2016) and BIMSTEC's Sectoral Objectives on Environment and Climate Change, focus only on the biophysical science of climate and weather, and regional cooperation on these; there is no objective on social aspects and adaptation. The BIMSTEC Secretariat in Dhaka faces several challenges related with inadequate human resources, funding, and the capacity to plan and implement regional cooperation and integration (RCI) initiatives (ADB, 2019:2).

*BBIN*: Although all the member countries of BBIN are committed to promoting gender equality and social inclusion policies and address climate change in the region, there have been inadequate efforts to promote women in trade in the region. The deep fundamental structures continue to reinforce patriarchal relations in this part of the region that hinders women's participation in trade. Therefore, agencies struggle to find ways to incorporate gender in trade policy processes (Prasai and Diya 2017). Nevertheless, multilateral agencies have taken up small initiatives to identify challenges and expand opportunities of trade for women in the BBIN countries in partnership with development agencies. A study on the programme design primer to expand the benefits of trade to women in the BBIN region was conducted by Asia Foundation with the support of the World Bank in partnership with Australian Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade (Prasai and Diya 2017).

Indian Ocean Rim Association (IORA): IORA, an inter-governmental organisation comprised of coastal countries that border the Indian Ocean, was formed in 1997 to foster regional economic cooperation and achieve sustainable development within the Indian Ocean. From South Asia and the HKH, Bangladesh, India, Maldives, and Sri Lanka are members. The institution is committed to foster women's economic development and established women's economic empowerment as a special area of focus in 2013. IORA is committed to internalising gender mainstreaming in their policies and activities by ensuring gender balanced representation of women and men on an average of 40:40:20 in all the meetings, activities, and within the management position of the secretariat. IORA recognises meaningful participation of women in decision-making to achieve its objectives and have established a Working Group on Women's Economic Empowerment (WGWEE) with a mandate to promote gender mainstreaming in all its activities and women empowerment principles (Kotze and Bohler-Muller 2018; UN Women 2020b).

In the HKH, ICIMOD, which is an intergovernmental organisation of the eight HKH countries<sup>™</sup> has developed two important regional documents – the Hindu Kush Himalaya (HKH) Call to Action and the Nine Mountain Priorities (ICIMOD, 2020a; Wester et al. 2019).

The HKH Call to Action (ICIMOD 2020a) is based on the Hindu Kush Himalaya Assessment: Mountains, Climate Change, Sustainability and People, which was drafted in response to requests from governments in the region, meeting a demand for a comprehensive assessment of the region's mountains, environments, and livelihoods. The HKH Call to Action identifies 6 actions<sup>x</sup> and was signed by all the eight regional members countries in 2020. Three of the Actions directly link to GESI: Action 2 emphasises on strengthening and including the "voices for the HKH and its people, including indigenous communities, and youth", promoting actions for gender equality and inclusive development. Action 4, which states: "Take accelerated actions to achieve the Sustainable Development Goals in the HKH based on the nine mountain priorities, focusing on transformative adaptation, tackling poverty and inequality, inclusive development, and leaving no one behind". Action 6 calling to promote regional data and information sharing, specifically calls for generating consistent social and gender disaggregated data as well as methodologies for this. Apart from this, in its vision for 2030 the Call asserts "equitable access and equal opportunities and equal access to benefits from resources-regardless of gender, social class, or other historical drivers of socio-economic inequity" (ICIMOD n.d., p. 5).

*Mountain Priorities:* The HKH Assessment report identifies nine mountain priorities that are consistent with the SDGs. The first four priorities include GESI directly. These are:

- 1. End poverty in all its forms everywhere in the mountains and ensure that women, men, and children of the HKH lead prosperous and healthy lives in an inclusive and equitable environment.
- 2. Build resilient, equitable and inclusive mountain communities empowered by economic opportunity and investment in mountain infrastructure and connectivity.
- 3. Achieve gender and social equity through inclusive and transformative change in the mountains.
- 4. Promote sustainable production systems to assure food security, nutrition security, and income for mountain people, with particular attention to women's changing roles in agriculture.

The other priorities do not refer to GESI directly but does have specific targets related to GESI.

- Priority 5 on access to clean energy sources Target 4: "Increase access to clean energy sources for women to decrease their workload, time and drudgery, and empower them as energy entrepreneurs."
- 2. Priority 6 on secure water supply has two targets (Targets 3 and 6) on women: "Reduce the workload and time spent by women and children in collecting water by 2030. Create secure water supply for key development sectors (agriculture, energy) that are viable year-round", and "Support and strengthen the participation and decision making of mountain women and men communities in water management".
- 3. Priority 7 on biodiversity loss, land degradation, sustainably manage forests and other ecosystems and ecosystem resilience has two GESI targets: "Ensure 100 per cent meaningful community participation in biodiversity programmes at the local level" and "Increase women's representation and meaningful participation in decision making processes by 50 per cent in natural resource access and benefit sharing programmes".
- 4. Priority 8 on integration between adaptation to climate change, disaster risk reduction, and sustainable development has one target directly related to women and children: "Reduce mortality rates, especially for women and children due to extreme climate events".
- 5. Priority 9 on promoting a mountain-specific agenda for achieving the SDGs through increased regional cooperation has two GESI targets: "Enhance capacity-building support to the HKH countries to significantly increase the availability of high quality, timely, reliable data that is specific to mountain regions, disaggregated by income, gender, age, race, ethnicity, migratory status and disability" and "Equal protection of migrants under effective rule of law and good governance".

Apart from the above, there are several other regional initiatives<sup>xi</sup> in South Asia and the HKH. In recent times due to geopolitical sensitivities, BIMSTEC and BBIN initiatives are considered the key regional initiatives and most active in the region. However, these regional initiatives do not have focused GESI related policy documents.

**National policy documents:** The member states of South Asia and the HKH have committed to promoting gender equality through their constitutional mandates and their ratification of international instruments. The key policy documents that promote gender equality (and social inclusion) are the basis to determine women's and men's equal access to resources and decision-making for the national plan of action are highlighted below (Table 4).



# Table 4. Major national policy documents that promote gender equality in the HKH and South Asia

Member states	Key policy documents which promote gender equality
Afghanistan	The Constitution 2004
	Elimination of Violence against Women 2009
	National Action Plan for the Women of Afghanistan (NAPWA), 2008–2018
	The Afghanistan National Development Strategy 2008 – gender equality is a cross-cutting issue.
	The Afghanistan Compact 2006 recognises women and men have equal rights and responsibilities in all policies and programmes
	Family Response Units (FRUs) 2006 staffed with policewomen in provincial headquarters and districts as a response mechanism to gender-based violence
Bangladesh	The Constitution 1972, Article 28
	The Penal Code 1860
	Women and Children Repression Prevention Act 2000 (WCRPA)
	Guidelines for workplaces and educational institutions 2009 and 2011 - promotes awareness on sexual harassment and ensures effective mechanisms for prevention of offenses of sexual abuse and harassment
	Domestic Violence (Prevention and Protection) Act 2010
	The Overseas Employment and Migrants' Act 2013
	The Rights and Protection of Persons with Disabilities Act 2013
	National Women Development Policy 2011
	National Action Plan on Violence against Women 2013-2025
Bhutan	The Constitution 2008, Articles 7, 8, and 9
	Bhutan Gender Policy Note 2013
	National Plan of Action for Gender 2008-2013
	Domestic Violence Prevention Act 2013
	Gender Equality Strategy Framework 2016 (Bhutan Trust Fund for Environment Conservation)
	National Gender Equality Policy 2019
China <sup>xii</sup>	Outline for the Development of Chinese Women (2001-2010)
	Revised Marriage Law 2001
	The Population and Family Planning Law 2001
	Implementation Outline for the Project for Enhancing the Moral Standards of Chinese Citizens, 2001
	Care-for-Girl Action 2003
	The Law on Rural Land Contracting 2003
	Law on Protection of Rights and Interests of Women 2005

Member states	Key policy documents which promote gender equality
India	The Constitution 200, Articles 13, 14, 15, 39,
	National Commission for Women Act 1990
	National Policy for the Empowerment of Women 2001
	The Sexual Harassment of Women at Workplace 2013
	The Hindu Succession Act 1956
	The Maternity Benefit Act 1961
	The Immoral Traffic (Prevention) Act 1956
	The Indecent Representation of Women (Prevention) Act 1986
	The Special Marriage Act 1954
	The Dowry Prohibition Act 1961
	The Commission on Sati (Prevention) Act 1987
	73 <sup>rd</sup> and 74 <sup>th</sup> Constitutional Amendments of 1992 (Establishment of Rural and Urban local bodies where one- third of the total seats are reserved for women, scheduled castes, and scheduled tribes)
	Mahatma Gandhi National Rural Employment Guarantee Act (MGNREGA) 2005
	National Policy on Skill Development 2009
	Protection of Women from Domestic Violence Act 2005
	The Scheduled Castes and Scheduled Tribes (Prevention of Atrocities) Act 1995 and Amendment Ordinance, 2014
Maldives	The Constitution 2008, Articles 17, 18, 62
	National Gender Equality Policy and Framework for Operationalisation 2009
	The Domestic Violence Act (Act No 3/2012)
	The Employment Act (Act No 2/2008)
	Prevention of Human Trafficking 2013
	The Sexual Harassment and Prevention Act 2014
	The Sexual Offenses Act 2014
	The Cooperative Society Governance Code 2010 – provides 20 per cent female membership in cooperative societies
	The Capital Market Development Authority established under the Maldives Securities Act 2/2006 – aims to fulfil 30 per cent female representation on the board of directors
	The Decentralization Act 2010 and Amendment 2019 mandates establishment of women development committees and 33 per cent reservation for women in local bodies
	The Family Act (Act No 4/2000)
	Strategic Action Plan (2009-2013)
	Gender Equality Act 2016
	Gender Action Plan 2017
	Maldives Strategic Action Plan (2019–2023) - recognises women's economic participation, representation in government, sexual harassment, and domestic violence as policy priorities
	The Gender Equality Action Plan 2020-2025

Member states	Key policy documents which promote gender equality
Myanmar	The Constitution 2008, Sections 347, 348
	The Social Security Law 2013
	The Framework for Economic and Social Reforms and the Comprehensive National Development Plan (2011-2030)
	The National Strategic Plan for the Advancement of Women (2013–2022)
	Myanmar Sustainable Development Plan (2018–2030) - envisions equal participation and reservation of seats for women in union and state/region parliaments
	Prevention of and Protection from Violence Against Women (PoVAW) bill is introduced in the parliament, but has been criticised as falling short in protecting women and addressing violence against women <sup>xiii</sup> .
Nepal	Constitution of Nepal 2015, Articles 18, 21, 38, 47, 283
	The National Penal (Code) Act 2017 – criminalises various forms of violence against women.
	Domestic Violence (Offence and Punishment) Act 2009
	Human Trafficking and Transportation (Control) Act 2007
	The Crime Victims Protection Act 2018 – contains provisions on right to justice, compensation, and social rehabilitation to prevent violence against women
	The Integrated Legal Aid Policy 2019 strengthening access to justice for women
	The Safe Motherhood and Reproductive Health Rights Act 2018
	The Labour Act 2017 - prohibits gender-based discrimination in wages
	The Land Act (2021), The Industry Policy (2010), The Financial Act (2019) – provision of rebate to women when land and industry are registered in their name, including income tax
	Caste-based Discrimination and Untouchability Act 2011
	Sexual Harassment at Workplace (Prevention) Act 2015
	Witchcraft-related Accusation (Crime and Punishment) Act 2015 - addresses various forms of violence against women
	The Local Government (Operation Act) 2017
	The Local Body Election (Procedures) Act 2016 - mandates 40 per cent women representative from all political parties in local government bodies
	Election Commission Act 2017, The Political Parties Registration Act 2017, and The Electoral Rolls Act - mandates 33 per cent seats reserved for women
	National Gender Equality Policy 2021
	Gender Equality and Social Inclusion Strategy (2021-2023)
	National Dalit Commission Act 2017

Member states	Key policy documents which promote gender equality
Pakistan	The Constitution 200, Articles 25, 26, 27, 32, 34
	National Gender Policy Framework 2022
	Prevention and Control of Human Trafficking Ordinance 2002
	The Dissolution of Muslim Marriage Act 1939
	Protection of Women (Criminal Laws Amendment) Act 2006
	Protection against Harassment for Women at the Workplace Act 2010
	Criminal Law Amendment 2009 (enacted 2010) - protects the rights and dignity of women
	Acid Control and Acid Crime Prevention Act 2011
	Prevention of Anti-Women Practices (Criminal Law Amendment Bill 2011)
	Women in Distress and Detention Fund (Amendment Act) 2011 to provide financial and legal assistance to deserving women
	National Commission on Status of Women Act 2012
	Domestic Violence (Prevention and Protection) Act 2012
	National Commission for Human Rights Act 2012
	Transgender Persons (Protection of Rights) Act 2018
Sri Lanka	The Constitution 200, Articles 12, 14
	Women's Charter 2013
	The Policy Framework and National Action Plan to address Sex and Gender-based Violence (2016-2020)
	Prevention of Domestic Violence Act 2005
	Local Authorities Election (Amendment) Bill 2016 - reserves 25 per cent of seats for women
	The National Framework for Women-headed Households (2017–2019) - to improve the socio-economic conditions of women affected by conflict

Across member states, multiple laws and policies promote GESI, but their implementation remains weak. South Asia and the HKH countries have undergone several political changes and turmoil, which has also represented a challenge to women's rights and achieving gender equality in the region (Htun and Jensensius 2020). For example, Myanmar, the first country in Asia to grant women the right to vote (in 1935), passed four bills to "protect race and religion" in 2015, which contradicts its commitment under CEDAW (Minoletti 2016). In Sri Lanka, despite several years of protest by women's organisations and administrators' assurances, discrimination continues to persist in inheritances for women within the Land Development Ordinance (1935), as it gives precedence to male heirs over female heirs (ADB 2015). Again, most institutions do not comply with the gender guidelines, and some lack the general understanding and awareness, including among law enforcers (ADB 2006; ADB 2014; ILO, 2020). Consequently, despite having laws related to protecting women against violence, the conviction rates for rape and sexual offences

are low compared to rates of acquittals for cases brought forward by the prosecuting bodies (Noreen and Musarrat 2013). Furthermore, budgetary provisions are often not adequate for the implementation of such laws and policies. For instance, in the case of Nepal and Maldives, the policy directives emphasise formulation of gender operational guidelines across sectors and appointment of gender focal points in each sectoral ministry, but the gender focal points lack the capacity in gender mainstreaming within the sectoral ministries, are challenged by frequent changes, lack clarity in roles, and are unable to influence their sectoral ministries due to lack of gender mainstreaming strategy (ADB 2014; Goodrich et al. 2021).

On the social inclusion front, despite the constitutional guarantee of fundamental rights and protection for all, marginalised and other minority groups, still lack confidence in justice delivery systems (Haque, 2019). Recognition of citizenship rights for the third gender is a typical example of how community members struggle in the HKH and South Asia. For example, although lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender, queer (LGBTQ) community members are recognised constitutionally in Nepal, the struggle for citizenship, marriage, and social justice persists. Moreover, when national gender inclusion policies and strategies are formulated, the LGBTQ community is not effectively represented (ADB 2020b).

## 3.4.2 Policy landscape on climate change in the region

Climate change mitigation and adaptation are achievable at scale and speed if the right enabling conditions and policies are put in place, accompanied by better integration of climate change objectives in relevant policy areas such as energy, transport, building, agriculture or forestry, and other measures to speed technological innovation and diffusion (Wester et al. 2019).

National policy landscape: All South Asian and HKH countries have climate related laws, policies, and institutional frameworks for implementing their climate action targets and the Nationally Determined Contributions (NDCs) along with achieving Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs) in general and SDG 13 on Climate Action in particular. Table 5 gives an overview of the climate change laws and policies in the countries of the region. Most of countries in the region are transitioning to low-emission development pathways that integrate mitigation and adaptation solutions across sectors, including water, energy, agriculture, forestry, transportation, industries, health, urban settlements, rural economy, and environment, to limit global warming to 1.5 °C and reach net zero emissions by 2050 (Das 2022).

Apart from the universal key sectors viz. forest conservation and management, energy efficient transportation, low emission agriculture and industries, climate resilient water management, waste management, biodiversity and ecosystem conservation as key sectors for mitigating climate change and contributing to climate change adaptation, some countries have additional specific measures – rangeland management in Afghanistan and Nepal, Bangladesh's focus on energy efficient appliances at home, Bhutan's aim to remain carbon neutral while also pursuing sustainable hydropower development, China's investment in rural hydropower and green development, Maldives' investment plans for protecting coastal areas and conserving coral reef biodiversity, Nepal's emphasis on nature-based tourism, Sri Lanka's emphasis on incorporating traditional tree and food crops into agroforestry systems, Pakistan's efforts in nature-based solutions and river basin management, and India's efforts to conserve its Himalayan ecosystems. To achieve climate targets, all nations have either developed or are in the process of developing a country-specific National Adaptation Programme of Action (NAPA)<sup>xiy</sup>.

Table 5.	Climate	change	laws	and	policies	in	South	Asian	and	HKH	countries
----------	---------	--------	------	-----	----------	----	-------	-------	-----	-----	-----------

Countries	Laws	Policies
Afghanistan	Legislative Decree on the Endorsement of the Power Services Regulation Act 2015 Law on Disaster Response, Management, and Preparedness 2012 The Law on Regulating Forest Affairs 2011	Afghanistan National Peace and Development Framework (ANPDF) (2017-2021), 2017 National Comprehensive Agriculture Development Priority Program (2016 - 2020) 2016 National Renewable Energy Policy 2015 National Biodiversity Strategy and Action Plan 2014 Disaster Management Strategy 2014 (2014–2017) Rural Renewable Energy Policy (RREP) 2013 Strategic National Action Plan for Disaster Risk Reduction (SNAP) 2011 The National Environmental Action Plan (NEAP) 2009 Energy Sector Strategy 1387-1391 (2007/8–2012/3) 2007
Bangladesh	Sustainable and Renewable Energy Development Authority Act 2012 Disaster Management Act 2012 The Climate Change Trust Fund Act 2010 The Bangladesh Energy Regulatory Commission (BERC) Act 2003	Mujib Climate Prosperity Plan (up to 2030) 2021 National Action Plan for Clean Cooking (2020–2030) 2019 Bangladesh Delta Plan-100 2018 National Plan for Disaster Management (2016–2020) 2017 Energy Efficiency and Conservation Master Plan (up to 2030) 2015 Bangladesh Climate Fiscal Framework (CFF) 2014 Bangladesh Climate Change and Gender Action Plan 2013 Action Plan for Energy Efficiency and Conservation 2013 National Sustainable Development Strategy (2010–2021) 2013 500MVV Solar Programme (2012–2016) 2013 Bangladesh Climate Change Strategy and Action Plan (BCCSAP) 2009 Renewable Energy Policy 2008 Bangladesh National Action Plan (NAP) for Reducing Short Lived Climate Pollutants (SLCPs) 2018
Bhutan	Water Regulation of Bhutan 2014 Disaster Management Act of Bhutan 2014 Water Act 2011 National Environment Protection Act 2007 Electricity Act of Bhutan 2001 Forest and Nature Conservation Act 1995	Bhutan Sustainable Hydropower Development Policy (SHDP) 2021 Renewable Natural Resources (RNR) Strategy 2040, 2021 National Environment Strategy 2020 "the middle path" Bhutan Electric Vehicle (EV) Roadmap (2020-2025) 2020 National REDD+ Strategy and implementation framework 2020 Climate Change Policy of the Kingdom of Bhutan 2020 National Waste Management Strategy 2019 12th Five Year Plan (2018–2023) 2018 Renewable Energy Master Plan (2017–2032) 2017 National Energy Efficiency and Conservation Policy 2017 Economic Development Policy 2016 Domestic electricity tariff policy of the Kingdom of Bhutan 2016 Disaster Management Rules and Regulation 2014 Alternative Renewable Energy Policy 2013 National Strategy for Community Forestry 2010 National Forestry Policy 2009

Countries	Laws	Policies
China	Forest Law of the People's Republic of China 2019 Electric Power Law 1995 (updated in 2018) Law on the Prevention and Control of Atmospheric Pollution 2016 Renewable Energy Act 2006 (updated in 2009) Circular economy promotion law 2008 Energy Conservation Law 2007	Implementation plan on promoting green consumption (notice 107 of the National Development and Reform Commission) 2022 14th Five-Year comprehensive work plan for Energy saving and Emission reduction 2021-2025 (Notice 33) 2021 Climate Investment and Financing Pilot Work Plan 2021 The Overall Plan for the Pilot Program of the Comprehensive Reform of the Market-based Allocation of Production Factors (Notice 51 of the State Office) 2021 Action Plan for Carbon Dioxide Peaking before 2030 ('1+N') 2021 White paper on China's Policies and Actions to Address Climate Change 2021 Notice 655/2021 on Pollution Control, Energy Conservation and Carbon Reduction 2021 14th Five-Year Plan 2021 New Energy Vehicle Industry Development Plan and New Energy Vehicle Promotion Subsidy Plan 2020 National Innovation-Driven Development Strategy Outline 2016 Energy Development Strategy Action Plan (2014-2020) 2014 National Plan for Tackling Climate Change (2014-2020)2014 The National Strategy for Climate Change Adaptation 2022 12th Five-Year Plan for the Development of National Economy and Society (2011-2015) 2011 Regulation 530/2008 on energy conservation in buildings of civil usage 2008
India	Compensatory Afforestation Fund Act (Act No. 38) 2016 Energy Conservation Act 2001 (updated in 2010) The Finance Bill 2010-11 and the Clean Energy Cess Rules, 2010 Electricity Act 2003 The Disaster Management Act, 2005	Notification S.O. 4259(E) creating the Apex Committee for Implementation of Paris Agreement 2020 Union Budget 2019-2020 (up to 2023) 2019 National Electricity Plan (Generation) 2012 (updated in 2016) Prime Minister's Farmer Energy Security and Upliftment Campaign (PM- KUSUM scheme) 2019 Tariff Policy 2006 National Auto Fuel Policy and Auto Fuel Vision and Policy 2025, 2014 National Urban Transport Policy 2014 National Urban Transport Policy 2014 National Agroforestry Policy 2014 National Mission for Electric Mobility Plan 2020 National Policy on Biofuels 2009 National Afforestation Programme - Revised Operational Guidelines - 2009 National Action Plan on Climate Change 2008 Integrated Energy Policy 2006 National Electricity Policy 2005

Countries	Laws	Policies
Maldives	Environmental Levy (Budget Amendment) Act (No. 36) 2017 Environmental Protection and Preservation Act of the Maldives 2008 Disaster Management Act 2007	Climate Change Policy Framework 2015 Strategic National Action Plan for Disaster Risk Reduction and Climate Change Adaptation (2010-2020) 2010 Maldives National Strategy for Sustainable Development 2009 Maldives National Energy Policy and Strategy 2006 Regulation on the Protection and Conservation on Environment in the Tourism Industry 1999
Myanmar	Electricity Law 2014 Law No. 21/2013 on Disaster Management 2013 Law No. 9/2012, The Environmental Conservation Law 2012 The Forest Law 1992	Myanmar National Environmental Policy 2020 Myanmar Climate Change Master Plan (2018 – 2030) 2019 Myanmar National Climate Change Policy 2019 Climate Change Strategy (2018-2030) 2019 Myanmar Sustainable Development Plan (2018-2030) 2018 Myanmar Agriculture Development Strategy and Investment Plan (2018- 19/ 2022-23) 2018 Myanmar Action Plan for Disaster Risk Reduction 2012 (updated in 2017) Climate Change Strategy and Action Plan (MCCSAP) (2016-2030) 2017 The Myanmar National Framework for Community Disaster Resilience 2016 Myanmar Energy Master Plan 2015
Nepal	Forests Act 2019 The Environment Protection Act 2019 Disaster Management Act 2017	National Climate Change Policy, 2019 Biomass Energy Strategy 2017 National Urban Development Strategy 2017 Renewable Energy Subsidy Policy 2016 Forestry Sector Strategy (2016-2025) 2016 Agriculture Development Strategy (2015-2035) 2015 National Framework for Local Adaptation Plans for Action (LAPAs) 2012 Priority Framework for Action: Climate Change Adaptation and Disaster Risk Management in Agriculture (2011-2020) 2011 Industrial Policy 2011 The National Strategy for Disaster Risk Management in Nepal 2008
Pakistan	Global Change Impact Studies Centre Act, 2013 Pakistan Climate Change Act, 2017 National Energy Efficiency and Conservation Act 2016 Alternative Energy Development Board Act 2010 The Pakistan Council of Renewable Technologies Act 2010 The National Disaster Management Act 2010	National Electric Vehicle Policy 2020 Green Stimulus Package 2020 10 Billion Tree Tsunami Programme (Plant4Pakistan) 2018 National Forest Policy 2010 (updated in 2015) Pakistan 2025: One Nation, One Vision 2014 National Power Policy 2013 Framework For Implementation of Climate Change Policy (2014- 2030) 2013 National Climate Change Policy 2012 (updated in 2021) National Sustainable Development Strategy (NSDS): Pakistan's pathway to a sustainable and resilient future 2010

Countries	Laws	Policies
Sri Lanka	Coast Conservation Act 57/1981 as amended by Act 492011 Sri Lanka Sustainable Energy Authority Act 2007 Disaster Management Act (Act No. 13) 2005 Water Resources Board Act No. 29 1964	National Policy on Sustainable Consumption and Production for Sri Lanka 2019 National Action Plan for Haritha Lanka Programme 2019 National Energy Policy and Strategies of Sri Lanka 2019 Coastal Zone and Coastal Resource Management Plan 2018 National Biodiversity Strategic Action Plan (2016-2022) 2016 National Adaptation Plan for Climate change impacts (2016-2025) 2016 Sri Lanka Energy Sector Development Plan for a Knowledge-based Economy (2015-2025) 2015
		National Disaster Risk Management Plan 2015 Technology Needs Assessment and Technology Action Plans for Climate Change Mitigation 2014 National Climate Change Policy of Sri Lanka 2012 National Policy on Disaster Management 2010 National Climate Change Adaptation Strategy for Sri Lanka (2011– 2016) 2010 National Environmental Policy and Strategies 2003

Source: Climate-laws.org and made available under the Creative Commons CC BY-NC licence (Climate Change Laws of the World Database, copyright of the Grantham Research Institute on Climate Change and the Environment, London School of Economics and Sabin Center for Climate Change Law, Columbia University.)

**Regional policy landscape**: Environmental problems, especially concerning climate change, water hazards, air pollution, disease, and biodiversity have no political boundaries. Adverse and transboundary impacts of climate change on diverse sectors such as agriculture, water resources, and health can impede the process of development. The problems transcend countries and therefore require regional governance mechanisms through interregional engagements among governments and institutions to effectively tackle the problems (Roy 2017; Zafarullah and Huque 2018; Wester et al. 2019).

Depending on the issues and opportunities, many countries in the region have bilateral agreements. For instance, Nepal and China have agreements for cooperation in disaster risk reduction, commerce, industries, and infrastructure development (MOFA 2019). India and Pakistan have the Indus Waters Treaty for using water from the Indus River system (The World Bank 2018). Bilateral treaties are important but tackling climate change and disaster risks demands regional collaboration and cooperation for sharing knowledge and expertise to pursue climate resilient development in the region.

It was in the spirit of collaboration that SAARC was conceived in 1985 as a regional platform for multilateral cooperation and diplomacy that can play a useful role in environmental management (Zafarullah and Huque 2018). At the 18th SAARC Summit in Kathmandu in 2014, member countries committed to work together against climate change, and raise a collective voice at international fora (Pokhrel 2021). They recognised that these challenges are severely undermining the development process and prospects of the member countries, and 'decided to intensify regional cooperation with a view to strengthening their disaster management capabilities'. Within most SAARC declarations, the role of the UNFCCC and the NAPAs is emphasised as a focal point of climate action.

Despite a sizable number of declarations to combat climate change and its security risks, many policies in South Asia are still not operational, and others are yet to be agreed upon (Krampe et al. 2018). However, like some other regions of the world, South Asia faces challenges to implementing regional environmental governance because of the diverse approaches each country takes to environmental matters, which they consider from a local or national rather than regional viewpoint (Zafarullah and Huque 2018). However, some smaller South Asian states, such as Bangladesh, Bhutan, Nepal, the Maldives, and Sri Lanka, have increased their climate security collaboration at state level and through non-governmental pathways. One of these initiatives is the Asian Disaster Preparedness Center, which brings together the national disaster management organisations of different states in the region to facilitate the implementation of disaster and climate risk management (Krampe et al. 2018).

The BIMSTEC region is one of the most vulnerable regions in the world to climate change. The establishment of BIMSTEC Centre for Weather and Climate Change is one of the notable initiatives being taken at the regional level through the MoU signed by the Governments of Bangladesh, Bhutan, India, Myanmar, Nepal, Sri Lanka, and Thailand (Roy 2017).

The HKH is experiencing positive transformation from a regional cooperation perspective. The ministers from the eight HKH countries have agreed on taking urgent steps to sustain mountain environments and improve livelihoods in the HKH (ICIMOD, n.d.). The eight ministers in a joint declaration signed in 2020 agreed to support both the HKH Call to Action, which calls for a prosperous, poverty-free HKH that is food, energy and water secure, as well as climate and disaster resilient communities in the mountains, downstream and beyond (ICIMOD 2020a) as well as the ICIMOD policy paper "COVID-19 impact and policy responses in the Hindu Kush Himalaya", which calls for resilient recovery from the pandemic (ICIMOD 2020b).

### Regional

The key regional priorities on climate action pertain to SAARC, BIMSTEC and ICIMOD's policy documents (Table 6). These regional policy documents range from being gender blind to moving towards a gender transformative approach.

SAARC: The SAARC Social Charter (2004), SAARC Action Plan on Climate Change (2008), Thimphu Statement on Climate Change (2010), and the guidelines of the SAARC Gender Policy Advocacy Group (2014) are the key climate action documents under SAARC. The Charter is gender neutral in its approach to gender (and social inclusion) as it outlines the social issues related to children and youth, gender, and health, but it does not clearly frame the measures for gender equality in response to changing climate, nor does it have targets or measures to ensure GESI in the member countries. The Dhaka Declaration and SAARC Action Plan on Climate Change (2008) and the Thimphu Statement on Climate Change 2010 are GESI sensitive as both these are aware of and recognise the differential impacts and risks on the lives and livelihoods of the people, especially also mentioning vulnerable communities, but do not address the vulnerabilities they face, nor do they provide guidance to promote principles of equity. The Plan specifically focuses on regional cooperation on technology and knowledge transfer, regional level action plan, and building regional common understanding to support the global negotiation process of the UNFCCC but it does not suggest any gender/GESI focused target or action. SAARC-GPAG, 2014 has targets to improve women's empowerment and gender equality in the SAARC member countries and thus it moves towards being gender responsive. However, specific strategies on GESI and climate linkages are not developed, and therefore, around climate action it remains at the stage of being gender sensitive.

**BIMSTEC:** BIMSTEC's priorities are economic and social development through mutually beneficial cooperation in the identified priority areas. Its sectoral objectives on

3.5 Regional and national priorities on climate action and gender integration

environment and climate change focus only on the biophysical science of climate and weather, and regional cooperation on these; there is no objective on social aspects and adaptation of people, even though the sectors have a strong GESI dimension and the adverse impacts of climate change cuts across them. The priorities tend to fall under the category of gender blind.

ICIMOD-HKH: ICIMOD's two key policy documents on climate action – HKH 9 Mountain Priorities and the HKH Call to Action – integrate GESI well and in fact move towards being GESI transformative as they go beyond just being aware and responsive. The 9 Mountain Priorities not only acknowledge the gendered differences but also set up clear indicators to address and eliminate gender and social gaps. Priority 3 specifically calls for achieving gender and social equity through inclusive and transformative change in the mountains. Apart from these, Priorities 1 and 2 are about achieving equitable and inclusive communities. The other priorities too also have targets that aim to challenge and transform the existing discriminatory norms and inequities e.g., empowering women as energy entrepreneurs, strengthening the role of women in decision making in water management, increasing women's representation and meaningful participation in decision making processes by 50 per cent in natural resource access and benefit sharing programmes. The Call to Action promotes actions and policies that lead to gender equality and inclusive development and suggests enabling mountain specific policies and development pathways that are pro-poor, and gender and socially inclusive. Thus, it challenges the existing social and gender norms and practices to bring about changes.



	Table 6. R	egional	priorities	on climate	action an	id gender	integration
--	------------	---------	------------	------------	-----------	-----------	-------------

Priorities on climate action	Gender Integration	Ranking on gender continuum
SAARC Social Charter, 2004	Outlines social issues related to children and youth, gender, and health. However, it does not clearly frame the measures for gender equality in response to a changing climate.	Gender neutral
SAARC Action Plan for Climate Change, 2008	The plan focuses on regional cooperation on technology and knowledge transfer, regional level action plan, and building regional common understanding to support the global negotiation process of the UNFCCC. The plan does not suggest any gender/GESI focused target or action.	Gender blind
Thimphu Statement on Climate Change 2010, SAARC	The statement is aware about the differential impacts on the lives and livelihood of the people, but does not provide guidance to promote principles of equity	Gender neutral
SAARC Gender Policy Advocacy Group (GPAG), 2014	SAARC-GPAG was established in 2014 to advocate and keep gender high on the policy agenda of the SAARC Countries, and to enhance political and administrative will on gender equality and ensure implementation of commitments by member states to empowerment of women and achieve gender equality. Specific targets related to gender/GESI linkages with climate change are not set	Gender sensitive
BIMSTEC's Sectoral Objectives on Environment and Climate Change	Objectives ClimateOnly focus on biophysical science of climate and weather (weather prediction and climate modelling, and regional cooperation on these). No objective on social aspects and adaptations of people.	
HKH 9 Mountain Priorities, ICIMOD	HKH mountain priorities acknowledge the gendered differences across its priorities and set up clear HKH indicators to address and eliminate gender and social gaps.	Gender responsive
HKH Call to Action, ICIMOD	The HKH Call to Action presents a shared vision for the future of the HKH in which its societies and its people—children, women, and men—are prosperous, healthy, peaceful, and resilient in a healthy environment. The Call promotes actions that lead to gender equality and inclusive development and suggests enabling mountain specific policies and development pathways that are pro-poor, and gender and socially inclusive	Gender responsive

## National

The countries in the region are at various stages with regard to climate action and policy documents on climate change. National priorities are reflected in the national policies, NDCs, and NAPAs. These national priorities range from being gender blind to gender responsive. A brief overview of the level of integration of GESI in the major national climate policy documents are outlined in Table 7.

## Table 7. Gender integration in key national priorities on climate action

Country	Policy document	Key priority areas on gender equality	Ranking on gender continuum
Afghanistan	NDC 2016	The document presents the actions both on climate mitigation and adaptation. The document acknowledges that climate-induced risks and challenges can enhance social inequalities, poverty, and food insecurity, causing considerable and fundamental threats to human life, livelihoods, property, political stability, the economy, and the environment. However, it does not reveal any commitment or goal nor presents any policy measures and actions to address and reducing the social and gender inequalities. Further, the language and terms used are very general such as "country", "farmers" and "people" with no attempt to differentiate between the different sexes, genders, or other social groupings. Note: The country's NAP has not been officially submitted to UNFCCC, but its key objectives are presented in the NDC which do not show any commitment to reduce gender and social inequalities.	Gender sensitive
Bangladesh NDC 2021 Identifies specific achievement/initiatives for worm marginalised groups e.g., National Action Plan for women-led businesses, and shelter project for lathomeless people   However, clear measures and actions on GESI ar under priority sectors on mitigation and adaptation. NDC and NAPA development process followed sensitive participatory process involving national level agencies and organisations, local communities people as well as women in the consultation process.		Identifies specific achievement/initiatives for women and marginalised groups e.g., National Action Plan for Clean Cooking, women-led businesses, and shelter project for landless and homeless people However, clear measures and actions on GESI are not found under priority sectors on mitigation and adaptation. NDC and NAPA development process followed a gender sensitive participatory process involving national level and local level agencies and organisations, local communities, indigenous people as well as women in the consultation process	Gender sensitive
	NAPA 2009 Mujib Climate Prosperity Plan 2021	Identifies specific activities targeting women and various marginalised groups such as poor farmer and specifically lays down gender equality as a criterion for identifying priority activities Calls for GESI responsive research and knowledge management, and to conduct analysis from gender differentiated and poor and non-poor perspectives while looking at the impacts. NAPA development process followed a gender sensitive participatory process involving national level and local level agencies and organisations, local communities, indigenous people as well as women in the consultation process 'Gender equality and women's empowerment' is among the planning principles. Promotion of female labour participation across all sectors is one of the priority areas	Gender responsive Gender responsive
		Livelihood protection including for women in ecologically fragile areas is among the priorities	

Country	Policy document	Key priority areas on gender equality	Ranking on gender continuum			
Bhutan	NDC 2021	Acknowledges the importance of gender and climate change nexus in Bhutan	Gender sensitive			
		The important role women play in climate-relevant sectors is recognised and gender responsive planning and budgeting has been approved, calling for inclusion of gender in the environment, climate change and poverty concerns in budget proposals				
	However, (a) the proposed actions, particularly around mitigation, are technical in nature and do not respond to GESI concerns; (b) GESI is not mainstreamed in actions and targets.					
	Note: The planning process was gender responsive. The process included technical assessments, and wide-ranging stakeholder consultations with technical experts from government agencies, representatives of private sector, academia, civil society and youth groups, and high-level government consultation and review					
	Climate Change Policy 2020	Includes and defines vulnerable groups from an intersectional angle considering factors such as age, health, and income, and it also focuses on gender particularly in the processes of implementation and integration	Gender responsive			
		Considers gender as a cross cutting aspect in developing guidance and tools for assessing, planning, integrating and implementing adaptation and mitigation measures at all levels				
	NAPA 2006	Gender equality and women's empowerment is taken as a key guiding principle and state objective	Gender sensitive			
		Promotes participatory methodology				
		However, activities identified do not address gender differential needs, and they are gender neutral				
China	China NDC 2021 Emphasises improving the resilience of social systems but does not mention about any action or policy for women and socially marginalised groups		Gender neutral			
	National Strategy for Climate Change Adaptation 2013	By 2020, the document aims to improve adaptive capacity of farmers through training and technological support but does not mention about any action for women and social marginalized groups	Gender neutral			

Country	Policy document	Key priority areas on gender equality	Ranking on gender continuum	
India	NDC 2016	The document acknowledges the importance of gender equality and women's empowerment	Gender sensitive Gender sensitive	
		However, both mitigation and adaptation strategies do not clearly suggest measures and actions on gender and social inclusion.		
	National Action Plan for Climate Change 2008	The guiding principles of the plan include a principle on 'protection of the poor and vulnerable sections of society through an inclusive and sustainable development strategy, sensitive to climate change'	Gender sensitive	
		It recognises that women are impacted first and worst by climate change and suggests specific actions that different government and non-government agencies must take to ensure that women are able to adapt to climate change		
		It recognises how women can contribute to the overall development of the country by contributing to climate change adaptation		
		However, the policy approach is geared towards only voicing concern for women's problems and highlighting their vulnerability, and "not taking into account their contribution to climate-change-policy implementation, especially in adaptations" (Hans et al.2019, p.3)		
		There are no clear measures on gender and social inclusion under eight national missions $^{\!$		
Maldives NDC 2020		Acknowledges the disproportionate burden on women, elderly, persons with disabilities and children caused by climate induced health issues	Gender sensitive	
		Highlights the importance of the agriculture sector for income for many women, especially smallholder farmers and island communities		
		However, specific measures and actions on women empowerment and gender equality are not committed in the document under any sector.		
		There is no mention of gender in the mitigation plans and neither in any sector wise issues and plans		
	Maldives Climate Change Policy	'Intergenerational equitability' (including gender equality and sensitivity) is among the core principles of the policy document	Gender sensitive	
		Aims to develop cooperative and coordinated agreements between sectors to ensure respect for human rights, the rule of law, gender equality and sensitivity		

Country	Policy document	Key priority areas on gender equality	Ranking on gender continuum
Myanmar	The Myanmar Climate Change Policy 2019	Gender equality and women's empowerment is among the guiding principles of the MCCP, particularly in the guiding principles on multilevel decision-making, impacts of climate change (women and girls in Myanmar are disproportionately affected by climate change), protection of rights (covering the poorest, most vulnerable and marginalised segments of society, including indigenous peoples, all ethnic groups, local communities, women, children, the elderly, and persons with disabilities), and gender equality and protection of women's equal rights (through strengthening gender-responsive climate change policy) Gender responsive actions are given high attention in the sectors/ action areas of agriculture, fisheries, livestock, capacity building, and research and technology transfer These gender responsive actions are framed for maintaining growth and productivity of food systems, and to enhance capacity, knowledge, and skills of relevant stakeholders	Gender responsive
	NDC 2021	Reveals the government's commitment to ensure gender equality and inclusiveness, particularly in the areas of capacity building, and the reduction of loss and damage induced by climatic hazards Calls for institutional capacities for a monitoring and reporting system of agroforestry, and capacity development for farmers at the local level to support development of gender inclusive production systems and value chain enhancements, SMEs, cooperatives, and association	Gender sensitive
		Includes gender and socially inclusive considerations in the practice and policies of the agriculture, fisheries, and livestock sectors It elaborates that for reducing loss and damage induced by hazards, Myanmar will improve social protection, gender considerations, and risk finance capacity to prepare for and recover from potential loss and damage resulting from climate change	
	Myanmar Climate Change Strategy (2018-2030) 2019	It recognises women as more vulnerable and as agents of change Makes it mandatory to involve women in planning processes Has some well-defined activities and indicators to capture gender mainstreaming	Gender responsive
	Myanmar Climate Change Master Plan (2018-2030) 2019	The Master Plan details out the CC Strategy: The CC Strategy has a well-defined section on gender considerations which highlights gender differentiated impact of climate change due to existing inequalities, responsibilities and roles among men and women in Myanmar. It recognizes that women are more vulnerable to climate change but highlights that women can lead the way in adaptation to climate change impacts.	Gender responsive
		Outlines capacity building and guidance as an important measure to - mainstream gender into climate change actions, ensure equal participation of men and women in interventions and improve the availability of sex disaggregated data Highlights inclusiveness and inclusive development as an important concept. The definition includes poor, landless, marginalised, and vulnerable women and men as agents of change, and all geographic regions to shape and benefit from opportunities provided by climate resilient and low carbon development	

Country	Policy document	Key priority areas on gender equality	Ranking on gender continuum
Nepal	NAPA 2010	Identifies gender as a cross-cutting theme and gender sensitive analysis is conducted across the six thematic working groups <sup>xvi</sup>	Gender sensitive
		However, (a) the results of the gender analysis are not incorporated in the document and (b) there is no specific funding allocated for gender	
	National Adaptation Plan 2021	Ensures gender responsive and socially inclusive actions to engage people of all genders in all stages of climate adaptation planning, budgeting, implementation, and monitoring and evaluation	Gender responsive
		Focuses on diversifying and enhancing livelihoods of marginalised and vulnerable people through GESI responsive adaptation programmes	
		Considers gender equality and social inclusion as a cross cutting aspect across all eight targeted thematic sectors	
		Provides for planning and implementing programmes on gender equality and social inclusion (i.e., women, children, elderly, and other vulnerable groups)	
	National Climate Change Policy 2019	Women and marginalised groups (social inclusions) are among the target groups in policy measures in agriculture and food security	Gender responsive
		Gender equality and social inclusion and good governance are considered cross-cutting aspects across themes/sectors	
	NDC 2020	The mitigation component commits to 50 women's representation and proportional representation of Dalit and Indigenous people in community-based forest management committees. Fair and equitable distribution of benefits from sustainable forest management, watershed management, and biodiversity-conservation will also be ensured among local communities, women, and Indigenous people.	Gender responsive
		In agriculture, it commits to ensuring increased access to climate- smart agricultural technologies for women, Indigenous people, smallholder farmers, and marginalised groups	
		Action Plan for integrating GESI in achieving NDC targets will be developed by 2030 with focus on gender-disaggregated data in reporting (performance and achievements), capacity, participation and leadership of women, youth, and Indigenous groups in climate policy development, planning, implementation (all levels) and monitoring.	
		By 2030, all local governments are asked to prepare and implement climate-resilient and gender-responsive adaptation plans	

Country	Policy document	Key priority areas on gender equality	Ranking on gender continuum
Pakistan	National Climate Change Policy 2021	Acknowledges the gendered differences in climate change drivers and impacts	Gender responsive
		Presents the women focused measures to understand and address these differences	
		However, the focus remains on women, and there is no clear policy measure on transgender and marginalised and deprived communities	
	NDC 2021	Gender sensitive programming is among the guiding principles of the document, and all sectors have gender specific policy measures and actions	Gender sensitive
	Climate Change Gender Action Plan 2022	The plan is considered a tool to enhance knowledge and capacities, identify gaps and enabling conditions, and build coordination and actions to strengthen gender-responsive strategies and results to meet the country's climate change objectives	Gender responsive
		It aims to integrate gender and climate fully in key sectors of the economy, particularly agriculture and food security, water and sanitation, disaster risk management, forests and biodiversity, coastal management, energy, and transportation	
Sri Lanka	National Climate Policy 2012	No mention of 'gender', 'women' or any terms related to social Gender blin inclusion in the document	
	National Climate Change Adaptation Strategy for Sri Lanka (2011 to 2016) 2010	Interventions and indicators target women and different vulnerable groups such as farmers, fisherfolk, and the poor	Gender sensitive
	National Adaptation Plan for Climate Change Impacts in Sri Lanka (2016- 2025) 2016	Identifies nine priority sectors and suggested priority actions in these sectors. Presents action areas under the cross-cutting needs of adaptation. However, no clear policy measures or actions have been found on gender equality and social inclusion in any of the sectors and cross cutting areas	Gender neutral
	NDC 2021	Mainstreaming gender and social inclusion (women, young children, people living with disabilities and elderly) into adaptation priorities is considered as an important strategy Gender-responsive strategies are planned to consider the differentiated needs of men and women within the sectors and to explore ways to improve access to knowledge, technology, and finance in a way that creates enabling conditions for adaptation Shows commitment to investment in some selected areas including incentives for women to engage in agricultural productivity and food security efforts Contains a separate Chapter 7 on Integrating Sustainable	Gender responsive

International laws and frameworks increasingly recognise that climate change and gender equality are strongly interlinked, but the countries in the region have generally "been slow to integrate gender and human rights concerns in their climate policies and commitments" (Pross et al. 2020, p.13). Although climate change is a central agenda for most governments in their planning and policies, often "the focus on gender is not clear so far and has not been given due attention" (Patel et al. 2019, p.147). Consequently, most national policy documents fall within the bracket of being accommodative to gender (and social inclusion) concerns, but not actually changing them. The documents seem to move from being gender sensitive, to moving towards being gender responsive. Most of the governments in countries are aware of the gender differences and acknowledge them, but not enough is being done to change the situation in a proactive manner. The Myanmar Climate Change Strategy (MCCS, 2018–2030) and Myanmar Climate Change Master Plan (MCCMP, 2018–2030) are the only policy documents that move beyond women's vulnerability and highlight them as agents of change as they can lead the way in adaptation to climate change impacts.





# IV. Sectoral assessment and GESI integration

## 4.1 Drivers, pressures, state, and trends of climate change in key sectors

The South Asian countries, with their large populations, and increasing urbanisation and industrialisation, face huge challenges in ensuring water, energy, and food security for their people while protecting the ecosystem and environment. The key drivers and pressures in agriculture, energy, and water sectors in the HKH and South Asia are population growth, rapid urbanisation, unsustainable agricultural and industrial practices, weak management systems, environmental pollution, and climate variability and change. South Asia is the most densely populated region of the world hosting about 25 per cent of the global population in only about 3.7 per cent of the global land area (Mishra et al. 2016). The population in the Indus, Ganges, and Brahmaputra river basins is expected to grow from 900 million in 2010 to 1.1–1.4 billion in 2050, which will likely be accompanied by rapid urbanisation (Klein Goldewijk et al. 2010; Rasul 2016). The urban population here increased to 35 per cent of the total population in 2021 and is expected to grow further (The World Bank 2022).

All these are resulting in degradation of the natural resource base and this can lead to scarcity of water resources and food insecurity. Around 170 million (9 per cent of the population) in the region lack access to basic drinking water services, and about 78 million (4 per cent of the population) have no access to electricity (The World Bank 2022), and more than 200 million face chronic food shortages and suffer from malnutrition (FAO 2017).

### 4.1.1 Agriculture sector

In South Asia, around 60 per cent of the population is involved directly or indirectly in the agriculture sector for income, food security, and livelihoods (Khan and Imran 2021). The sector absorbs 47 per cent of the total employed population of the region and contributes around 19 per cent to the GDP (2016) in the region (Liu 2020). However, its share in GDP has declined over time (from 22 per cent in 2003). Climate change is one of the key factors for this decline (Mishra et al. 2016). The major climate induced risks in agriculture in South Asia include changes in precipitation, temperature rise, increase incidences of hazards (i.e., drought and floods), and sea level rise (Shaw et al. 2022).

Globally, agriculture<sup>xvii</sup> is the third largest contributor (22 per cent) of greenhouse gases (IPCC 2022). In South Asia and the HKH, GHG emissions from agriculture sector are around 11 per cent of the total emissions in the region (Table 8). Use of synthetic fertilisers, burning of crop residue, and land degradation are some of the main causes of GHG emissions in the agriculture sector. These need to be addressed through sustainable agricultural practices, with an ecological and socioeconomic focus, with co-benefits for climate change adaptation. Management options that reduce vulnerability to soil erosion and nutrient loss include growing green manure crops and cover crops, crop residue retention, reduced/zero tillage, and maintenance of ground cover through improved grazing management (IPCC 2019; Rasul et al. 2022).

The agriculture sector in the region is vulnerable to climate change (IPCC 2014) because the major agricultural crops are water intensive (Rasul 2014), and large agricultural areas in the region are still rainfed. Moreover, irrigation systems such as Indus Basin Irrigation System are dependent on glacier and snow meltwater (Qureshi et al. 2010). Uncertainties in precipitation and rapid melting of glaciers and snow have resulted in variability in water availability from small scale irrigation systems in mountainous areas to large scale ones in the plains (Qamar and Muhammad 2022). Rising temperature is likely to increase evapotranspiration, further increasing water stress and resulting in decreased production of major crops in the region (Rasul et al. 2019). Increasing incidences of disease and pest outbreaks have also resulted in crop loss in the region (Chhogyel and Kumar 2018).

Country	Total GHG emissions (MtCO2e)	GHG emissions from agriculture sector		GHG emissions from energy sector	
		MtCO2e	Per cent of total emissions	MtCO2e	Per cent of total emissions
Afghanistan	28.79	15.54	15.54	8.27	28.73
Bangladesh	237.70	87.19	36.68	102.75	43.23
Bhutan*	0.36	0.50	138.89	0.70	194.44
China	12055.41	662.55	5.50	10618.71	88.08
India	3363.59	719.82	21.40	2422.24	72.01
Maldives	2.60	0.003	0.12	2.11	81.15
Myanmar	242.95	86.89	35.76	39.56	16.28
Nepal	48.37	26.00	53.75	13.70	28.32
Pakistan	439.49	194.41	44.24	200.60	45.64
Sri Lanka	37.90	5.74	15.15	24.16	63.75
Total	16457.16	1798.64	10.9	13432.80	81.6

#### Table 8. Total greenhouse gas emissions and emissions from the agriculture and energy sectors

 $MtCO_{2}e = Metric tons of carbon dioxide equivalent; 2019 data$ 

\*Bhutan's total emissions are less than the emissions from agriculture and energy sectors because of the high capacity of forests to absorb carbon dioxide annually.

Source: ClimateWatch 2019

Temperature increase of 1.5°C is expected to decrease wheat yield by 7 per cent in Swat, Pakistan (Hussain and Mudasser 2007). The rice and wheat production in Bangladesh are expected to decline by 8 per cent and 32 per cent, respectively by 2050. Continued rise in temperature risks heat stress during critical growth stages of rice plants in Pakistan (October), South India (April-August) and Bangladesh (March-June) (Wassmana et al. 2009) that will reduce crop production.

Sri Lanka experienced its worst drought in 2016, which resulted in a decline in rice production by 40 per cent in 2017 (Gunaratne et al. 2021). Temperature increases during 1967-2016 in India decreased productivity of tea, maize, jowar, sugarcane, and wheat (Praveen and Sharma, 2019). In mountainous areas of the region, there has been a significant drop in the productivity of major horticultural crops like apples and apricots due to rising temperature and decrease in snowfall (Dilshad et al. 2019). Climate change is likely to result in a decline in crop diversity as well (Chaudhary et al. 2020). A study in Bangladesh revealed a shift in crop choices among farmers implying changes in future rice cropping patterns (Moniruzzaman 2015). A recent study (Yan and Alvi 2021) in four countries – Bangladesh, India, Pakistan, and Sri Lanka – projected a decline (by 2050) in the yield of cereals respectively by 16.4 per cent, 7.1 per cent, 10.7 per cent and 9.5 per cent due to the impacts of climate change. The recently released IPCC 6th Assessment (Shaw et al. 2022) also presented evidence that shows a projected decline in the yield of cereals in South Asia in the coming decades.

Sea level rise and flooding in the coastal areas will decrease arable areas as well as crop production, particularly rice (Kalhoro et al. 2016; Perera et al. 2018; Roy et al. 2022). Agriculture in the coastal areas is also susceptible to tropical cyclones, and areas along the Bay of Bengal in India will be more vulnerable to crop destruction (Rasul et al. 2012; Wickramasinghe et al. 2021). The coastal areas of Bangladesh lost 12.1 per cent of their crop production to major disasters during 1970–2017 (Hasan and Kumar 2021).

Climate change-induced hazards have increased in the HKH (Figure 4). Glacial lake outburst floods have caused a lot of damage to agriculture and infrastructure in the central and western parts of the HKH (Hussain and Qamar 2020). Extreme weather events have also caused significant damage to the agricultural sector in the region.

## Figure 4. Climate induced changes and hazards in the HKH



**Note:** Figure 4 is based on analysis of a household survey (n= 8083) conducted in 2012 in four river basins of the HKH – Upper Indus (Pakistan), Koshi (Nepal), Eastern Brahmaputra (India), and Salween and Mekong (China). The data presented in figures is household-level perception on the increase of incidence of hazards/events in 2012 compared to 10 years ago (2002 or earlier).

Climate change is also resulting in an increase in the degradation of rangelands and pastures, leading to negative impacts on livestock productivity and the food security of pastoral communities in mountain areas. A prolonged drought from 1998 to 2002 in the Balochistan province of Pakistan resulted in serious water stress on agriculture and shortages of water and fodder, leading to the death of 1.76 million heads of livestock and affecting agricultural activities on around 1 million hectares of cultivable land (Shafiq and Kakar 2006). In India, climate change is also predicted to lead to boundary changes in areas suitable for growing certain crops (Srinivasa Rao et al. 2016).

On the other hand, some crops and areas may benefit from climate change. An increase in temperature is benefitting high mountain regions through an upward shift of crops such as vegetables, beans, and maize (Manandhar et al. 2011). Further, temperature increase is expected to increase wheat yield in Chitral, Pakistan (Hussain and Mudasser 2007) and parts of Nepal (Malla 2008).

### 4.1.2 Energy sector

Climate change and energy are intertwined in numerous ways. The use of non-renewable energy sources such as fossil fuels is adding to GHG emissions. On the other hand, the use of renewable energy such as solar, wind and hydropower is not only playing a role in reduction of GHG emissions but also in adaptation options across sectors (Wester et al. 2019). For instance, solar energy is being promoted in the HKH for irrigation (ICIMOD 2016) and green value chains (ICIMOD 2021).

Climate change is also impacting the production of renewable energy. For instance, climate change induced floods and rains affect the very sources of energy production, like the flow of water for hydropower, wind patterns for wind energy, and rain and cloud cover for solar energy production. Extreme events and hazards such as glacial lake outburst floods, and unexpected rains and floods have damaged dams, hydropower projects, and other infrastructure in South Asia and the HKH. For instance, Nepal experienced massive floods linked to rains and glacial lake outburst which damaged dams and powerhouses (The Third Pole 2021), while recently in Hunza Pakistan, a glacial lake outburst flood damaged powerhouses leading to a complete electricity cut in central Hunza, (The Sama 2022). Similarly, the degradation of forests, a major source of energy particularly for the poor, has meant scarcity of such energy resources.

At the same time, the demand for energy has exponentially increased all over the world. Energy demand in the region has risen by 50 per cent since 2000 and is expected to increase further with population growth, industrialisation, and urbanisation (The World Bank 2021; ENERGIA, 2019). Environmental degradation and GHG emissions are on rise due to this increase. Energy is also the largest contributor (nearly 82 per cent contribution) of greenhouse gases in South Asia and the HKH (Table 8). China is also the largest contributor (79 per cent) to the emissions from energy sector in South Asia and the HKH countries. India contributes around 18 per cent to emissions from energy sector in the region (Table 9).

Currently, fossil fuels are the major source of energy in the region, and the contribution of renewable energy is very small in most countries. The share of renewable energy (RE) in total energy supply (TES) in the region is only 12 per cent. However, in Bhutan and Nepal, share of RE is significantly high (80 and 73 per cent, respectively) compared to non-renewables. In Myanmar, renewables contribute 50 per cent to the TES. In other countries of the region, the share of renewables is significantly lower compared to that of non-renewables (Table 1A).

Analysis of sources of energy supply revealed that in Afghanistan, nearly 80 per cent of the total primary energy supply (TPES) is contributed by fossil fuels (i.e., primary coal and peat,

coal and peat products, primary oil, oil products, and natural gas). The share of biofuels and waste (renewable sources) is around 9 per cent and share of electricity is 12 per cent in TPES (Table 2A). In Bangladesh, the share of fossil fuels in TPES is 71 per cent. Biofuels and waste contribute 27 per cent to TPES. In China and India, fossil fuels contribute respectively 90 per cent and 80 per cent to TPES, respectively. In Myanmar, Pakistan and Sri Lanka, fossil fuels contribute 60 per cent, 75 per cent, and 61 per cent to TPES, respectively. In Bhutan, primary biofuels and waste contribute almost 68 per cent to TPES. Electricity and fossil fuels contribute 14 per cent and 18 per cent to TPES, respectively. In Nepal, primary biofuels and waste contribute 73 per cent to TPES. Electricity and fossil fuels contribute 5 per cent and 22 per cent to TPES, respectively. In Maldives, fossil fuels contribute more than 99 per cent to TPES (Table 3A).

Statistics on electricity generation show that in Afghanistan, Nepal and Bhutan, electricity is mainly generated by large hydropower plants. In Afghanistan, Bhutan, and Nepal, nearly 85 per cent, 98.8 per cent and 99.97 per cent electricity is generated by large hydro plants (Government of Afghanistan 2020, Government of Nepal 2020, Government of Bhutan 2020). In Bangladesh, nearly 80 per cent of the electricity is generated from natural gas (Bangladesh Power Development Board 2022). In China, 65 per cent of electricity is generated from coal lignite, and 18 per cent by large hydro plants (China Energy Portal 2019). In India, nearly 75 per cent electricity is generated from coal lignite, and only 10 per cent is generated by large hydro plants (Ministry of Power 2020). In Pakistan, 67 per cent of electricity is generated from thermal sources, and only 21 per cent is generated by large hydro plants (Government of Pakistan 2019). In Myanmar, almost half of the electricity is generated by large hydro plants, and 41 per cent is generated from natural gas (Government of Myanmar 2020). In Sri Lanka, thermal and coal contribute 45 per cent to TPES, and hydropower contributes around 20 per cent (ITA 2021, IHA 2022). In Maldives, more than 90 per cent of electricity is generated from non-renewable sources (fossil fuels), and solar power contributes 5 per cent (IRENA 2021). The literature reveals that energy related emissions associated with abundant use of fossil fuel for cooking, cleaning, heating, electricity, transport, and industry pose a greater danger to environmental health (EEA 2017; Van et al. 2017; Brown, et al 2012). More than 60 per cent of households in South Asia rely on solid biomass for cooking and heating (Haque et al. 2022). The reason why people prefer or use fossil fuels is because many governments in South Asia and HKH subsidise gas (natural gas and liquefied petroleum gas (LPG), petroleum products, and coal. This makes them comparatively cheaper and therefore people prefer using these energy sources instead of the currently more expensive alternatives that are renewable energy sources. For instance, China provides USD 18 billion in subsidies on petroleum products and USD 12.4 billion on gas. Likewise, India provides USD 21.0 billion in subsidies on oil and USD 0.9 billion on gas. Pakistan provides USD 1.7 billion in subsidies on gas and Bangladesh provides USD 0.9 billion in subsidies on gas (IEA 2019; Global Subsidies Initiative-IISD and BIDS 2020).

The region has significant renewable energy potential such as hydro power, solar, wind, and biomass. For instance, major rivers originate from the mountains of China, India, Pakistan, and Nepal that are a source of hydropower and Sri Lanka, Maldives, Bangladesh, India, and Pakistan have oceans which can be tapped for wind and tidal energy. The HKH alone has over 500GW of hydro energy production potential whereas only a very small per centage of it is in use (Dhakal et al. 2019). Thus, this region has the potential to reach net zero carbon emissions (ADB 2017; REN21 2019; The World Bank 2021).

However, some caution is called for. Hydropower development in the region has led to "adverse socio-environmental impacts [...] particularly common at the local level", as these projects are more focused in "national and regional economic priorities" and do not pay much attention "to the adverse impacts on affected local populations (mostly mountain communities)" (Shrestha et al. 2016, p. 1). Hydropower development policies

and strategies in the region pay little attention to gender, regardless of the climate merits assigned to clean energy development. Thus, there are significant risks for local communities in hydropower development in these regions, but as noted by Resurrección et al (2019, p. 509) "the analytical scale of the 'local' remains essentially unpacked".

The region is gradually transitioning to renewable energy particularly in remote and mountainous areas that are extremely difficult to connect to the national electricity grid. Governments in the region are making attempts to increase use of renewable energy and alternate fuels such as gas (natural and LPG). For instance, in the absence of grid electricity, low-cost solar lighting systems are being used in many rural areas in most of the countries of the region (Haque et al 2022). In India, the government has introduced several initiatives, including subsidies for the rural poor to reduce their dependence on firewood (Thomas et al 2022), and in Bangladesh accessible and appropriate market chains for LPG have been developed for rural areas (Bari et al 2022).

## 4.1.3 Water sector

The problems associated with the water sector can be summarised as there being either too much or too little water, i.e., floods, flash floods, glacial melt, erosion, and drought (Vinke 2017). Due to the South Asia and HKH's ever increasing water use, with 90 per cent used for the agriculture sector (Maja and Ayano 2020; Rasul 2016), and the rest for industrial and drinking purposes, it is highly susceptible to climatic events (Ullah et al. 2022). Any change in temperature and precipitation patterns has a daunting impact on water resources and human wellbeing. In the HKH, there 25, 614 glacial lakes covering an area of 1,444km<sup>2</sup> (Maharjan 2015). The temperature rise has accelerated glacier recession and increased the number of glacial lakes in last three decades (1990-2015)(Mal et al., 2021) threatening the lives and livelihoods of over 2.3 billion (Shrestha et al. 2015; Mahanta et al. 2018). In Bhutan, climate-induced glacial retreat is likely to be higher than in Nepal or any other country in the HKH (Mahanta et al. 2018). The glacier changes that affect runoff of meltwater in the Himalaya and Karakoram ranges have increased the frequency and intensity of GLOFs, flash floods, and debris flows (Nie et al. 2021). Although glacial melt is considered a vital source of freshwater, monsoon rainfall is still the principal source of freshwater for the region. However, studies have shown that monsoon precipitation is declining (Safdar et al., 2019) with very high variability in terms of annual precipitation and mean precipitation (Shrestha et al. 2015). Where rainfall intensity is less, the water table is falling rapidly (Kumar 2012).

Mekonnen and Hoekstra (2016) identified South Asia as a severe water scarcity region, particularly during January to June. Some parts of South Asia are already experiencing water stress, while water demand for agriculture, energy, industry, and human and livestock use in the region is predicted to rise by 55 per cent in 2030 compared to 2005 (Rasul 2014). The water sector in South Asia and the HKH remains undeveloped. Water resources management and the provision of clean water and improved sanitation are already a challenge in the region, with many people still using unimproved drinking water sources. The urban population rose to 33 per cent of the total population in 2016 and is expected to grow further (The World Bank 2017). Surface water scarcity will become more severe in already water scarce regions such as the southeastern part of the Indus basin and southwestern part of the Ganges basin (Biemans et al. 2013).

The most available potable water source for human consumption and irrigation is groundwater, but its use is not regulated (Kumar 2012). The surface and groundwater sources are contaminated by industrial effluents, overextraction, and urbanisation. The increasing demand for water due to population growth, energy demand, urbanisation, agricultural intensification, land use change, and industrial production has led to mounting pressure on water resources (Rasul 2016). Population growth and the demand for food



have led to agricultural intensification involving the use of high yielding varieties of seeds, fertilisers and pesticides that negatively impact water bodies. Over the years, with the increasing energy demands of a growing population, the construction of hydropower plants and the hydrological interdependence among riparian communities have increased conflicts and tension on the use and management of water resources (Khalid 2010; Goodrich et al. 2017b; Devkota et al. 2018; Saklani et al. 2020). This has led to increasing inequality within the water sector (Pulla et al. 2018).

In addition, the change in temperature and precipitation has affected natural springs. Studies cited by Panwar (2020) highlight that about 36 per cent of the springs in Koshi River Basin (Nepal) have dried up entirely, and more than 20 per cent have become seasonal. Similar trends in the drying of springs are observed in the other HKH member countries (Shrestha et al. 2017; Panwar 2020; Akbar 2020; Daniel et al. 2021).

Temperature rise has intensified extreme climatic events across South Asia, such as heatwaves and forest fires, and this is projected to increase into the future (Ullah et al. 2022). With changes in precipitation patterns and water availability, parts of Afghanistan, India, and Pakistan are water distressed, leading to desertification (Hasnat et al. 2018). Unpredictable precipitation patterns and overreliance on groundwater for irrigation and urban water supply have led to its overextraction in Pakistan (Qureshi et al. 2010). Increasing urbanisation and demand for megacities have further increased the demand for groundwater sources (Rasul 2016; Hasnat et al. 2018). In many parts of Bangladesh, India, Myanmar, Pakistan, Sri Lanka, and the plains of Nepal (Terai region), groundwater sources are contaminated with arsenic, iron, and other chemicals (Kanel 2005; Kumar 2012; Ray and Ray 2019), making it unsafe for human consumption.
4.2 Impacts of climate change on GESI in the sectors Understanding the gendered implications of climate change on agriculture, energy, and water is imperative to developing adaptation and mitigation strategies that cater to the needs and interests of various groups of people. The way that women and men experience climate change is shaped by diverse social and historical processes that have resulted in social inequalities between men and women. Gender relations and spaces are mediated by cultural norms, values, religious beliefs, caste identities, class, education, geographical location, physical abilities, and other social structures (Goodrich et al. 2019a; Singh et al. 2021).

In general, in the developing countries, including in countries in the HKH and South Asia, the impacts of climate change are disproportionately felt by the poor, particularly the rural poor, as they often depend directly on natural resources for their livelihoods (Ganguly 2013; Mitra and Rao 2016). By virtue of their gender roles, women are not only the first observers of environmental change but also the victims of the adverse impacts of climate change (Yadav and Lal 2018). Women are in general impacted more negatively based on the prevalent gender-based discrimination in access to and control over productive resources, their restricted mobility, and their limited voice in decision making (Mitra and Rao 2016; Goodrich et al 2017a). As per the prevailing gender division of labour, women generally bear the responsibility of the family's food and water needs and climate change poses more challenges to women in carrying out these tasks (IUCN 2015). Additionally, outmigration of men due to extreme events and limited livelihood options further increases the challenges and workload for women (Patel et al. 2019; Goodrich et al. 2019b; Resurrección et al. 2019). Even among women, the poor and those residing in rural parts, and in remote and fragile areas, who depend on the availability and sustainability of the natural resources for their livelihoods are worse affected (Ganguly 2013; UNDP 2013a; Goodrich et al. 2019b; Resurrección et al. 2019).

### 4.2.1 Agriculture sector

As discussed above agriculture is one the sectors that climate change has affected immensely, whether through rapid or slow onset disasters. Disasters affect the rural poor more directly as many of these families and households are thrown into deeper poverty and debt in addition to facing food insecurity and malnutrition. Women farmers, and women from farming families may face further challenges due to their unequal access to land, labour and capital, and limited or no role in decision-making. These have implications on their ability to adapt to the stresses of climate change.

A major effect of climate change in the agriculture sector is reduced agricultural productivity. The yield of cereals in the region is projected to decline in the coming decades (Krishnamurthy et al. 2015; Shaw et al. 2022). In the HKH, around 80 to 90 per cent of agricultural activities are handled by elderly women (Hussain et al. 2021), and in most instances it becomes difficult for them to handle both household and laborious farm activities, leading to abandonment of agricultural land (Hussain et al. 2021; Hussain et al. 2016). In the HKH and South Asia, women have become the "main cultivators, seed savers, and users" and so "are the most affected by climate change" (Resurrección et al. 2019, p. 499). In general, women-headed, and women-maintained households are hardest hit due to limited or no access to productive resources such as land and credit and even quality services and timely information. This may result in their inability to diversify their livelihood options and cope with the changes in the absence of adult men (Mitra and Rao 2016). In the HKH, there are many instances of agricultural land abandonment due to the additional workload on women and their limited access to required resources and information services (Hussain et al. 2016; Hussain et al. 2021).

Reduced agricultural yields will also have more severe impacts for women and children in terms of food insecurity and malnutrition (Ramachandran 2013; WHO 2014; Alston

2015; Rasul et al. 2019). The sociocultural norms in the region still discriminate against women and girls in the allocation of food, whereby women and young girls get less food and often eat last. In emergencies, such as disasters, when there are limited food stocks, priority is usually given to the male members of the family (Mitchell et al. 2007; Datar et al. 2013; Sugden et al. 2014). In states in India that faced crop failure due to drought, the per centage of acutely malnourished pregnant women was higher than the prevalent WHO cut-off values (UNICEF 2016); in Bangladesh, women often gave their share of food to the children while they themselves starved (Kabir et al. 2016); while in Nepal, due to crop failure, women resorted to eating millet gruel and nettle broth, which are relatively less preferred than rice (Gentle and Maraseni 2012).

Climate change has led to an increase in the outmigration of economically active men in search of better livelihood options and employment, leaving behind women, children, and the elderly. This has adversely affected agricultural production and more so in the HKH mountain areas of China, India, Nepal, and Pakistan (Hussain et al. 2016; 2018; Rasul et al. 2014; Shi et al. 2018; Xu et al. 2019). A major gendered impact of this is the increasing feminisation of agricultural labour, (Mu et al. 2011; Anderson et al. 2016; Slavchevska et al. 2016; Mitra and Rao 2016; Goodrich et al. 2017b, 2019b; Paudyal et al. 2019; Resurrección et al. 2019; BMGF 2020) resulting in an increase in women's workload and time poverty. Strong evidence from the Upper Indus Basin of Pakistan (Gioli et al. 2014; Abbasi et al. 2017), Nepal (Bhawana and Race 2020), and in some part of India (Saha 2021) revealed feminisation of labour and added workload of women due to prolonged migration of male members of the households for better income opportunities.

Apart from these broader impacts across the region, there are country-specific impacts on women. In Bangladesh and Sri Lanka, women lived in constant fear of theft and faced harassment (Rabbani et al. 2015; Dias 2019); in Nepal, due to cultural factors, women are unable to take up ploughing, which is one of the reasons for the reduced size of farms and farm income for women (Jaquet et al. 2016); in Sri Lanka, female-headed smallholder farming households receive less options to sell and earn less profits than men due to discrimination faced by women in selling the produce (Kurukulasuriya and Ajwad 2007). In China the young population, both women and men, are migrating to urban areas leaving the elderly and children to look after the farms and agriculture, often leading to security issues for them (Murphy 2008; Mitra and Rao 2016; Resurrección et al. 2019)

Overall, the gender differential impacts of climate change in agriculture in the region are mainly driven by (a) gender division of labour, (b) feminisation of agriculture, (c) genderbased inequalities in access to and control over productive resources, viz. land, labour, financial capital, and information (BMGF 2020, p.4), and (d) discrimination against women and girls in families and communities. These skewed gender relations manifests in food insecurity, malnutrition, increased workload, time poverty, and stress due to limited or no options for incomes.

All these – less food and malnutrition, increased workload, stress due to limited or no options for income – could have cascading and intergenerational effects on (a) the health of women and girls, including on their reproductive health, related to pregnancy, lactation, and childbirth (Rylander et al. 2013), and (b) on education, as girls are more likely to be pulled out of school and /or to be married off earlier (Vincent et al. 2010; Goodrich et al. 2017a). They could also widen the existing gender and social gaps and aggravate problems, including gender-based violence (Castañeda et al. 2020)

### 4.2.2 Energy sector

Agenda 2030, under SDG 7, emphasises energy access for all, and it is now increasingly accepted that energy is an essential resource for redressing historic gender and social inequities (UNDP 2016a). Yet, energy poverty for many people persists – 5 per cent of the people in South Asia do not have access to electricity (The World Bank 2020a).

There is a big disparity in energy access among urban, rural, and mountainous settings in South Asia and the HKH countries (ENERGIA 2015; Patel et al. 2019; Ezeilo 2020). Most households in cities have access to energy mostly generated through fossil fuels such as coal and natural gas, leading to emissions that have implications on climate change (UNEP 2013; ADB 2017; IRENA 2019; Ezeilo 2020). Due to accessibility and affordability issues related to other sources of energy, most people living in rural and mountainous regions largely depend on biomass for their energy needs, which has environmental as well as health implications, especially for women due to their gendered role and responsibility of cooking and their curtailed mobility that limits them to the house most of the time (UNEP 2013; Power Division 2016; Rewald 2017; ADB 2017; Ezeilo 2020; UNEP 2020a). It is worth mentioning here that a huge population remains disadvantaged in terms of energy access. In Pakistan, 30 per cent of the population does not use electricity due to various reasons such as inadequate tranmission lines and poor socio-economic status of communities in remote rural areas (USAID 2015; Khalid 2019; Moeen et al 2016). In Bangladesh, most of the population (62.9 per cent) uses grid electricity produced by natural gas for lighting; however, the situation is dire in rural areas where only 42 per cent are connected to the grid (Power Division, 2016; Islam et al., 2017; The World Bank



2021). In Nepal, most of the people in rural and mountainous areas, who make up 79 per cent of the total population, depend on biomass for cooking, heating, and washing due to accessibility and affordability issues, and almost 30 per cent do not use electricity (ADB 2017; Power Division 2016; Mahat 2020). Major reasons for the above are: (a) access to electricity in far flung areas is challenging due to unavailability of transmission lines and power generation units (Khalid 2019; Mohideen 2013; 2019; Ezeilo 2020); (b) poor people prefer cheaper and easily available resources as compared to electricity with high charges; in Bhutan for example, energy access between female and male headed households also affects the uptake of modern energy solutions (ActionAid and OCI 2011; UNEP 2013; Tsai 2015; ENERGIA 2015; Mohideen 2013; 2019); and (c) unavailability of electricity in peak times especially in extreme cold and hot weather due to low stream levels or flooding (UNEP 2020; IPCC 2012; Moss and McGann 2011).

Energy poverty is intrinsically linked to economic poverty and has distinct gender characteristics that disproportionately affect women and girls. Unavailability and lack of access to clean and sustainable energy affects women and men differently due to their pre-existing responsibilities, vulnerabilities, and positions within society (UNEP 2013; ENERGIA 2019; IDS 2020; UNEP 2020a). The patriarchal systems followed in most of the countries of the region that result in gender-based discrimination pose obstacles and challenges to women in purchasing green energy and energy-efficient appliances for their household tasks (Koengkan and Fuinhas 2021). The use of dirty or polluting fuels to meet the households' basic needs, adds to women and girls' drudgery and increase their exposure to pollutants.

Given the prevalent gender division of labour, women and girls are the one who are tasked with the primary responsibility of collecting fuel and water. With the impact of climate change that leads to reduction or degradation of forests, women, and girls often must walk further distances to collect fuelwood, thus increasing their drudgery and risks of gender-based violence. Women spend a substantial amount of time collecting biomass for household energy needs. Studies in the HKH and South Asia have shown that women spend five to six hours every day for firewood collection (UNEP 2013; ADB 2017; UN Women, 2015; UNEP and UN Women 2019; Ezeilo 2020); similarly a study in India, Bangladesh and Nepal found that women in South Asia spend more than 20 hours per week in collecting biomass energy (Practical Action 2015). The consequence of this is time poverty, i.e., lack of time for other income earning activities, for studying or attending school, for taking care of themselves, and spending time with their families and children.

This increase in the workload and drudgery has clear health impacts. Given the sociocultural customs whereby women and girls are often the ones who have poor nutrition, such increased workload and drudgery exposes them to more health risks, including reproductive health risks such as perinatal mortality and postnatal complications (Lim et al. 2016; WHO 2014; Mohideen 2013, 2019). Moreover, continuous burning of firewood, agricultural residue, and animal waste can lead to respiratory problems, especially in women and children as they are the ones who are inside the house (Lim et al. 2016 UNEP 2013; ENERGIA 2015; UN Women 2015; Rewald 2017; IUCN 2017; Mohideen 2019; UNEP 2020a).

### 4.2.3 Water sector

"The gendered nature of water-related work – who does it, who controls it and, often, who pays the biggest price for its poor quality and lack of access" (Goodrich et al. 2017, p. 16) has deep implications for various groups of women and men in a changing climate. Traditionally, women carry the main responsibility for providing water for household use and consumption, for animal husbandry, and kitchen gardening. Furthermore, they are also involved in protecting water resources and maintaining water systems (Khadka et al. 2014; Singh and Singh 2015) and play a substantial role in agriculture and farming. These responsibilities, coupled with gender-based inequality in the access and control of the water resources, decreases women's ability to deal with adverse climatic events (Price 2018). Along with gender, the social structures of caste and religious beliefs, among others, also shape the management and use of water. The struggles of socially marginalised groups like Dalits<sup>xviii</sup>, ethnic groups, scheduled castes and scheduled tribes, and other minority groups are often ignored and unheard (Ramakrishnan 2021; van Koppen et al. 2022).

In the arid and semi-arid regions of South Asia, within India, Pakistan, and Afghanistan, where water shortages are chronic, the impacts of climate change have affected traditional water reservoirs. In these areas, the water reservoirs are already degraded, and many have disappeared, leading to rapid fall in the groundwater table. These incidences have forced women to collect drinking water for domestic purposes and livestock from far flung places. In many parts of South Asia, including in the mountainous communities, women and young girls regularly walk long distances to fetch drinking water. Such conditions hinder young girls' opportunities to education, and access to health care needs (Singh and Singh 2015; Yadav and Lal 2018).

In the context of irrigation and agriculture, the impacts of climate change have adversely affected farm production, water supply and its market price, resulting in increased food insecurity and poverty (Bhandari 2021). There is evidence of deterioration in water quality, for instance through increase in salinity and contamination by arsenic.

Reduced rainfall and over-extraction of water for irrigation has turned the groundwater saline across the region, making it unfit for consumption by humans and livestock (Kanel 2005; Ray and Ray 2019). This has not only reduced the availability of potable water in rural communities, but also negatively impacted water availability for irrigation. From a gender lens, this means that women workers face multiple constraints for agriculture production not only as labourers and but also as producers. As mentioned above, men involved in this sector have migrated out due to low agricultural production. Implications of this are provided in detail under section 4.2.1. Women are still not recognised as farmers and do not participate in decision-making within water institutions in the region. This is because groundwater use for irrigation has remained under the purview of men as it is related to land rights (Price 2018).

Handling and ingesting arsenic water leads to a chronic health condition called arsenicosis, which has been documented in communities across Nepal (Terai region), India, and Bangladesh. People suffering from this condition are often ostracised and ridiculed, and it is mostly the poor who lack resources to install filters and access safe water. Due to their water related responsibilities of collection, cooking, and washing, women and girls are often the ones to suffer from arsenicosis (Mazumder et al. 2010; Sultana 2011).

Furthermore, the reduced availability of water has huge implications on sanitation and hygiene. Given the reproductive health issues of women and girls, they are the ones who are at more risk to reproductive tract infections (RTI), and urinary tract infections (UTI), as safe sanitation services are determined by the socio-cultural practices and norms followed across the Terai region of Nepal, Pakistan, and in the northern parts of Bihar in India (Adil et al. 2021; Dhital et al. 2022; Ashraf et al. 2022).



Gender and social power inequalities shape the way in which various groups of men and women cope, experience and suffer from water-related hazards and disasters (Sultana 2010). In general, it is the poor and marginalised who suffer disproportionately during such hazards and disasters in terms of mortality, displacement, and damage, as they are the ones who live in places that are most at risk such as close to rivers or fragile slopes. Even among these groups, women are the first victims (Yadav and Lal 2018; Mirza 2011), mainly due to the stringent and discriminatory socio-cultural norms and practices and social sanctions in the name of ijjat (honour) and lajja (shame) that regulates women's mobility and their presence in public spaces that makes them more vulnerable, particularly in India, Afghanistan, Pakistan, Bangladesh, and Nepal (Udas et al. 2018; Sultana 2011). Furthermore, they are last to get information about such disasters due to the social structures that make women dependent on male members for receiving disaster information, risk awareness, preparedness, and evacuation (Dhungel and Ojha 2012; Sharmin and Islam 2013; UNDP 2016b). There is ample evidence of this in the region – whether it is the lack of access to warning systems and information, or the inability of women to leave the house to escape disasters without the permission of male members. Similarly, during the aftermath of such disasters too it is women and girls who face greater negative impacts in terms of school dropouts, human trafficking, insecurity, harassment, gender-based violence, and health issues (Goodrich et al 2017a; 2019b; Resurrección 2019).

Overall, it can be said that the impacts of climate change on agriculture, energy and water play out differently for women and men. In general, it is women, the poor and other marginalised communities who bear and will continue to bear the brunt of adverse impacts of climate change on their resource base. This in turn exacerbates and perpetuates pre-existing systemic inequalities and gender biases.

Policy decisions and processes impact women and men differently due to their genderspecific roles, responsibilities, and position in society. Inclusive policies are critical for achieving the SDGs and benefiting women and marginalised segments equitably. Moreover, implementation of policies and their institutionalization are critical to ensure the effectiveness of programmes, initiatives, and interventions (Kabeer 1994; ENERGIA 2015; IEA 2020 APEC 2019; IDS 2020; UNEP 2020a).

### 4.3.1 Agriculture sector

Policy documents that promote and support women's access to and control over agricultural resources and services are critical, particularly in the context of climate variability and the increased role of women in agriculture due to large scale outmigration of men.

### Regional level

At the regional level in South Asia, there are several agreements and declarations of the SAARC summits that focus on agriculture. Agriculture has been a major area of cooperation among the SAARC member countries since its inception. Agriculture ministers from the SAARC countries met six times between 1996 and 2019 and provided guidance for the Technical Committee on Agriculture and Rural Development (TCARD) and SAARC Agricultural Centre. The SAARC Food Bank and Seed Bank are some of the regional efforts to address the common challenges of food security. The regional cooperation has focused on agricultural research, extension and farmers' linkages, and exchange of farm technology. The reviewed agreement and declaration relating to food security and agriculture are gender neutral.

4.3 Integration of GESI in the key regional and national policy documents of the three sectors The BIMSTEC Charter (signed and adopted on 30 March 2022) neither specifically mentions any goals on the development of the agricultural sector, nor any measures to address gender and social inequalities.

Beside these regional cooperation mechanisms, there are bilateral agreements on trade of agricultural products between the South Asian countries such as Bhutan-India and India-Nepal (Kardar 2011). These bilateral agreements are more focused on tariff liberalisation (Kardar 2011), without any specific mention of gender (Suleymenova and Syssoyena-Masson 2017). Moreover, women in the bordering areas of the countries in the region are engaged in informal trade of agricultural products and inputs in significant volume (CUTS International 2018a; 2021). Since it is informal trade, there are no regional or national policy measures to safeguard women.

ICIMOD's document on 'Nine mountain priorities for achieving SDGs in the HKH' addresses the gender and social inequalities in the HKH. The document highlights the changing roles of women in agriculture, their increased drudgery because of outmigration of men, inadequate participation in decision making, and limited control over resources. One of the priorities focuses on the promotion of sustainable production systems to ensure food and nutrition security, income for mountain people, with particular attention to women's changing roles in agriculture.

### National Level

Given the importance of agriculture in the region, the countries of HKH and South Asia have numerous policy documents focusing on agriculture. Key policies and programmes are presented in Table 9.

In general, the national agricultural policies recognise the vital role of women in the sector; however, most of the policies are silent about the persistent pay gap between men and women in the agricultural sector throughout the region. The reviewed policies are mostly silent about the issue of women's lack or limited access to and control over resources necessary for agriculture, except for a few, such as the National Strategy on Women in Agriculture (2015-2020) of Afghanistan and the Overarching Agricultural Policy (2020–2025) of Sri Lanka. Even the policies that recognise this do not have any provisions to address the issue.

Overall, the policies mostly emphasise encouraging participation of women in the sector and improving their access to agricultural technologies through skill development training. Skill development of women farmers is essential for building the resilience of agricultural communities (ICIMOD 2020b). There is no mention of schemes focused on women to foster their engagement in agricultural enterprises or market-based production systems. Overall, the national policies mostly lack explicit provisions for addressing the specific vulnerabilities of women in the sector.

# Table 9: Integration of GESI in agriculture sector policies and programmes

Country	Policy	GESI Mainstreaming	Ranking in gender continuum
Afghanistan	National Comprehensive Agriculture Development Priority Programme (2016– 2020) 2016	The vision of the document is to achieve food and nutrition security through growth in agricultural production resulting in economic empowerment of men and women. The document acknowledges the barriers and challenges faced by women. It prioritises enhancing women's skills to access and use agricultural inputs and ensuring their food and nutrition security.	Gender sensitive
	National Strategy on Women in Agriculture (2015–2020) 2015	This is a framework for the Ministry of Agriculture, Irrigation and Livestock on women's empowerment in the agricultural sector. It highlights the gender issues in the agriculture sector such as inequalities in access to and control over resources, feminisation of the agricultural workforce, and pay gap. It lays out numerous provisions such as institutional capacity building for developing gender sensitive policies and improving women's access to land and agricultural inputs.	Gender sensitive
Bhutan	Food and Nutrition Security Policy of the Kingdom of Bhutan 2014	The policy realises the fact that food and nutrition security programmes must be gender sensitive and socially inclusive of the interests of poor and vulnerable communities and individuals. The policy aims to ensure equal access of smallholder women and men farmers to credit, and the implementation of targeted microcredit programmes for women and youth to enhance incomes in both rural and urban areas. It also aims to develop special employment schemes to capture the interests and needs of vulnerable groups.	Gender responsive
	Agricultural Marketing Policy of Bhutan 2013	The document recognises the importance of women and youth participation in the agriculture sector, and emphasises economic benefits for women and youth engaged in agriculture. It also aims to improve women's skills and capacity through women's participation in decision making, research, extension and training, technical support to them on family nutrition, crop production, post-harvest activities (handling, processing), agricultural businesses and agricultural product- based cottage industry. The policy aims to establish youth farmer clubs, promote small and medium agricultural industries, capacity building on agricultural entrepreneurship, farm mechanization, and initiatives on involving youth in the agricultural industry.	Gender responsive
Bangladesh	National Agricultural Mechanisation Policy 2020	The document encourages the participation of women and youth in agricultural enterprises and use of machinery through skill development training programmes.	Gender responsive
	National Agriculture Policy 2018	The document recognises the importance of women and youth participation in the agriculture sector, particularly vegetable farming. It emphasises economic benefits for women and youth engaged in agriculture.	Gender responsive

Country	Policy	GESI Mainstreaming	Ranking in gender continuum
China	National Food Security Mid-term and Long-term Planning Framework (2008–2020) 2008 [translated brief version]	The objective of the policy is to stabilise grain sown area and establish modern grain storage system for maintaining grain self-sufficiency of over 95 per cent. The policy highlights key tasks, essential policy measures and programmes to achieve its objectives. There are no specific programmes or measures targeting women or marginalized groups.	Gender neutral
	Action to Achieve Zero Growth of Chemical Fertilizer Use by 2020 (2015)	The action plan aims to attain annual growth rates of chemical fertiliser use below 1 per cent during 2015 and 2019, and zero growth by 2020. The plan acknowledges health risks to farmers due to overuse of chemical fertilisers but does not distinguish the risks to men and women. Also, the tasks and measures in the plan are gender neutral.	Gender neutral
	Action to Achieve Zero Growth of Pesticide Use by 2020 (2015)	The objective of the action plan is to maintain the average use of pesticides per unit of land area as it was during 2012-2014 and achieve zero growth in use of pesticides by 2020. The action plan is gender neutral.	Gender neutral
	White Paper on Food Security in China 2019	The document states that food security is the top priority of the government, and it is committed to "ensuring basic self- sufficiency of grain and absolute security of food". It highlights the government's efforts, achievements, and strategies, particularly in economic and technological aspects, for ensuring food and nutrition security. The document is gender neutral.	Gender neutral
India	The State/ Union Territory Agricultural Produce and Livestock Marketing (Promotion and Facilitation) Act 2017	The Act enables agriculturists to sell their products, promote agri-business, and develop marketing infrastructure. There are no special provisions for women.	Gender neutral
	The State /UT Agricultural Produce and Livestock Contract Farming and Services (Promotion and Facilitation) Act 2018	The act is aimed at overcoming the agricultural challenges such as land fragmentation, production uncertainties, and market unpredictability. There are no provisions for women.	Gender neutral
Maldives	National Food Safety Policy (2017–2026) 2017	The goal of the policy is to ensure supply of safe and nutritious food by strengthening institutional capacity, improving coordination among responsible agencies, and raising public awareness on nutrition and healthy food habits. The document does not include any social dimensions of food security, including gender.	Gender neutral

Country	Policy	GESI Mainstreaming	Ranking in gender continuum
Myanmar	National Land use Policy 2015	The policy recognises legitimate land tenure rights of people, with particular attention to vulnerable groups such as smallholder farmers, the poor, ethnic nationalities, and women, and ensures equal opportunities for men and women over land resources.	Gender neutral
	Agriculture Policy 2016	The policy aims to support small scale farmers, livestock keepers and fisher folk, gathered into groups or cooperatives (in which women's participation is mandated)	Gender neutral
	Myanmar Agriculture Development Strategy 2018	The policy document aims to increase women's participation in agriculture development through their inclusion in development programmes, their capacity building (including other disadvantaged groups), and improvement of service delivery and extension services for them and other vulnerable groups.	Gender responsive
Nepal	National Agriculture Policy 2004	The objective of the policy is to improve agricultural production through conservation and sustainable use of natural resources. It aims to increase participation of women in agricultural training programmes to 50 per cent. There are specific programmes targeted at marginalised communities, but no targeted programmes for women.	Gender neutral
	Agriculture Development Strategy (2015–2035) 2015	The strategy recognises the plight of women due to outmigration of men and women's labour contributions in the agriculture sector. It aims to increase women's land ownership from 10 per cent in 2010 to 50 per cent by 2030, and reduce the proportion of women with low BMI from 18 per cent in 2010 to 5 per cent by 2030. The strategy aims to promote growth of agro enterprises led by women, and implement nutrition programmes for pregnant and lactating women	Gender responsive
	National Agro Biodiversity Policy of Nepal 2006	The vision of the document is to conserve and use agricultural genetic resources sustainably with participation of stakeholders. The policy plans to improve skills of stakeholders for technology transfer and conduct participatory breeding programmes. The policy does not indicate any specific programmes for women.	Gender neutral
Pakistan	Agriculture and Food Security Policy 2018	The policy aims to ensure gender disaggregated for accurately measuring food security. It also aims to improve women's contribution in value added agriculture and family nutrition and empower them and other vulnerable groups in highly fragile areas such as mountains and deserts. The policy targets to extend safety nets to all marginalised groups comprising women and older people with no source of livelihood.	Gender responsive
Sri Lanka	National Agriculture Policy 2021	The policy seeks to empower women and youth through technical capacity building and mechanisation and modernisation of the agriculture sector	Gender responsive
	Overarching Agricultural Policy (2020–2025) 2019	The document acknowledges high engagement of women in the agriculture sector and gender inequalities in access and control over land. It prioritises engaging women in the commercial activities in the sector.	Gender responsive



### 4.3.2 Energy Sector

When we study the energy policy landscape with respect to gender in energy sector, it is observed that most of them are not gender neutral. Although limited, there are some efforts being made with the help of international bodies to include concerns, develop mechanisms, and institutionalize (ENERGIA 2015).

### Regional level

At the regional level, SAARC and BIMSTEC do have a focus on energy. SAARC has established a regional energy centre for cross collaboration and coordination among South Asian countries and agreements have been signed. However, GESI considerations are completely missing in the agreements, and objectives of strategies or actions.

The "SAARC Framework Agreement for Energy Cooperation (Electricity)" was signed in 2014, where cross-country bilateral interconnections between India-Nepal, India-Bhutan, and India-Bangladesh were established to promote regional trade in electricity to address the increased demand for energy in the region (Chauhan 2020). The framework stresses on non-discriminatory access to national grids and voluntary negotiations through bilateral, trilateral, and regional agreements; and highlights the need for regional institutions for system operations and dispute settlement. Social and gender issues do not feature in this.

Energy is one of the priority areas of BIMSTEC and the MoU for establishment of the BIMSTEC Grid Interconnection was signed in 2018 at the Fourth BIMSTEC Summit held in Kathmandu, Nepal. The MoU entered into force on 07 April 2019. However, very few contributions are underway for coordination among countries and gender considerations are not part of any agreement, policy, or strategy document.

The South Asia Regional Initiative for Energy (SARI/E) initiated by the US Agency for International Development (USAID) in 2000 is a major regional cooperation initiative. The aim of this regional initiative is to promote energy security in South Asia, through three focus areas: cross border energy trade (CBET); energy market formation; and regional clean energy development. SARI/E played a key role in integrating and promoting the energy policy and technology linkages across the South Asian nations. It is the only regional framework that specifically mentions gender in its fourth phase (2018-2022) where "linking to electricity access for livelihoods and gender mainstreaming" is outlined as an activity (USAID, SARI/E, IRADe 2019, p. 9). However, beyond this, there is not much mentioned.

Overall, there has been limited success in regional energy cooperation in the region. There have been instances where projects were cancelled due to political mistrust and strategic concerns and unresolved border issues, for example the Myanmar-Bangladesh-India (MBI) pipeline project, which was economically viable. Other aspects, such as differences in technical standards, and regulatory and policy frameworks in the respective countries also add to the challenges for regional cooperation (Chauhan 2020).

As such, cooperation in energy in the region exists only at the bilateral level and is focused on electricity trade between India-Nepal, India-Bhutan, and India-Bangladesh. In such a scenario, social and gender concerns do not feature.

### National level

Countries of South Asia and the HKH have made some progress in including GESI concerns in electricity related policies and plans (Table 10). For instance, Nepal, India, Pakistan, and Bangladesh have amended policies to include enhanced access to energy for women and marginalised groups. However, more attention is needed in policies for productive use of energy to improve their livelihood and wellbeing and benefits for women from various energy options (IDS 2020; Yoshikawa et al 2019 Islam et al. 2017; IUCN 2017).

Table 10. G	<b>SESI</b> integration	in energy sector	policies and	programmes
-------------	-------------------------	------------------	--------------	------------

Country	Key energy policy	GESI Mainstreaming	Ranking in gender integration continuum
Afghanistan	Afghanistan Energy Efficiency Policy 2016	Policy only focuses on increasing efficiency and productivity in the energy sector in which leadership is given to government departments. It talks about improving access and subsidising energy options in rural areas with the help of various organisations. However, differentiated needs of women and men are not mentioned (UNEP 2013; Angelou 2019; The World Bank 2019).	Gender neutral
Bangladesh	Energy Policy of Bangladesh 2008	Does not consider the contributions, impacts, and benefits for women, and women are shown as passive users of the energy sector (Tuladhar 2012; UNEP 2013; UNEP 2020a; Abarca 2021)	Gender neutral
	Renewable Energy Policy of Bangladesh 2014	The main goal is to develop renewable energy sources to meet 5 per cent of total power demand by 2015 and 10 per cent by 2020. There is no mention of gender issues.	Gender neutral
Bhutan	Alternative Renewable Energy Policy 2013	The policy mentions technologies (including improved cookstoves). However, there is no mention of improving access to renewable energy for cooking and heating. Gender relations at various levels and the role of women in productive activities are not mentioned in the policy or strategy document.	Gender neutral
China	14th Five Year Plan for a Modern Energy System 2022	Deals with improving access to renewable energy sources. It does not categorically discuss different needs and priorities of women and men (ADB 2019; IPCC 2019).	Gender neutral
India	The Integrated Energy Policy 2006 and the National Energy Policy 2017	The energy policies in India recognise the importance of clean cooking fuel for women, its minimum negative health impacts, and reduced drudgery and hence substantial efforts have been made to provide clean fuels and technologies for cooking nationally like LPG. Despite all this, it has failed in its efforts to create a transformational impact. Energy policies in India, do not recognise the active role of women in production, distribution and critical role in decision making at various levels. There also exists large gaps in access between urban and rural areas. The energy policies are mostly focused on offering clean and modern energy as substitutes to traditional fuel but lacks in the supply of adequate and affordable electricity to home-based micro-enterprises, post- harvest technologies (e.g., power operated grain threshers and groundnut strippers) which are labour-intensive for women (UNEP 2013; IEA 2020).	Gender neutral
Pakistan	Alternative and Renewable Energy Policy 2019	Women and vulnerable segments of society are passive recipients. It struggles to improve energy access without taking the differential implications of policies, strategies, and practices into consideration (USAID 2015; Khalid and Malick 2021).	Gender neutral
	National Electricity Policy 2021	The policy does not consider gender and social inclusion in its goals and measures.	Gender blind
Maldives	Maldives Energy Policy and Strategy 2016	This contains an action plan that aims to provide energy sources for cooking and cleaning to reduce some of the burden on women (Ministry of Housing and Environment 2010, IUCN 2017).	Gender responsive

Country	Key energy policy	GESI Mainstreaming	Ranking in gender integration continuum
Myanmar	Myanmar Energy Master Plan 2015	Promotes alternative energy for household energy use, to utilize fuel types other than firewood/ charcoal as a household fuel (Government of Myanmar, National Energy Management Committee 2014; Tsai 2015; UNEP 2013), thus bringing in the GESI aspect.	Gender sensitive
	National Energy Policy 2014	Efforts made to improve involvement of women in renewable sector at various levels through credit and entrepreneurship facilities (IUCN 2017).	Gender responsive
	Myanmar Renewable Energy Policy (Draft as of 2014)	The policy covers the issue of clean cooking sources. It ensures provision of alternative and clean energy sources and technology at household level.	Gender sensitive
Nepal	Renewable Subsidy Policy 2022	The policy document seems gender informed but GESI is not mainstreamed clearly in the policy measures. For example, concrete incentives for GESI are presented in the measures on solar mini grids, drinking water systems, solar thermal systems, solar-wind hybrid plants, and productive use of renewable energy.	Gender neutral
Sri Lanka	National Energy Policy and Strategies in Sri Lanka 2019	Aims to provide affordable energy services to support socially equitable development of the citizens. It refers to gender and social inclusion when it states that new productive uses for electricity in agriculture, rural and primary industries will be encouraged with an emphasis on 'empowerment of women and youth' and 'energy efficiency and conservation' as a central theme will be launched to empower women.	Gender sensitive
		Primarily focuses on electricity by stating that biofuels are a source of commercial use without an explicit mention of cooking fuel and biomass. The biomass which is the main contributor of energy supply impacting the rural communities and women is not given proportional status in the policies.	

Countries of South Asia and HKH have made some progress in including GESI concerns in electricity related policies and plans at the national level. However, there is more that needs to be done to empower women through the energy sector by providing them opportunities in decision making and productive use.

### 4.3.3 Water sector

### **Regional level**

The regional entities in the HKH and South Asia have several policy documents that promote gender equality in the region. Within the water sector, the regional bodies such as SAARC have initiated discussions around water, but it mostly pertains to transboundary river management (Pulla et al., 2018). In the region, most policy documents and cooperation are at bilateral level and related to management of water flows and allocation of waters. There are several bilateral treaties and agreements such as between India and Nepal over the Koshi, Gandaki, and Mahakali rivers. There are similar agreements between India and Pakistan (Indus Water Treaty), India and Bhutan, India, and Bangladesh (Ganges/Ganges Water Treaty), and India and China (Brahmaputra River) (Pulla et al. 2018; Trivedi 2020). Despite these countries being downstream e.g., India to Nepal, Pakistan,

and Bangladesh to India, none of them are members of the 1997 UN Watercourse Convention (UNWC) that recognises reasonable and equitable utilisation of water resources among member countries (Trivedi 2020).

These bilateral treaties mostly revolve around utilisation of water resources, hydropower development, and data sharing, but there is no mention of gender and socio-economic development. Similarly at a regional level, the BIMSTEC members have committed to address climate change through their respective NDCs (Khatun 2019). Other than hydropower development and improved transport connectivity (including inland water transport) the BIMSTEC member nations have not taken significant action collaboratively to promote effective management of resources that could save millions of lives and livelihoods. Nevertheless, the member countries are faced with several challenges that are transboundary in nature such as groundwater depletion and contamination, and frequent extreme events – floods and flash floods, cyclones, and heat waves, often exacerbated by climate change. The Mekong-Ganga Cooperation (MGC) is another six-member initiative (India, Myanmar, and other ASEAN countries – Cambodia, Laos PDR, Thailand, and Vietnam) where Asia's two powerful rivers are linked.

### National level

Many national policy documents address water and gender concerns, but only the key national initiatives that drive other policies in terms of GESI integration and have a larger impact on the development of water resources at a national scale are presented in Table 11.

In the HKH and South Asia over the years, there have been significant efforts carried out to mainstream gender within the water sector. However, there have been several gaps in the policy provisions and implementation on the ground (Caizhen 2009). In Pakistan and India, women are not recognised by the policies on groundwater or water for irrigation as they relate to land rights controlled by men (Memon et al., 2019). Water disputes are chronic, and there are several disputes within nations, between provinces, and in local communities (Jabeen et al. 2015). However, women are not engaged in the water conflict resolution mechanism. Furthermore, most of these water related policies and legal instruments are very old and have been in place since the colonial period, particularly in India, Pakistan, Bangladesh, and Sri Lanka (Jabeen et al. 2015; Cullet and Gupta 2009; Samad 2005).

The water sector predominantly reflects the patriarchal mindset of our society, such as the shared attitudes and mindset among men related to women's participation in water institutions – women are not interested, they lack the time, and men can represent the women farmers (Athukorala 2002). Such attitudes continue to hinder women's participation and engagement in policy making. In terms of training and education, very few women join as engineers; even if women are employed within water institutions, they are mostly assigned administrative roles (Liebrand 2014; Resurrección et al. 2019). The technocrats working in the water sector believe that addressing technical issues of flood management, groundwater accessibility and provision of clean drinking water for women, the poor and the marginalised will automatically benefit women (Shrestha and Gurung 2020).

## Table 11. GESI integration in water sector policies and programmes

Country	Key water policy	GESI mainstreaming	Ranking in gender integration continuum
Afghanistan	Afghan Water Law 2009	Although the law stresses water as a human right, sectoral convergence, interlinkages, and stakeholder participation, it recognises the disproportionate impacts of water scarcity on women and priorities safe drinking water as the top goal for water provision It does target women and calls for gender mainstreaming. Unfortunately, due to stringent structural norms and beliefs, many women cannot exercise their rights equally to access and control water resources.	Gender sensitive
	National Rural Water, Sanitation and Hygiene (WASH) Policy 2016-2020	The manual and the policy guidelines strongly advocate for women as key stakeholders in implementing the project. However, it also acknowledges that the elites control water, and women's access to the water points cannot be monopolised.	Gender sensitive
Bangladesh	Bangladesh Water Act 2013	It is the key framework for integrating and coordinating water resource management in the country. In addition, it recognizes the water rights of the poor and the marginalized.	Gender sensitive
	National Water Policy 1999 (revised 2000)	In its objectives, it talks about the needs of women and the poor and improving their knowledge and capabilities through addressing gender equity and social justice. However, the policy document does not integrate with other sectors, as there is no binding policy within institutions.	Gender sensitive
	Besides these key documents, others include the National Policy for Safe Water Supply and Sanitation (1998) and National Water Management (2001). However, there are several flaws in implementing these laws and policy guidelines as the outcomes have not contributed to enhancing women's rights and access to water (Clement 2012; Khan et al. 2021; Buisson et al. 2017). Overall, GESI dimensions within policies seem to address issues such as the case of transgenders. However, in its operational activities, it does not consider the gender-specific needs of these communities (Khan et al. 2021). In addition, it does not reflect water use efficiency (Jana 2021).		
Bhutan	Bhutan Water Act 2011	The Water Act address water issues from an equity and human rights perspective but does not mention the differential needs of women and men. However, it encourages community participation through water users' associations at the local level but does not mandate equal participation of women and men within these institutions.	Gender neutral
	Bhutan Water Policy 2007	The policy document views water resources more from a protection and conservation perspective than addressing the issues of equity and distribution. There is no mention of gender equity within the document.	Gender neutral

Country	Key water policy	GESI mainstreaming	Ranking in gender integration continuum	
China	China Water Law 2002	This is the major instrument that governs China's water governance framework. It encourages engagement of civil society groups but does specify the mandate to include women's participation within the local institutions. It does not address women as users, providers, and protectors of water (Caizhen 2009). Gender, or even the word women, is not explicitly mentioned in the Water Law.	Gender neutral	
	Regulation for Water Abstract are some of the national policy However, there are several oth	ion and Water Resource Fee Collection (2006), and Water Poll v documents that govern water resources, but do not address g her provincial level regulations on water resource management.	ution Law (2008), ender explicitly.	
India	National Water Policy 2012	The policy document is governed by equity and social justice principles in the use and allocation of water resources and meaningful participation in decision-making. Women and the marginalized caste and tribal populations are considered important stakeholders in local bodies and water institutions. However, there are several gaps where such formal participation in institutions does not necessarily bring about transformative change (Kulkarni, 2016). Firstly, the policy does mention increased availability of water but does not focus on access and equitable distribution as women's need for water gets subsumed under household needs. Secondly, irrigation water ignores the role of women as farmers and treats them as homemakers. Thirdly, the focus is more on implementation than on addressing structural norms for empowerment (Paul, 2017). It directs state governments in the federal structure to frame and adopt their respective state water policies.	Gender sensitive	
	The Water (Prevention and Control) Act 1974	The Act protects and controls water pollution and maintains and restores water resources. It recognises the domestic use of water but does not bring in the gender dimension of the impact of pollution. Women are not represented in establishing the State Pollution Control Board or the Central Pollution Control Board.	Gender neutral	
	Article 21 of the Constitution of India guarantees every individual the fundamental right to life with basic human dignity, which includes the right to water.			
Maldives	National Water and Sewerage Policy 2017	The policy document affirms the right to clean and safe drinking water and sanitary needs at the household level. However, within its goals and strategies, there is no mention of inclusion of women and the marginalised in local institutions. Instead, the policy focuses more on strengthening the legal framework and private sector investment in the water sector. The delivery of these services is subject to effective functioning of the local institutions. However, no institutional mechanism mandates women's participation in local committees. There is a need for meaningful participation of women in local bodies and gender- responsive needs are to be taken in consideration (ADB	Gender neutral	

Country	Key water policy	GESI mainstreaming	Ranking in gender integration continuum
	Water and Sewerage Act 2020	The Act ensures the delivery of safe and clean water to all and the protection of water resources.	Gender neutral
	National Water and Sewerage Strategic Plan (2020-2025)	The Strategic Plan is an inclusive document that aims to provide equitable access to clean drinking water and sewerage facilities. It aims to have 30 per cent of women employees in the water and sewerage facilities to build their capacity. It also aims to implement a gender-inclusive plan for the water and sewerage sector (MoE 2020). However, as a targeted approach, more women could be	Gender responsive
Myanmar	National Water Policy 2015	The policy is the first integrated document to propose a framework for law (Jana 2021). Although the principles of equity and social justice guide the use and allocation of water, it does not mention women's participation and other inclusive strategies in water resource management. Differential needs and water use priorities based on gender roles need to be established.	Gender neutral
	There is no other specific water law except the most recent National Water Policy (2015). However, other legal instruments such as Conservation of Water Resources and River Law (2006) and Environment Conservation Law (2012) direct water resource management, but there is no mention of allocation and use of water by different groups of women and men. Most of the public laws related to water resources are 20 to 30 years old.		
Nepal	National Water Resources Policy 2020	The policy recognises the need for women's participation in decision-making across institutions (associated with the protection, development, management, and regulation of water resources). The policy seeks to address social- cultural norms and practices that negatively affect health	Gender sensitive
	National Water Plan (2002–2027) 2005	It encourages women's engagement in water resource planning, operation, and maintenance, including in local committees such as water users groups, promotion of women's groups at the local level, in rural electrification, and disaster management (flood, GLOFs, drought, landslides/debris flows). In addition, the policy recognises women as farmers and encourages their participation.	Gender responsive
	There are several other key water resource policies: National Sanitation and Hygiene Plan (2011); Irrigation Policy (2014); WASH Sector Development Plan (2016-2030), all these documents strongly advocate gender mainstreaming strategies such as 50 per cent reservation for women in institutions, provision of Ioan facilities for economic empowerment, consideration of gender-responsive and disabled-friendly sanitary technologies, and promotion of women in leadership positions.		

Country	Key water policy	GESI mainstreaming	Ranking in gender integration continuum
Pakistan	National Water Policy 2018	The policy emphasises equity and participatory decision- making. However, women's role in water management is more a patriarchal view related to gender roles associated with domestic water supply and hygiene rather than water for irrigation and groundwater management.	Gender sensitive
	National Drinking Water Policy 2009	Considers water a basic human right and ensures provision of safe and affordable drinking water to the poor. It recognises the gender role of women in meeting the drinking water needs and their engagement in planning, monitoring, operations, and maintainence of water supply facilities. It aims to build staff capacity through gender training programmes to understand the differential needs and encourage women to be part of the review councils and decision making forums.	Gender sensitive
	Water resource is a national responsibility, but irrigation, agriculture, urban and rural water supply, and the other water sub-sectors remains provincial subjects. The various water instruments - the Indus Water Treaty (1960), Water Apportionment Accord (WAA) between the four provinces, Pakistan Environmental Protection Act (1997), Water and Power Development Authority Act 1958 (revised 1998) - all overlook the role of women, except the National Sanitation Policy, 2006		
Sri Lanka	National Water Resource Policy and Institutional Arrangements 2000	Based on the principles of IWRM, it ignores the historical and cultural aspects of water resources and primarily focuses on safeguarding the private sector's investments in water resources.	Gender neutral
	National Drinking Water Policy 2001	Ensure access to drinking water as a human right. It does not mandate the participation of women and the marginalised in local institutions.	Gender neutral
	Water Resource Board Act Na use and development of the M Management Policy (1988) end and maintainence of irrigation the Water Resources Council water resources (Samad 2005) management. There are other (2001), Urban Water Supply F 2021b).	o 29, 1964 and Mahaweli Authority of Sri Lanka Act (No 23), 1 lahaweli river or any other river of the country and the Particip courages farmers, water users' associations (WUAs) to handle t systems. Although there have been significant institutional reform (WRC) and Water Resources Secretariat (WRS) for effective n ), these reforms have done little to promote gender equity in w policies on Sanitation – National Policy for Rural Water Supply 'olicy (2002), and The Water Services Reform Bill (2003) (Chan	979 regulate the atory Irrigation he operations, ms to establish nanagement of ater resource and Sanitation drasekara et al.

### 4.4 Best practices

For achieving gender and social equality, it is important to have gender sensitive policy measures and equally effective implementation of these measures. In South Asia and the HKH, some national and regional policy documents have good policy measures on GESI. However, these measures are not adequately implemented to address gender and social inequalities. In this section, 'best practices' refer to the best policies and implementation strategies, initiatives and programmes which have mainstreamed measures and actions adequately to reduce gender inequalities and ensure social inclusion. Extensive review of policies, programmes, strategies, and initiatives revealed that there are only a few best practices in the region and most of them are from a couple of countries. It implies that there is need for a lot of efforts on this front.

### 4.4.1 Climate policy documents

One of the best practices in mainstreaming gender into climate related policies comes from Nepal. Inspired by the Constitution of Nepal and provisions in the National Climate Change Policy (2019), Gender Responsive Budgeting (GBR) has been made an integral part of Nepal's climate adaptation and mitigation planning. GRB is an important tool for integrating gender into climate and sectoral policies and plans. GRB is directed towards the needs and interests of women and men from different groups and ensures that these needs are addressed in public budgeting. To strengthen GRB institutionalisation, a Gender Responsive Budget Committee (GRBC) within the Ministry of Finance (MOF) guides the process and gives it continuity. The criteria for evaluating the gender responsiveness of government programmes and projects include women's participation in programme formulation and implementation, benefits accruing to them, capacity building, contribution to women's employment/income generation, and reduction in women's workload and qualitative improvement in their time use.

A Gender Management System (GMS) has been also established and maintained within the National Planning Commission of the Government of Nepal for institutional reform. According to Nepal (2016), the per centage of budgetary allocations for programmes directly benefiting women increased from 11.3 per cent in FY 2007-2008 to 21.75 per cent in FY 2014-2015. Integration of gender at local level planning is also improving due to the gender-sensitive Local Self Governance Act (LSGA) which has mandated women's participation in local governance institutions (NPC 2012).

Regarding the climate change budgeting, the Government of Nepal has developed the Chart of Accounts with computer-friendly numerical codes. The climate change budget code was developed by the National Planning Commission (NPC) with support from UNDP in 2012 (ADPC, 2021). These budget codes include pro-poor budget codes and gender responsive budget indicators.

The Myanmar Climate Change Strategy (2018-2030) recognises women as more vulnerable but also as agents of change, and makes it mandatory to involve women in planning processes<sup>w.</sup> It has some well-defined activities and indicators to capture gender mainstreaming. The Myanmar Climate Change Master Plan (2018-2030) is also a good example of adequate inclusion of gender in actions. The document has a well-defined section on gender considerations, which highlights the gender differentiated impacts of climate change due to existing inequalities and responsibilities and roles of men and women in the country. It also recognises that women are more vulnerable to climate change but also highlights that woman can lead the way in climate adaptation. Overall, it highlights inclusiveness and inclusive development. It suggests the inclusion of the poor, landless, marginalised, and vulnerable women and men to act as agents of change and for all geographic regions to shape and benefit from opportunities provided by climate resilient and low carbon development.

### 4.4.2 Agriculture sector

- The Agriculture and Food Security Policy (AFSP) 2018 of Pakistan includes a couple of policy measures which are very important to ensure GESI in agriculture sector development. One is the focus on gender disaggregated data. The AFSP of Pakistan aims to ensure a system of regular data collection for accurately measuring food security through disaggregated information by gender and age. It also aims to empower women and the vulnerable in highly fragile areas through their productive engagement and employment in agriculture and non-agriculture sectors. The policy specifically targets women, sharecroppers, tenants, the landless, and transhumant and other marginalised communities, thus addressing both gender and social inclusion.
- The Agriculture Development Strategy (2015 to 2035) of Nepal is one of the gender responsive policy documents in the agricultural sector in the region. The strategy specifically recognises the role and challenges of women in the agriculture sector, and explicitly emphasises skill enhancement to reduce drudgery and improve their employment opportunities and entrepreneurial skills. The strategy has set clear targets for increasing women's land ownership and reducing women's undernourishment over a period of twenty years. Moreover, the document envisages GESI responsive agricultural research and extension services, recruitment of GESI staff, and inclusion of GESI perspectives in planning, budgeting, and evaluation.
- Under the ADS framework, the Government of Nepal, in partnership with donor agencies, has been implementing various programmes, such as the Agriculture Sector Development Programme (ASDP). ASDP has mainstreamed gender and social inclusion into its programme design following gender-responsive approaches. For instance, ASDP has adopted multiple gender-responsive tools, including gender budgeting and auditing, participatory GESI analysis in planning, and Gender Action and Learning System (GALS) for sensitisation and capacity building of communities.
- ICIMOD's regional initiative on Resilient Mountain Solutions (RMS) is a good example
  of effective operationalisation of institutional targets on GESI. The RMS initiative has
  gender inclusion as one of the key pillars of resilience. It is enhancing the resilience
  of women and socially marginalised groups (such as smallholder farmers) to socioeconomic and climate related changes in the HKH by scaling up and scaling out
  existing resilient solutions. The initiative has made progress in reducing women's
  drudgery in agriculture through gender responsive climate smart solutions in field
  activities and revival of springs (i.e., time and energy saving for women carrying water
  over long distances). Their capacity is being built as farm managers and entrepreneurs.
  Their role in decision making in household matters and farm operations too has
  improved significantly. The RMS initiative has tested and implemented the solutions
  in Nepal and Bhutan, and these are now being outscaled to other HKH countries
  (ICIMOD 2022b).

### 4.4.3 Energy sector

 Nepal has incorporated GESI considerations into its energy policies, plans and strategies and experts have declared these as gender transformative because they not only consider women as active beneficiaries but also recognise the differential impacts of such interventions on women and men due to their existing roles and responsibilities. Women and marginalised groups are active stakeholders in policy formulation, decision making, and implementation processes. For instance, the 10th FYP (2002–2007), the National Rural and Renewable Energy Programme (2012), and the National Energy Strategy (2013) recognise the important role of women in energy planning and decision making processes. Moreover, the policy recognises women's active participation in production, distribution, and consumption.

- Nepal's Subsidy Policy for Renewable Energy (2013) guarantees accelerated renewable energy service delivery and recognises women's productive role in this sector for more 'equitable economic growth', and 'to create rural employment'. This policy recognises and addresses income-related barriers and aims to enable low income and remote, rural households to use renewable energy technologies and attract private sector entrepreneurs. The policy has specific subsidies targeted to women and socially excluded groups. Following this trend, the Approach Paper for the 14th Three-Year Development Plan (2016/17–2018/19) seeks to address structural problems in the economy such as inequitable access to productive means and resources to ensure sustainable development and shared prosperity (ENERGIA 2015; Govindan et al 2020).
- In India, the Rural Electrification Policy and the Rajiv Gandhi Gramin Vidyutikaran Yojana (RGGVY) have targeted provisions for women, poor, and marginalised. The aim of the RGGVY is "to provide 100 per cent electrification of all villages and habitations in the country, electricity access to all households, free of cost electricity connection to BPL (below poverty line) households through renewable energy sources in those unelectrified remote census villages, unelectrified hamlets of electrified census villages where grid connectivity is either not feasible or not cost effective, and electrified villages/hamlets where power availability is less than six hours per day averaged over the year (Prakash 2018, p. 114). Regarding women, the RGGVY not only has targeted provisions for women, but they are also provided space in the decision-making processes for instance women's representation is prominent in District Committees, and women self-help groups (SHGs) are involved in franchise development. Since RGGVY was later subsumed into the Deen Dayal Upadhyaya Gram Jyoti Yojana (DDUGJY), this scheme also has all these provisions (ENERGIA 2015; Govindan et al. 2020).
- India's Integrated Energy Policy (IEP), which has been in the making since 2005, was approved in December 2008. It is comprehensive policy on energy, which was drafted to explore alternative technologies and possible synergies that would increase energy system efficiency and meet the requirement for energy services. It emphasises the negative effects of traditional biomass fuels for cooking and affirms that biomass-based fuels provide 81 per cent of domestic energy. The IEP underlines that ensuring electricity and clean fuels for all is crucial while addressing the disproportionate burden on women. At the same time, it recognises that women's empowerment and energy security are closely linked, since a sustainable supply of energy is vital for the energy-intensive income-generating activities conducted by women in rural areas. It promotes empowering women's SHGs to manage franchises running local electricity networks and encouraging decentralised distributed and generation systems so that communities can organise their own reliable electricity supply. Moreover, it ensures finances to SHGs such as the Self-Employed Women's Association (SEWA) to access renewable energy solutions (ENERGIA 2015; Govindan et al 2020).



### 4.4.4 Water sector

- In Nepal, there is increasing recognition of women's roles and responsibilities in natural resource management. In the water sector, the policies have moved beyond the inclusion of women towards more concrete measures by directing fixed quotas, bringing women into executive committees, and promoting interventions to achieve gender equality and women's empowerment. The key water policies in Nepal, such as National Water Resources Policy (2020) and the National Water Plan (2002-2027) recognise the gender differentials in access, control, and decision-making over the resource. It also recognises women as farmers and encourages their participation in addressing the socio-cultural norms and practices that negatively affect women's development.
- In the water sector, the Water, Sanitation Hygiene (WASH) Policies in Nepal are more GESI oriented and consider gender as a central component of the policy document. The recent WASH Sector Development Plan (2016-2030), builds on the earlier policies and includes a separate section on GESI. The Plan takes strong measures to move beyond technical solutions toward a GESI-oriented approach. It considers the power relations between women and men and between social groups. It explicitly states how the influence of power continues to interact in determining access to and control over resources and participation in the decisionmaking process. It also calls for understanding the differential paying capacity (equity-based water tariffs) and the skills to successfully secure WASH services – ease in using technologies by different groups of women and men. It also brings



in the dimension of understanding socio-cultural norms and values and the belief systems from an intersectionality perspective to reach remote communities and historically marginalised groups. It also brings in the interlinkages of sectors and other development needs where WASH services are required, particularly during disasters. Thus, it moves beyond GESI to address intersectoral convergences and synergies for sectoral cooperation to address gender equality, economic growth, maternal and child health, and education.

 Other countries in the region have also taken up several initiatives to promote gender equality in the water sector. Some of these progressive gender measures include: the Bangladesh National Water Policy (1999), revised in 2000; the Indian National Water Policy (2012), which promotes the inclusion of marginalised social groups; and the Myanmar National Water Policy (2015), which takes account the differential water needs of women and men.



# V. Policy recommendations and way forward

The prevalent social and gender structures, norms, and practices in South Asia and the HKH manifest themselves in the form of discrimination and exclusions, resulting in gender and social inequalities. Thus, there exist relations of inequality and hierarchy, marginalisation, and exclusion among different groups of women and men. In such a scenario, the implications of climate change are different for different groups, with the more marginalised groups such as women, poor, people living with disabilities, and those residing in remote and fragile areas being more vulnerable and facing higher risks.

Climate change is already increasing gender-based inequalities and creating new exclusions and constraints, and policies that do not consider gender and social inclusion may widen the gender gap. Therefore, it is imperative that gender and social issues and concerns are integrated into all climate actions and policy documents – from policy design to implementation, monitoring, and evaluation. This is crucial for building resilience, ensuring sustainable natural resource management, and achieving gender equality and social inclusions. A major reason for women not being included in discussions and decisions around climate change is that often "climate policy has relied on a scientific approach, with the focus being on mitigation, instead of a socio-political one" (Subramaniam 2016; Hans et al 2019, p. 4). As a result, policies (and programmes) on climate change predominantly focus on the technical aspects of climate change over its social ones, which include issues concerning equality, discrimination, and empowerment (Resurrección, et al. 2019).

Extensive review of the policies, programmes, strategies, and initiatives has revealed that while many of these policies and programmes have integrated GESI-related measures, sufficient institutional steps have not been taken to effectively implement them. There are only a few examples of best practices (policies, programmes, and strategies) that feature adequate mainstreaming of GESI along with the requisite institutional steps for effective implementation. And where they do exist, such practices are limited to a couple of countries, implying that there is still a lot to do.

Based on these findings, some key recommendations – overall (on climate action) and sectoral – are presented here. Their implementation would ensure effective integration of GESI concerns and contribute towards reducing the differential vulnerabilities of various groups of women and men in a changing climate (Table 13). An initial set of recommendations was presented during a consultation workshop (1 August 2022) for inputs from government stakeholders and experts to make them more realistic and actionable.

The recommendations are categorised in terms of the appropriate time period for action – short term (six months to two years), medium term (two to five years), and long term (five years and beyond) – and effective integration of GESI into policies and implementation plans. This does not mean that actions in the short and medium terms will be discontinued in the long term. More than one time period may be appropriate for some recommended actions.

### 5.1 Overall recommendations

### Short-term

 Integrate GESI perspectives (with clear indicators and monitoring mechanisms) into the planning, implementation, and review processes of sectoral and climate policies and programmes by using existing tools and mechanisms.

- Strengthen mechanisms to ensure the production and use of gender statistics on the differential needs and priorities of women, men and other groups at the national and regional levels to support decision making processes. Conduct regular GESIsensitive assessments, analyses, and monitoring and evaluation of interventions in the agriculture, energy, and water sectors to assess the differential impacts of climate change across genders and groups, and the effectiveness of GESI-sensitive interventions to avoid any mismatch between policy measures and implementation plans and improve policy effectiveness.
- Guarantee the meaningful participation of networks of women and marginalised and disadvantaged groups in policy dialogues and in developing interventions related to climate change, agriculture, energy, and water.
- Provide technical support and capacity building to gender focal points and institutions to develop and implement gender-responsive policies and actions.
- Set up systems and develop guidelines to improve sectoral cooperation between ministries, departments, and line agencies to avoid silo approaches and improve their capacity to mainstream GESI into policies and actions through a nexus approach.

### Medium-term

- Implement gender-responsive budgeting and gender audits to ensure that GESI issues are reflected in all stages and phases of development programmes.
- Conduct regular evaluations of policy implementation. These will help identify best practices, comprehend gaps and failures, and extract lessons learned to increase the impact of climate policies and action for women and socially marginalised communities, refine national policy, and ensure greater sharing at regional level.

### Long-term

 Strengthening the existing regional mechanism for sharing knowledge, fostering cross-learning, and monitoring the performance of climate change and sectoral policies using GESI indicators. Any of the existing regional organisations could host the regional platform to facilitate this mechanism, which would allow countries in South Asia and the HKH to effectively share best practices and draw inspiration from one another to make their policies and initiatives gender responsive. This mechanism could also serve as a platform to support multistakeholder dialogues to engage governments with civil society organisations.

### 5.2 Agriculture sector

### Short-term

 Ensure active, meaningful, and equitable participation of women, marginalised, and disadvantaged groups in all phases of policy formulation and implementation. These groups are on the frontlines of dealing with the impacts of a changing climate on agriculture and often have a wealth of indigenous knowledge. Multistakeholder consultations for the formulation of policy and preparation of implementation plans and programmes should bring women and marginalized groups on board at the local and national levels to integrate context-specific, gender-responsive, and socially inclusive measures in policies, plans, and programmes.

- Promote gender-responsive and climate-resilient technologies such as drudgery reduction farm-machinery operated by renewable energy to reduce the workload of women in agriculture, particularly in areas where the outmigration rates of active male members of the population are high.
- Improve smallholder and women farmers' access to financial services (i.e., credit and insurance) and useable climate services to reduce climate risks in agriculture. This is particularly important since climate extremes have become more frequent in recent times.

### Medium and long-term

- Build on existing programmes to improve capacity of women and marginalised groups as farm managers and entrepreneurs.
- Promote diversity in agriculture systems to reduce the risks of climatic shocks (non-diverse agriculture is more vulnerable) and establish infrastructure (storage and processing) in vulnerable areas to promote value chains to improve income and livelihoods with a special focus on women and marginalised groups.
- Encourage gender-responsive private sector investment in technologies and womenled enterprises in agriculture.

### 5.3 Energy sector

### Short-term

- Initiate national capacity building and skill development programmes for women entrepreneurs to enable them to benefit from jobs and entrepreneurship opportunities created by renewable energy development and use.
- Develop mechanisms for equitable benefit sharing from opportunities created by renewable energy sources. For example, programmes on the use of RE for food value chains and enterprises for capacity building, technology transfer and services related to climate, markets, and finance should focus equally on women and men farmers.

### Medium-term

- Develop specific policies and programmes for improving access to affordable, appropriate, and innovative finance for women and marginalised groups to enable them to become successful energy entrepreneurs.
- Promote gender-responsive and gender-transformative investments from the public and private sectors to achieve renewable energy policy targets and fulfil energy needs.
- Ensure social safeguards and just transition in energy transition to renewables with the aim of minimising and compensating the socioeconomic adverse impacts on women and marginalised groups.

### Long-term

 Improve women's control over resources by allocating productive resources to enable them to benefit from renewable energy options and to use energy sources for improving livelihoods and wellbeing.



### 5.4 Water sector

#### Short-term

- Formalise, through programmes, the inclusion of women in decision-making processes regarding water resources management and distribution. Thus, all water programmes – not just WASH and household drinking water programmes – need to involve women meaningfully.
- Develop programmes to improve the access of women and marginalised groups to adequate water for agriculture, drinking, and domestic purposes.
- Ensure the development of gender-responsive water resource management projects to enable equitable access and benefits for women and men. For instance, agricultural water management continues to be seen as a man's job even when women provide most of the labour in irrigated fields. Such approaches should be re-evaluated and redesigned.

### Medium-term

• Formulate clear guidelines on water rights in policies. Water rights are most often tied to land rights, creating challenges and obstacles to ensuring equitable access to water, with women and the landless poor being adversely impacted. Clear guidelines and policies on water rights and access that are not tied to land rights would help ensure water access rights for women and the poor.

### Long-term

 Promote water systems that provide services for multiple uses of water and cater to the needs of varied groups. Such systems would fulfil the irrigation, domestic use, drinking, and ecosystems sustainability needs of large sections of all communities.

# References

- Abarca, R. M. (2021). Webinar on role of women in building an energy conscious society. SREDA. https://sreda.portal.gov.bd/sites/default/files/files/sreda.portal.gov.bd/page/049ce602\_4203\_49ac\_8237\_59e6776e25 5f/2021-07-17-06-57-3f9fdefa234e7752e47fb97c7d3baa7c.pdf
- [2] Abbasi, S. S., Ahmad, B., Ali, M., Anwar, M. Z., Dahri, Z. H., Habib, N., Hussain, A., Iqbal, B., Ishaq, S., Mustafa, N., Naz, R., Virk, Z.T., and Wester, P. (2017). The Indus Basin: A glacier-fed lifeline for Pakistan. HI-AWARE Working Paper 11. HI-AWARE. https://lib.icimod.org/record/32783/files/hiawareWP11-2017.pdf?type=primary
- [3] Anderson, T., Shamsuddoha, Md., Dixit, A. (2016). Climate Change Knows No Borders: An Analysis of Climate Induced Migration, Protection Gaps and Need for Solidarity in South Asia. ActionAid. https://actionaid.org/publications/2016/climate-change-knows-no-borders#downloads
- [4] ActionAid and Oil Change International (2011). Access to Energy for the Poor: The Clean Energy Option. http:// priceofoil.org/content/uploads/ 2011/06/Access-to-Energy-for-the-Poor-lune-2011.pdf.
- [5] Adger, W. N., and Kelly, P. M. (1999). Social vulnerability to climate change and the architecture of entitlements. Mitigation and Adaptation Strategies for Global Change, 4, 253-256. https://doi. org/10.1023/A:1009601904210
- [6] Adger, W. N. (2006). Vulnerability. Global Environmental Change, 16(3), 268-281.
- [7] Adil, S., Nadeem, M., and Malik, I. (2021). Exploring the important determinants of access to safe drinking water and improved sanitation in Punjab, Pakistan. Water Policy, 23(4), 970-984.
- [8] Adhikari, L, and Shrestha, A. J. (2021, October 8). Decentralised renewable energy solutions for food value chains in the Hindu Kush Himalaya. https://www.icimod.org/article/decentralised-renewable-energy-solutions-for-food-valuechains-in-the-hindu-kush-himalaya/
- [9] Aguilar, L. (2009). Women and climate change: Vulnerabilities and adaptive capacities. Worldwatch Institute, 59.
- [10] Akbar, G. (2020). Problems and potential of agriculture for improving livelihood in Malakand Division, Pakistan. Pakistan Journal of Agricultural Research 33(2), 351-361.
- [11] Almazroui, M., Saeed, S., Saeed, F., Islam, M. N., and Ismail, M. (2020). Projections of Precipitation and Temperature over the South Asian Countries in CMIP6. Earth Systems and Environment, 4, 297–320. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s41748-020-00157-7
- [12] Alston, M. (2014). Gender mainstreaming and climate change. Women's Studies International Forum, 47, 287-294. Pergamon.
- [13] Alston, M. (2015). Women and Climate Change in Bangladesh. Routledge.
- [14] Alvi, M., Barooah, P., Gupta, S. and Saini, S., (2021). Women's access to agriculture extension amidst COVID-19: Insights from Gujarat, India and Dang, Nepal. Agricultural Systems, 188. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agsy.2020.103035.
- [15] Angelou, N., and Sanjukta R. (2019). Integrating Gender and Social Dimensions into Energy Interventions in Afghanistan. World Bank. http://hdl.handle.net/10986/33472
- [16] Angels, L. C., and Tarbotton, R. (2001). Local transformation through global connection: Women's assets and environmental activism for sustainable agriculture in Ladakh, India. Women's Studies Quarterly, 29(1), 99-115.
- [17] Arora-Jonsson, S. (2011). Virtue and vulnerability: Discourses on women, gender and climate change. Global Environmental Change 21(2), 744-751.
- [18] Aryal, J. P., Rahut, D. P., Sapkota, T. B., Khurana, R., and Khatri-Chhetri, A. (2020). Climate change mitigation options among farmers in South Asia. Environment, Development and Sustainability 22, 3267–3289. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s10668-019-00345-0
- [19] Asadullah, M. N., Savoia, A., and Sen, K. (2020). Will South Asia Achieve the Sustainable Development Goals by 2030? Learning from the MDGs Experience. Social Indicators Research, 152, 165–189. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11205-020-02423-7
- [20] Ashraf, A., Naz, R., and Roohi, R. (2012). Glacial lake outburst flood hazards in Hindukush, Karakoram and Himalayan Ranges of Pakistan: Implications and risk analysis. Geomatics, Natural Hazards and Risk, 3(2), 113–132. https://doi.org /10.1080/19475705.2011.615344
- [21] Ashraf, S., Kuang, J., Das, U., Shpenev, A., Thulin, E., and Bicchieri, C. (2022). Social beliefs and women's role in sanitation decision making in Bihar, India: An exploratory mixed method study. PLOS One, 17(1), e0262643.
- [22] Asian Development Bank (ADB). (2006). People's Republic of China: Country Gender Assessment, East Asia Department and Regional and Sustainable Development Department. Asian Development Bank. https://www.adb. org/sites/default/files/institutional-document/32230/cga-prc.pdf
- [23] Asian Development Bank (ADB). (2010.) Climate Change in South Asia: Strong Responses for Building a Sustainable Future. Asian Development Bank. http://hdl.handle.net/11540/721
- [24] Asian Development Bank (ADB). (2014). Maldives Gender Equality Diagnostic of Selected Sectors. Asian Development Bank. https://www.adb.org/sites/default/files/institutional-document/149329/maldives-gender-equality. pdf

- [25] Asian Development Bank (ADB). (2015). Country gender assessment, Sri Lanka: An update. Asian Development Bank (ADB). https://www.adb.org/sites/default/files/institutional-document/172710/sri-lanka-country-genderassessment-update.pdf
- [26] Asian Development Bank (ADB). (2017). South Asia Subregional Economic Cooperation powering Asia in the 21st century. Mandaluyong City. Asian Development Bank. https://www.adb.org/sites/default/files/publication/233646/ sasec-powering-asia.pdf
- [27] Asian Development Bank (ADB). (2019). Supporting the Implementation of the Bay of Bengal Initiative for Multi-Sectoral Technical and Economic Cooperation Initiatives: Technical Assistance Report. Project Number 53117-001, Knowledge and Support Technical Assistance, Asian Development Bank (ADB). https://www.adb.org/siyes/default/ files/project-documents/53117/53117-001-tar-en.pdf
- [28] Asian Development Bank (ADB). (2020a). South Asia Sub-regional Economic Cooperation (SASEC). https://www.adb.org/countries/subregional-programs/sasec
- [29] Asian Development Bank (ADB). (2020b). Gender equality and social inclusion diagnostic of selected sectors in Nepal. Asian Development Bank. DOI: http:// dx.doi.org/10.22617/TCS200291-2
- [30] Asia Disaster Preparedness Center (ADPC). (2021). Climate Change Financing and Planning in Nepal: Key Areas for Mainstreaming Climate Finance into the Planning and Budgeting Processes. CARE for South Asia Project, Bangkok.
- [31] Asia Pacific Economic Cooperation (APEC). (2019). Empowering women as managers of the renewable energy sector. https://www.apec.org/publications/2019/04/empowering-women-as-managers-of-the-renewable-energysector
- [32] Athukorala, K. (2002). Gender Gaps, Governance Gaps-A View of Sri Lankan Water Management. World Water Assessment Programme Sri Lanka Case Study: Ruhuna Basins, 216. https://core.ac.uk/download/pdf/132647442.pdf
- [33] Banu, A. (2016). Human development, disparity and vulnerability: women in South Asia, UNDP Human Development Report Background paper. UNDP.
- Bangladesh Power Development Board (2022). BPDB Daily Generation Report. http://119.40.95.168/bpdb/daily\_ generation\_report.
- [35] Bari, E., Haque, A. K. E., and Khan, Z. H. (2022). Local Strategies to Build Climate Resilient Communities in Bangladesh. In A. K. E. Haque, P. Mukhopadhyay, M. Nepal, and M. R. Shammin (Eds.), Climate Change and Community Resilience: Insights from South Asia (pp. 175-190). Springer Nature Singapore. https://doi. org/10.1007/978-981-16-0680-9\_12
- [36] Bartels, W., McKune, S., McOmber, C., Panikowski, A., and Russo, S. (2013). Investigating climate information services through a gendered lens. CCAFS Working Paper No. 42. https://cgspace.cgiar.org/bitstream/handle/10568/27887/ CCAFSWorkingPaper42.pdf
- [37] Bhandari, M. P. (2021). Climate Change Impacts on Agriculture, a Case Study of Bangladesh, India, Nepal, and Pakistan. SocioEconomic Challenges, 5(2), 35-48. http://dx.doi.org/10.21272/sec.5(2).35-48.2021
- [38] Bhawana, K. C., and Race, D. (2020). Women's approach to farming in the context of feminization of agriculture: A case study from the middle hills of Nepal. World Development Perspectives, 20. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. wdp.2020.100260
- [39] Biemans, H., Speelman, L. H., Ludwig, F., Moors, E.J., Wiltshire, A. J., Kumar, P., Gerten, D., and Kabat, P. (2013). Future water resources for food production in five South Asian River basins and potential for adaptation: A modeling study. Science of the Total Environment, 468-469. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2013.05.092
- [40] Bill and Melinda Gates Foundation (BMGF). (2020). Gender, agriculture and climate change brief. https://www. gatesgenderequalitytoolbox.org/wp-content/uploads/BMGF\_GACC\_Final.pdf
- [41] BIMSTEC. (2020). The Bay of Bengal Initiative for Multi-Sectoral Technical and Economic Cooperation (BIMSTEC). https://bimstec.org/?page\_id=189
- [42] Bohle, H., Downing, T., and Watts, M. (1994). Climate change and social vulnerability. Global Environmental Change 4(1), 37–48. https://doi.org/10.1016/0959-3780(94)90020-5
- [43] Brody, A., Demetriades, J., and Esplen, E. (2008). Gender and climate change: Mapping the linkages, a scoping study on knowledge and gaps. BRIDGE, Institute of Development Studies, University of Sussex. http://www.bridge.ids.ac.uk/ reports/Climate\_Change\_DFID.pdf
- [44] Brooks, N. (2003). Vulnerability, risk and adaptation: A conceptual framework. Tyndall Centre for Climate Change Research Working Paper 38, 1-16. http://www.eird.org/cd/on-better-terms/docs/Brooks-N-Vulnerability-risk-andadaptation-a-conceptual-framework.pdf
- [45] Brown, L. H., Buettner, P. G., and Canyon, D. V. (2012). The energy burden and environmental impact of health services. American journal of public health, 102(12), e76–e82. https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2012.300776
- [46] Buisson, M. C., Curnow, J., and Naz, F. (2017). The gender gap between water management and water users: evidence from Southwest Bangladesh. SAWAS South Asian Water Studies. http://www.sawasjournal.org/files/SAWAS%205(4),%202017,Article%203-SAWAS%205(4),%202017.pdf
- [47] Caizhen, L. (2009). Water policies in China: a critical perspective on gender equity. Gender, Technology and Development 13(3), 319-339. https://doi.org/10.1177/097185241001300301

- [48] Carr, E. R., and Thompson, M.C. (2014). Gender and climate change adaptation in agrarian settings: current thinking, new directions, and research frontiers. Geography Compass 8, 182–197. https://doi.org/10.1111/gec3.12121
- [49] Camey, C. I., Sabater, L., Owren, C., Boyer, A. E., and Wen, J. (Eds.) (2020). Gender-based violence and environment linkages: The violence of inequality. IUCN. https://portals.iucn.org/library/sites/library/files/documents/2020-002-En. pdf
- [50] Chandrasekara, S. S. K., Kwon, H.-H., Vithanage, M., Obeysekera, J., and Kim, T. W. (2021a). Drought in South Asia (2021): A Review of Drought Assessment and Prediction in South Asian Countries. Atmosphere, 12, 369. https://doi. org/10.3390/ atmos12030369
- [51] Chandrasekara, S. S. K., Chandrasekara, S. K., Gamini, P. S., Obeysekera, J., Manthrithilake, H., Kwon, H. H., and Vithanage, M. (2021b). A review on water governance in Sri Lanka: the lessons learnt for future water policy formulation. Water Policy, 23(2), 255-273. https://doi.org/10.2166/wp.2021.152
- [52] Chaudhary, P., Bhatta, S., Aryal, K., Joshi, B. K., and Gauchan, D. (2020). Threats, drivers, and conservation imperative of agrobiodiversity. Journal of Agriculture Environment 21, 44–61. https://doi.org/10.3126/aejv21i0.38441
- [53] Chauhan, P. (2020, July 24). Electricity Trade in South Asia: Going Beyond the Bilateral Interconnections. 24 July 2020, NIICE Commentary 5611. https://niice.org.np/archives/5611
- [54] Chhogyel, N., and Kumar, L. (2018). Climate change and potential impacts on agriculture in Bhutan: a discussion of pertinent issues. Agriculture and Food Security 7(1), 79. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40066-018-0229-6
- [55] China Energy Portal. (2019). Tracking China's transition to sustainable energy. https://chinaenergyportal.org/en/2018-detailed-electricity-statistics-update-of-dec-2019/
- [56] Clement, F. (2012). Literature Review: Gender and Water Management Organizations in Bangladesh. CPWF. https:// hdl.handle.net/10568/35138
- [57] ClimateWatch (2019). Database on Global Historical Emissions. https://www.climatewatchdata.org/ghg-emissions?end\_year=2019andsectors=energyandstart\_year=1990
- [58] Cullet, P., and Gupta, J. (2009). India: Evolution of Water Law and Policy. In J. W. Dellapenna and J. Gupta (Eds.), The Evolution of the Law and Politics of Water (pp. 157-173). Springer Netherlands. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4020-9867-3\_10
- [59] CUTS International. (2018a). Connecting Corridors beyond Borders Enabling seamless connectivity in the BBIN subregion. CUTS International, Jaipur.
- [60] CUTS International. (2018b). Linkages and impacts of cross-border informal trade in agricultural inputs in Eastern South Asia. Consumer Unity and Trust Society.
- [61] CUTS International. (2021) Unlocking Trade Potential of Women in the Transboundary Landscapes of Hindu Kush Himalayas. Consumer Unity and Trust Society.
- [62] Daniel, D., Anandhi, A., and Sen, S. (2021). Conceptual Model for the Vulnerability Assessment of Springs in the Indian Himalayas. Climate 9(8), 121. https://doi.org/10.3390/cli9080121
- [63] Dankelman, I. E. M. (2008). Gender, climate change and human security: Lessons from Bangladesh, Ghana and Senegal. https://wedo.org/wp-content/uploads/hsn-study-final-may-20-2008.pdf
- [64] Das, N. (2022). South Asia is paying a high price for its dependence on imported fossil energy. Climate Analytics. https://climateanalytics.org/blog/2022/south-asia-is-paying-a-high-price-for-its-dependence-on-imported-fossil-energy/
- [65] Datar, A., Jenny, L., Sebastian, L., and Chad, S. (2013). The Impact of Natural Disasters on Child Health and Investments in Rural India. Social Science and Medicine 76, 83–91.
- [66] Datey, A., Bali, B., Bhatia, N., Khamrang, L., and Kim, S. M. (2022). A gendered lens for building climate resilience: Narratives from women in informal work in Leh, Ladakh. Gender Work Organ. https://doi.org/10.1111/gwao.12667
- [67] Demetriades, J., and Esplen, E. (2008). The gender dimensions of poverty and climate change adaptation. Ids Bulletin, 39(4), 24-31. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1759-5436.2008.tb00473.x
- [68] Devkota, K., Khatri, D., and Neupane, K. R. (2018). Water conflicts in urbanizing regions in the Himalaya: Case studies from Dhulikhel and Bidur in Nepal. Southasia Institution of Advanced Studies, 5, 1-25.
- [69] Dhital, S. R., Chojenta, C., Evans, T. J., Acharya, T. D., and Loxton, D. (2022). Prevalence and Correlates of Water, Sanitation, and Hygiene (WASH) and Spatial Distribution of Unimproved WASH in Nepal. International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health, 19(6), 3507. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph19063507
- [70] Dhungel, R., and Ojha, R. N. (2012). Women's empowerment for disaster risk reduction and emergency response in Nepal. Gender and Development, 20(2), 309-321. https://doi.org/10.1080/13552074.2012.687220
- [71] Dias, I. (2019). Economic and Social Impacts of the Male Migration on Families left behind. Global Journal Of Human-Social Science: E Economics, 19 (3). https://globaljournals.org/GJHSS\_Volume19/5-Economic-and-Social-Impacts-of-the-Male.pdf

- [72] Dilshad, T., Mallick, D., Udas, P. B., Goodrich, C. G., Prakash, A., Gorti, G., Bhadwal, S., Anwar, M. Z., Khandekar, N., Hassan, S. M. T., Habib, N., Abbasi, S. S., Syed, Md. A., and Rahman, A. (2019). Growing Social Vulnerability in the River Basins: Evidence from the Hindu Kush Himalaya (HKH) Region. Environmental Development. doi:10.1016/j. envdev.2018.12.004
- [73] Disaster Management Center (DMC). (2009). Sri Lanka National Report on Disaster Risk, Poverty and Human Development Relationship. Disaster Management Center.
- [74] Disaster Management Center (DMC). (2016). Impacts of Disasters in Sri Lanka: 2016. The Consortium of Humanitarian Agencies (CHA).
- [75] Dow, K. (1992). Exploring differences in our common future(s): the meaning of vulnerability to global environmental change. Geoforum, 23, 417–436. https://doi.org/10.1016/0016-7185(92)90052-6
- [76] European Environment Agency (EEA). (1999). Environmental indicators: Typology and overview. Technical report No 25. https://www.eea.europa.eu/publications/TEC25/at\_download/file
- [77] European Environment Agency (EEA). (2017). EN16 Final Energy Consumption by Sector. Indicator fact sheet.
- [78] Elten, H., Geymond, O., and Nguyen, H. T. (2017). Gender equality and the political empowerment of women in South and South-East Asia. Regional organizations, gender equality and the political empowerment of women. International IDEA, CoD, and UNDP.
- [79] Emergency Events Database (EM-DAT), (n. d.) Centre for Research on the Epidemiology of Disasters (CRED) / Université catholique de Louvain (UCLouvain). Retrieved August 11, 2022, from www.emdat.be
- [80] ENERGIA. (2015). A Regional Gender Assessment of Energy Policies and Programmes in South Asia; Improving gender-inclusive access to clean and renewable energy in Bhutan, Nepal and Sri Lanka.
- [81] ENERGIA. (2019). Gender in the Transition to Sustainable Energy for All: From Evidence to Inclusive Policies. Synthesis Report of the Evidence Generated by the ENERGIA Gender and Energy Research Programme. ENERGIA International Secretariat c/o Hivos, Hague.
- [82] ENERGIA. (2021). Policy brief; Energy Access and Gender in India. https://www.energia.org/assets/2021/08/INDIA\_Gender-equity-and-energy-access\_DEF.pdf
- [83] Ezeilo, U. R., Wahab, R. A., and Mahat, N. A. (2020). Optimization studies on cellulase and xylanase production by Rhizopus oryzae UC2 using raw oil palm frond leaves as substrate under solid state fermentation. Renewable Energy 156, 1301-1312.
- [84] Food and Agriculture Organization (FAO). (2017). The State of food security and nutrition in the world 2017: Building resilience for peace and food security. Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations.
- [85] Federal Flood Commission (FFC). (2010). Annual Flood Report. Ministry of Water and Power, Government of Pakistan, Islamabad.
- [86] Füssel, H. M. (2005). Vulnerability in climate change research: A comprehensive conceptual framework.
- [87] Ganguly, A. N. (2013). South Asian Women and Sustainable Development: Redefined role and practices. https://www.academia.edu/es/3685830/South\_Asian\_Women\_and\_Sustainable\_Development\_Redefined\_role\_and\_ practices
- [88] Gentle, P., and Maraseni, T. N. (2012). Climate change, poverty and livelihoods: adaptation practices by rural mountain communities in Nepal. Environmental Science and Policy, 21, 24-34. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. envsci.2012.03.007.
- [89] Gioli, G., Khan, T., Bisht, S., and Scheffran, J. (2014). Migration as an adaptation strategy and its gendered implications: A case study from the Upper Indus Basin. Mountain Research and Development, 34(3), 255-265.
- [90] Global Subsidies Initiative-IISD, and Bangladesh Institute of Development Studies (BIDS) (2020). Gender and fossil fuel subsidy reform in Bangladesh: Findings and recommendations. ISD. https://www.iisd.org/system/files/publications/ gender-fossil-fuel-subsidy-reform-bangladesh.pdf
- [91] Goodrich, C.G., Mehta, M., and Bisht, S. (2017a). Status of gender, vulnerabilities and adaptation to climate change in the Hindu Kush Himalaya: Impacts and implications for livelihoods, and sustainable mountain development. ICIMOD Working Paper 2017/3. International Centre for Integrated Mountain Development (ICIMOD). https://doi. org/10.53055/ICIMOD.692
- [92] Goodrich, C. G., Udas, P. B., Gurung, M. B., Shrestha, N. T., and Shrestha, S. (2017b). Gender and social inclusion in local water planning: Lessons from water use master plan practices in Nepal. International Centre for Integrated Mountain Development (ICIMOD), Kathmandu. https://doi.org/10.53055/ICIMOD.668
- [93] Goodrich, C.G., Pranita B.U. and Harriet L.S. (2019a). Conceptualizing gendered vulnerability to climate Change: Contextual conditions and drivers of Change. In Goodrich, C. G; Udas, P. B. and Prakash, A. (eds). Special Issue of Environmental Development, ELSERVIER, 9-18. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envdev.2018.11.003
- [94] Goodrich, C. G., Prakash, A., and Udas, P. B. (2019). Gendered vulnerability and adaptation in Hindu-Kush Himalayas: Research insights. Environmental Development, 31, 1-8. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envdev.2019.01.001

- [95] Goodrich, C.G. and Bano, K. (2020, April 20). Impacts of COVID-19 could heighten gender inequalities in the HKH: unless responses focus on women. https://www.icimod.org/article/impacts-of-covid-19-could-heighten-genderinequalities-in-the-hkh-unless-responses-focus-on-women/
- [96] Goodrich, G. C., Gurung, D. D., and Bastola. A. (2021). State of Gender Equality and Climate Change in Nepal. ICMOD, UNEP and UN Women. https://doi.org/10.53055/ICIMOD.790
- [97] Government of Myanmar, National Energy Management Committee (2014). National Energy Policy. https://policy.asiapacificenergy.org/sites/default/files/Myanmar\_National\_Energy\_Policy\_English\_Dec\_2014.pdf
- [98] Govindan, M., Palit, D., Murali, R. and Sankar, D. (2020). Gender in Electricity Policymaking in India, Nepal and Kenya. In Bombaerts, G., Jenkins, K., Sanusi, Y., Guoyu, W. (eds). Energy Justice Across Borders. Springer, Cham. https://doi. org/10.1007/978-3-030-24021-9\_6
- [99] Gunaratne, M. S., Fridaus, R. B. R., and Rathnasooriya, S. I. (2021) Climate change and food security in Sri Lanka: towards food sovereignty. Humanities and Social Sciences Communications, 8(229). https://doi.org/10.1057/s41599-021-00917-4
- [100] Gurung, D. D., and Bisht, S. (2014). Women's empowerment at the frontline of adaptation: emerging issues, adaptive practices, and priorities in Nepal. ICIMOD Working Paper, (2014/3). International Centre for Integrated Mountain Development (ICIMOD). https://doi.org/10.53055/ICIMOD.598
- [101] Gurung, J. D. (1999). Searching for Women's Voices in the Hindu Kush-Himalayas. International Centre for Integrated Mountain Development (ICIMOD), Kathmandu. https://doi.org/10.53055/ICIMOD.326
- [102] Gutiérrez, J. M., R. G. Jones, G. T., Narisma, L. M., Alves, M., Amjad, I. V., Gorodetskaya, M., Grose, N. A. B., Klutse, S., Krakovska, J. L., Martínez-Castro, D., Mearns, L. O., Mernild, S. H., Ngo-Duc, T., Hurk, B. V. D. and Yoon, J. H. (2021). Atlas. In V Masson-Delmotte et al. (Eds.), Climate Change 2021: The Physical Science Basis. Contribution of Working Group I to the Sixth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. https://www. ipcc.ch/report/ar6/wg1/
- [103] Hans, A., Hazra, S., Das, S., and Patel, A. (2019). Encountering Gendered Spaces in Climate Change Policy in India: Migration and Adaptation. Journal of Migration Affairs, 2(1), 1-24. DOI: 10.36931/jma.2019.2.1.1-24
- [104] Haque, M. (2019). Rights of the Ethnic Minorities under International Law: A Legal Monograph on Bangladesh and South Asia. Kathmandu School of Law Review, 7, 57. https://kslreview.org/index.php/kslr/article/view/1209/1202
- [105] Haque, A. K. E., Pranab Mukhopadhyay, Nepal, M., and Shammin, M. R. (2022). Communities, Climate Change Adaptation and Win–Win Solutions. In A. K. E. Haque, P. Mukhopadhyay, M. Nepal, and M. R. Shammin (Eds.), Climate Change and Community Resilience: Insights from South Asia (pp. 445-454). Springer Nature Singapore. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-16-0680-9\_29
- [106] Harriss, B. (1990). The intrafamily distribution of hunger in south Asia. In J. Dreze, and A. K. Sen (Eds.), The political economy of hunger, 1, (pp. 351-424). Clarendon.
- [107] Harriss, B., Gillespie, S., and Pryor, J. (1990). Poverty and malnutrition at extremes of south Asian food systems. Economic and Political Weekly, 25, 2783-99.
- [108] Harvey, B., Cochrane, L., Czunyi, S. and Huang, Y.S. (2019). Learning, landscape and opportunities for IDRC climate programming. https://idl-bnc-idrc.dspacedirect.org/handle/10625/57623
- [109] Hasan, M. K., and Kumar, L. (2021). Yield trends and variabilities explained by climatic change in coastal and noncoastal areas of Bangladesh. Science of The Total Environment, 795. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2021.148814
- [110] Hasnat, G. N. T., Kabir, M. A., and Hossain, M. A. (2018). Major Environmental Issues and Problems of South Asia, Particularly Bangladesh. In C. M. Hussain (Ed), Handbook of Environmental Materials Management (pp. 1-40). Springer International Publishing. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-58538-3\_7-1
- [111] Hewitt, K. (1983). The idea of calamity in a technocratic age. In K. Hewitt (Ed.), Interpretations of calamity, (pp. 3-32). Allen and Unwin.
- [112] Htun, M., and Jensenius, F. R. (2020). Political Change, Women's Rights, and Public Opinion on Gender Equality in Myanmar. The European Journal of Development Research, 32(2), 457-481. https://doi.org/10.1057/s41287-020-00266-z
- [113] Hussain, A., and Qamar, F.M. (2020). Dual challenge of climate change and agrobiodiversity loss in mountain food systems in The Hindu-Kush Himalaya. One Earth, 3(5), 539-542. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.oneear.2020.10.016
- [114] Hussain, A., Rasul, G., Mahapatra, B., and Tuladhar, S. (2016). Household food security in the face of climate change in the Hindu-Kush Himalayan region. Food Security, 8, 921–937. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12571-016-0607-5.
- [115] Hussain, A., Rasul, G., Mahapatra, B., Wahid, S., and Tuladhar, S. (2018). Climate change- induced hazards and local adaptations in agriculture: A study from Koshi River basin, Nepal. Natural Hazards, 91(3), 1365–1383. https://doi. org/10.1007/s11069-018-3187-1
- [116] Hussain, A., Qamar, F. M., Adhikari, L., Hunzai, A. I., Rehman, A. U., and Bano, K. (2021). Climate change, mountain food systems, and emerging opportunities: A study from the Hindu Kush Karakoram Pamir Landscape, Pakistan. Sustainability, 13(6), 3057. https://doi.org/10.3390/su13063057
- [117] Hussain, S. S., and Mudasser, M. (2007). Prospects for wheat production under changing climate in mountain areas of Pakistan—An econometric analysis. Agricultural Systems, 94(2), 494–501. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agsy.2006.12.001
- [118] ICIMOD. (2011). Glacial lakes and glacial lake outburst floods in Nepal. International Centre for Integrated Mountain Development. https://doi.org/10.53055/ICIMOD.543
- [119] ICIMOD. (2016, July 28). Solar Water Pumping from Hunza River Enhances Local Livelihoods. International Centre for Integrated Mountain Development. https://www.icimod.org/solar-water-pumping-from-hunza-river-enhanceslocal-livelihoods/
- [120] ICIMOD. (2018). MTAP-IV: Medium Term Action Plan 2018-2022. International Centre for Integrated Mountain Development. https://lib.icimod.org/record/34861
- [121] ICIMOD. (2020a). The HKH Call to Action to sustain mountain environments and improve livelihoods in the Hindu Kush Himalaya. International Centre for Integrated Mountain Development. https://doi.org/10.53055/ICIMOD.1
- [122] ICIMOD. (2020b). COVID-19 impact and policy responses in the Hindu Kush Himalaya. International Centre for Integrated Mountain Development. https://doi.org/10.53055/ICIMOD.2
- [123] ICIMOD. (2020c). Ministerial Declaration on the HKH Call to Action. International Centre for Integrated Mountain Development, Kathmandu, Nepal. http://www.icimod.org/wpcontent/uploads/2020/11/20201015\_Declaration\_ signed\_MinisterialMountainSummit\_ICIMOD.pdf
- [124] ICIMOD. (2022a). GLOF hazard and exposure risk assessment methodology. (Unpublished methodological framework). ICIMOD.
- [125] ICIMOD. (2022b). Resilient Mountain Solutions. https://www.icimod.org/initiative/rms/
- [126] ICIMOD. (2020c). Ministerial Declaration on the HKH Call to Action. International Centre for Integrated Mountain Development. http://www.icimod.org/wpcontent/uploads/2020/11/20201015\_Declaration\_signed\_ MinisterialMountainSummit\_ICIMOD.pdf
- [127] International Dalit Solidarity Network (IDSN). (2009). Caste-Based Discrimination in South Asia. European Commission. https://www.europarl.europa.eu/meetdocs/2009\_2014/documents/droi/ dv/201/201102/20110228\_510eustudy\_en.pdf
- [128] Institute of Development Studies (IDS). (2020). Introduction: Gender and Energy Opportunities for All. IDS Bulletin, 51(1), 1–6.
- [129] Interagency Gender Working Group (IGWG). (2017). Gender Integration Continuum. https://www.igwg.org/wpcontent/uploads/2017/05/FG\_GendrIntegrContinuum.pdf
- [130] International Energy Agency (IEA). (2019). Value of fossil-fuel subsidies by fuel in the top 25 countries. IEA, Paris. https://www.iea.org/data-and-statistics/charts/value-of-fossil-fuel-subsidies-by-fuel-in-the-top-25-countries
- [131] International Energy Agency (IEA), 2020. India Policy Review. https://iea.blob.core.windows.net/assets/2571ae38c895-430e-8b62-bc19019c6807/India\_2020\_Energy\_Policy\_Review.pdf
- [132] International Federation of Red Cross and Crescent (IFRC). (2020). World Disasters Report 2020: Come Heat or High Water – Tackling the Humanitarian Impacts of the Climate Crisis Together. https://relief.web.int/report/world/ world-disasters-report-2020-come-heat-or-high-water-tackling-humanitarian-impacts
- [133] International Labour Organization (ILO). (2020). Overview of laws, policies, and practices on gender-based violence and harassment in the world of work in Bangladesh. https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---asia/---robangkok/---ilo-dhaka/documents/publication/wcms\_757149.pdf
- [134] International Renewable Energy Agency (IRENA). (2021). Energy Profile: Maldives. https://www.irena.org/ IRENADocuments/Statistical\_Profiles/Asia/Maldives\_Asia\_RE\_SP.pdf
- [135] International Trade Administration (ITA). (2021). Sri Lank Country Commercial Guide: Energy. https://www.trade. gov/country-commercial-guides/sri-lanka-energy
- [136] Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC). (1995). IPCC Second Assessment. Climate Change 1995: A report of the intergovernmental panel on climate change. https://www.ipcc.ch/site/assets/uploads/2018/05/2ndassessment-en-1.pdf
- [137] Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC). (2007). Contribution of working groups I, II and III to the fourth assessment report of the intergovernmental panel on climate change. In Pachauri, R. K. and Reisinger, A. (eds.). IPCC, Geneva, Switzerland. 104.
- [138] Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC). (2012). Changes in Climate Extremes and Their Impacts on the Natural Physical Environment. Managing the Risks of Extreme Events and Disasters to Advance Climate Change Adaptation: Special Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change, (pp. 109–230), Cambridge University Press.
- [139] Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC). (2014). Climate change 2014: Impacts, adaptation and vulnerability. Part A: Global and sectoral aspects. In C. B. Field, et al. (Eds.). Contribution of working group II to the fifth assessment report of the Intergovernmental panel on climate change. Cambridge University press.

- [140] Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC). (2019): Summary for Policymakers. In P. R. Shukla, et al. (Eds.), Climate Change and Land: an IPCC special report on climate change, desertification, land degradation, sustainable land management, food security, and greenhouse gas fluxes in terrestrial ecosystems.
- [141] Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. (IPCC). (2021) Summary for Policymakers. Climate Change 2021: The Physical Science Basis. Contribution of Working Group I to the Sixth Assessment Report. Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change.
- [142] Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC). (2022). Climate Change 2022. Mitigation of Climate Change: Summary for policy makers. Working Group III contribution to the Sixth Assessment Report of the IPCC.
- [143] IRENA. (2019). Renewable Energy: A Gender Perspective. International Renewable Energy Agency.
- [144] Islam, A. S., Haque, A., and Bala, S. K. (2010). Hydrologic characteristics of floods in Ganges-Brahmaputra-Meghna (GBM) delta. Natural Hazards, 54, 797. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11069-010-9504-y.
- [145] Islam, S.K., and Md Z. R. (2017). A review of energy sector of Bangladesh.
- [146] Energy Procedia, 110, 611-618. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.EGYPRO.2017.03.193
- [147] Islam, S. N., and Winkel, J. (2017). Climate change and social inequality. UN Department of Economic and Social Affairs.
- [148] IUCN. (2015). Gender and climate change: strengthening climate action by promoting gender equality. IUCN Issue Brief.
- [149] IUCN. (2017). Energizing Equality: The importance of integrating gender equality principles in national energy policies and frameworks. IUCN Global Gender Office.
- [150] Ives, J. D., Shrestha, R. B, and Mool. P. K. (2010). Formation of glacial lakes in the Hindu Kush Himalayas and GLOF (glacial lake outburst flood) risk assessment. https://doi.org/10.53055/ICIMOD.521
- [151] Jabeen, A., Huang, X., and Aamir, M. (2015). The challenges of water pollution, threat to public health, flaws of water laws and policies in Pakistan. Journal of Water Resource and Protection, 7(17), 1516.
- [152] Jaquet, S., Shrestha, G., Kohler, T., and Schwilch, G. (2016). The effects of migration on livelihoods, land management, and vulnerability to natural disasters in the Harpan watershed in western Nepal. Mountain Research and Development, 36(4), 494-505.
- [153] Jana, A., Sarkar, A., Thomas, N., Krishna Priya, G. S., Bandyopadhyay, S., Crosbie, T., and Newbury-Birch, D. (2021). Rethinking water policy in India with the scope of metering towards sustainable water future. Clean Technologies and Environmental Policy, 23(8), 2471-2495.
- [154] Joshi, D. (2014). Feminist solidarity? Women's engagement in politics and the implications for water management in the Darjeeling Himalaya. Mountain Research and Development, 34(3), 243–254.
- [155] Joshi, N., Gupta, D., Suryawanshi, S., Adamowski, J., and Madramootoo, C. A. (2016). Analysis of trends and dominant periodicities in drought variables in India: A wavelet transform based approach. Atmospheric Research, 182, 200–220.
- [156] Kabeer, N. (1994) Reversed Realities: Gender Hierarchies in Development Thought. Verso.
- [157] Kabir, R., Khan, H.T., Ball, E., and Caldwell, K. (2016). Climate change impact: the experience of the coastal areas of Bangladesh affected by Cyclones Sidr and Aila. Journal of Environmental and Public Health 2016, 9. http://dx.doi.org/10.1155/2016/9654753.
- [158] Kalhoro, N. A., He, Z., Xu, D., Faiz, M., Yafei, L. V., Sohoo, N., and Bhutto, A. H. (2016) Vulnerability of the Indus River Delta of the North Arabian Sea, Pakistan. Global NEST Journal, 18(3), 59-610.
- [159] Kanel, S. R., Choi, H., Kim, K. W., and Moon, S. H. (2005). Arsenic contamination in groundwater in Nepal: A new perspective and more health threat in South Asia. Natural Arsenic in Groundwater: I, Remediation and Management; Bundschuh, J, 103-108.
- [160] Kapoor, A. (2011). Engendering the Climate for Change: Policies and practices for gender-just adaptation. https:// www.alternativefutures.org.in/userfiles/Engendering%20the%20Cilmate%20for%20Change.pdf
- [161] Kardar, S. (2011). South Asia- Intraregional cooperation: The way forward. Asian Development Bank, Manila, Philippines. https://www.adb.org/sites/default/files/linked-documents/rcs-south-asia-2011-2015-oth-02.pdf
- [162] Kelkar, G. (2009). Adivasi Women: Engaging with Climate Change. UNIFEM-IFAD
- [163] Kent, G. (1991). Children's rights to adequate nutrition (Unpublished manuscript). University of Hawaii.
- [164] Khadka, M., Rasul, G., Bennett, L., Wahid, S. M., and Gerlitz, J.-Y. (2015). Gender and Social Equity in Climate Change Adaptation in the Koshi Basin: An Analysis for Action. In W. Leal Filho (Ed.), Handbook of Climate Change Adaptation (pp. 1049-1076). Springer Berlin Heidelberg. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-642-38670-1\_78
- [165] Khalid, I. (2010). Trans-boundary water sharing issues: a case of South Asia. Journal of Political studies, 17(2), 79.
- [166] Khalid, R. (2019). Socio-Material Constructs of Domestic Energy Demand: Household and Housing Practices in Pakistan. [Doctoral dissertation, University of Cambridge]. https://doi.org/10.17863/CAM.49829

- [167] Khalid, R., and Malick, H.W. (2021). Energy Access and Gender in Pakistan: policy brief. Global Sustainable Institute.
- [168] Khan, N. R., and Imran, Z. M. (2021). 10 things South Asian agriculture needs to address in the post-pandemic era. Alliance for Science. https://allianceforscience.cornell.edu/blog/2021/01/10-things-south-asian-agriculture-needs-toaddress-in-the-post-pandemic-era/
- [169] Khan, M. A. I., Tahsin, A., and Hoque, B. A. (2021). A review on gender-inclusive WASH policies in Bangladesh. International Journal of Science and Business, 5(12), 36-51.
- [170] Khatun, F. (2019). BIMSTEC Countries and Climate Change: Imperatives for Action. ORF Issue Brief. www. orfonline. org/research/bimstec-countires-and-climate-change-imperatives-for-action-52411.
- [171] Klein Goldewijk, K., Beusen, A., and Janssen, P. (2010). Long-term dynamic modeling of global population and built-up area in a spatially explicit way: HYDE 3.1. The Holocene, 20, 565–573, https://doi.org/10.1177/0959683609356587.
- [172] Koengkan, M., and Fuinhas, J. A. (2021) Is gender inequality an essential driver in explaining environmental degradation? Some empirical answers from the CO2 emissions in European Union countries. Environmental Impact Assessment Review, 90. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eiar.2021.106619
- [173] Kotze, J. S., and Bohler-Muller, N. (2018). 'Let's talk about sex': the state of gender in IORA for a future agenda. Journal of the Indian Ocean Region, 14(2), 130-151.
- [174] Krampe, F., Scassa, R., and Mitrotta, G. (2018). Responses to climate-related security risks: Regional organisations in Asia and Africa. SIPRI Insights on Peace and Security,2018/2.
- [175] Krishnan, R., Shrestha, A. B., Ren, G., Rajbhandari, R., Saeed, S., Sanjay, J., . . . Ren, Y. (2019). Unravelling Climate Change in the Hindu Kush Himalaya: Rapid Warming in the Mountains and Increasing Extremes. In P. Wester, A. Mishra, A. Mukherji, and A. B. Shrestha (Eds.), The Hindu Kush Himalaya Assessment: Mountains, Climate Change, Sustainability and People (pp. 57-97). Springer International Publishing. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-92288-1\_3
- [176] Krishnamurthy, P. K., Kirsty L., Chris K., and Pramod, A. (2015). Climate Impacts on Food Security and Livelihoods in Asia: A Review of Existing Knowledge. World Food Programme (WFP).
- [177] Kristensen, P. (2004). The DPSIR Framework. National Environmental Research Institute, Denmark Department of Policy Analysis European Topic Centre on Water, European Environment Agency. Email: Paper presented workshop on a comprehensive / detailed assessment of the vulnerability of water resources to environmental change in Africa using river basin approach UNEP Headquarters, Nairobi, Kenya, 27-29 September.
- [178] Kulkarni, S. (2016). Gender and water in India: A review. Indian Water Policy at the Crossroads: Resources, Technology and Reforms, 73-91.
- [179] Kumar, C. P. (2012). Climate change and its impact on groundwater resources. International Journal of Engineering and Science, 1(5), 43-60.
- [180] Kurukulasuriya, P., and Ajwad, M. J. (2007). Application of the Ricardian technique to estimate the impact of climate change on smallholder farming in Sri Lanka. Climatic Change, 81(1), 39-59.
- [181] Lambrou, Y. and Laub, R. (2004). Gender perspectives on the conventions on biodiversity, climate change and desertification. United Nations Gender and Population Division.
- [182] Lambrou, Y., and Nelson, S. (2010). Farmers in a changing climate: Does gender matter?
- [183] Lazar, M. M. (2005). Politicizing Gender in Discourse: Feminist Critical Discourse Analysis as Political Perspective and Praxis. In M. M. Lazar (Ed.), Feminist Critical Discourse Analysis: Gender, Power and Ideology in Discourse (pp. 1-28). Palgrave Macmillan UK. https://doi.org/10.1057/9780230599901\_1
- [184] Leach, M., Joekes, S. and Green, C. (1995). A predominant set of perspectives highlights 26(1).
- [185] Liebrand, J. (2014). Masculinities among irrigation engineers and water professionals in Nepal [Ph. D. thesis, Wageningen University]. Wageningen University.
- [186] Liu, J., Wang, M., Yang, L., Rahman, S., and Sriboonchitta, S., (2020). Agricultural productivity growth and its determinants in south and southeast Asian countries. Sustainability, 12(12), 4981.
- [187] London school of Economics (LSE) (2022). Laws and Policies on Climate Change. Grantham Research Institute of Climate Change and the Environment. London School of Economics. https://climate-laws.org/legislation\_and\_policies
- [188] Lynn, K. (2005). Disasters and the cycle of poverty: understanding urban, rural, and gender aspects of social vulnerability.
- [189] MacGregor, S. (2010). Gender and climate change: From impacts to discourses. Journal of the Indian Ocean Region, 6(2), 223–238.
- [190] Mahanta, C., Mahagaonkar, A., and Choudhury, R. (2018). Climate Change and Hydrological Perspective of Bhutan. In A. Mukherjee (Ed.), Groundwater of South Asia (pp. 569-582). Springer Singapore. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-10-3889-1\_33
- [191] Mahanta, U., Dalwai, S., and Shakil, A. (2019). Women and Law in South Asia. Jindal Global Law Review, 10(2), 149-155.

- [192] Maja, M. M., and Ayano, S. F. (2021). The impact of population growth on natural resources and farmers' capacity to adapt to climate change in low-income countries. Earth Systems and Environment, 5(2), 271-283.
- [193] Mal, S., Allen, S. K., Frey, H., Huggel, C., and Dimri, A. P. (2021). Sectorwise assessment of glacial lake outburst flood danger in the Indian Himalayan region. Mountain Research and Development, 41(1), R1-R12.
- [194] Mall, R. K., Srivastava, R. K., Banerjee, T., Mishra, O. P., Bhatt, D., and Sonkar, G. (2019). Disaster risk reduction including climate change adaptation over south Asia: challenges and ways forward. International Journal of Disaster Risk Science, 10(1), 14-27.
- [195] Maharjan, S. B., Mool, P. K., Lizong, W., Xiao, G., Shrestha, F., Shrestha, R. B., Khanal, N. R., Bajracharya, S. R., Joshi, S., Shai, S., and Baral, P. (2018). The status of glacial lakes in the Hindu Kush Himalaya (ICIMOD Research Report 2018/1). ICIMOD. https://doi.org/10.53055/ICIMOD.742
- [196] Malla, G. (2008). Climate change and its impact on Nepalese agriculture. Journal of Agriculture and Environment, 9, 62–71.
- [197] Manandhar, S., Schmidt-Vogt, D., Perret, S. R., and Kazama, F. (2011). Adapting cropping systems to climate change in Nepal: a cross-regional study of farmers' perception and practices. Regional Environmental Change, 11(2), 335–348. doi:10.1007/s10113-010-0137-1
- [198] Mazumder, D. N. G., Ghosh, A., Majumdar, K. K., Ghosh, N., Saha, C., and Mazumder, R. N. G. (2010). Arsenic contamination of ground water and its health impact on population of district of Nadia, West Bengal, India. Indian journal of community medicine, 35(2), 331.
- [199] Mekonnen, M. M., and Hoekstra, A. Y. (2016) Four billion people facing severe water scarcity. Science Advances, 2 (2), DOI: 10.1126/sciadv.1500323
- [200] Memon, J. A., Cooper, B., and Wheeler, S. (2019). Mainstreaming gender into irrigation: Experiences from Pakistan. Water, 11(11), 2408.
- [201] Ministry of Environment (MoE). (2020). National Water and Sewerage Strategic Plan (2020-2025). Ministry of Environment (MoE), Maldives.
- [202] Minoletti, P. (2016). Gender (in) equality in the governance of Myanmar: Past, present, and potential strategies for change. The Asia Foundation.
- [203] Mishra, A., Hussain, A., and Rasul, G. (2016). Climate changes haunts South Asian livelihoods. Trade Insights, 12 (4), 10-13.
- [204] Mirza, M. (2011). Climate change, flooding in South Asia and implications. Regional environmental Change, 11(1), 95-107.
- [205] Mitchell, T., Tanner, T., Lussier, K., Burton, A., Khamis, M., and Ross, S. (2007). We know what we need: South Asian women speak out on climate change adaptation. ActionAid International.
- [206] Mitra, A., and Rao, N. (2016). Families, Farms and Changing Gender Relations in Asia. In Food and Agriculture Organisation (FAO) and M.S. Swaminathan Research Foundation (MSSRF). Family Farming: meeting the zero hunger challenge. 41- 124. Academic Foundation.
- [207] Moeen, M. D., Sheikh, A. T., Saleem, M. S. S., and Rashid, S. (2016). Factors influencing choice of energy sources in rural Pakistan. Pakistan Development Review, 55(4), 905. https://doi.org/10.30541/v55i4I-Ilpp.905-920
- [208] MOFA (2019). List of Instruments Signed and Exchanged between Nepal and China. Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Government of Nepal.
- [209] Mohideen, R. (2013). Improving Poor Women's Quality of Life through Access to Clean and Renewable Energy in South Asia. Technology and Society Magazine, IEEE.
- [210] Mohideen, R. (2019). Women and the Energy Revolution in Asia. Palgrave Pivot.
- [211] Molyneux, M. (2007). The chimera of success: Gender ennui and the changed international policy environment. Feminisms in Development: Contradictions, Contestations and Challenges, 9, 227.
- [212] Moniruzzaman, S. (2015). Crop choice as climate change adaptation: Evidence from Bangladesh. Ecological Economics, 118, 90–98. doi: 10.1016/j.ecolecon.2015.07.012
- [213] Moss, J., and McGann, M. (2011). Climate Change and Energy Poverty in Timor- Leste. University of Melbourne, Melbourne Energy Institute.
- [214] Mu, R., and Van de Walle, D. (2011). Left behind to farm? Women's labor re-allocation in rural China. Labour Economics, 18, S83-S97.
- [215] Murphy, R. (Ed.). (2008). Labour Migration and Social Development in Contemporary China. Routledge.
- [216] National Planning Commission (NPC) (2012). Climate Change Budget Code, Documenting the National Process of Arriving at Multi-sectoral Consensus, Criteria and Method.
- [217] Nellemann, C., Verma, R., and Hislop, L. (Eds.) (2011). Women at the frontline of climate change: Gender risks and hopes. A rapid response assessment. United Nations Environment Programme, GRID-Arendal

- [218] Nepal, P. (2016). Institutionalizing Gender Responsive Budgeting in National and Local Governments in Nepal. In C. Ng (ed). Gender Responsive and Participatory Budgeting, Springer Briefs in Environment, Security, Development and Peace 22. DOI: 10.1007/978-3-319-24496-9\_9
- [219] Neumayer, E., and Plümper, T. (2007). The gendered nature of natural disasters: The impact of catastrophic events on the gender gap in life expectancy, 1981–2002. Annals of the Association of American Geographers, 97(3), 551–566.
- [220] Nie, Y., Pritchard, H. D., Liu, Q., Hennig, T., Wang, W., Wang, X., and Chen, X. (2021). Glacial change and hydrological implications in the Himalaya and Karakoram. Nature reviews earth and environment, 2(2), 91-106.
- [221] Noreen, N. and Musarrat, R. (2013). Protection of women rights through legal reforms in Pakistan. Journal of Public Administration and Governance, 3(4), 119-142.
- [222] Nursey-Bray, M. (2015). Gender, Governance, and Climate Change Adaptation. Handbook of Climate Change Adaptation, 1077-1090.
- [223] OHCHR. (2019). Analytical study on gender responsive climate action for the full and effective enjoyment of rights of women. Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights.
- [224] Okali, C., and Naess, L. O. (2013). Making sense of gender, climate change and agriculture in sub-Saharan Africa: creating gender responsive climate adaptation policy (Future Agricultures Working Paper, 57).
- [225] Öztürk, Y. M. (2020). An Overview of Ecofeminism: Women, Nature and Hierarchies. Jass Studies-The Journal of Academic Social Science Studies, 13(81), 705-714.
- [226] Paudyal, B.R., Chanana, N., Khatri-Chhetri, A., Sherpa, L., Kadariya, I., and Aggarwal, P. (2019) Gender Integration in Climate Change and Agricultural Policies: The Case of Nepal. Fronties in Sustainable Food System, 3, 66. DOI: 10.3389/fsufs.2019.00066
- [227] Panwar, S. (2020). Vulnerability of Himalayan springs to climate change and anthropogenic impact: a review. Journal of Mountain Science, 17(1), 117-132.
- [228] Patel, S. K., Agrawal, G., Mathew, B., Patel, S., Mohanty, B., and Singh, A. (2019). Climate change and women in South Asia: A review and future policy implications. World Journal of Science, Technology and Sustainable Development, 17(2), 145-166.
- [229] Paul, T. (2017). Viewing national water policies through a gendered lens. Economic and Political Weekly 52(48), 76-84.
- [230] Pederson, A., Greaves, L., and Poole, N. (2014). Gender-transformative health promotion for women: a framework for action. Health Promotion International, 30(1), 140-150.
- [231] Perera, M. D. N. D., Ranasinghe, T. K. G. P., Piyadasa, R. U. K., and Jayasinghe, G. Y. (2018). Risk of seawater intrusion on coastal community of Bentota river basin Sri Lanka. Proceedia Engineering, 212, 699-706.
- [232] Pokhrel, M. (2021, December 8). Indo-Pak tension hits SAARC climate action. Nepali Times. https://www. nepalitimes.com/latest/indo-pak-tension-hits-saarc-climate-action/
- [233] Power Division. (2016). Power System Master Plan 2016 Final Report. Ministry of Power, Energy and Mineral Resources Government of the People's Republic of Bangladesh (September). 1–137.
- [234] Power Technology. (2019). What does Pakistan's energy mix look like and what is its future? https://www.power-technology.com/analysis/pakistan-energy-mix
- [235] Practical Action. (2015). Gender and Livelihoods Impacts of Clean Cookstoves in South Asia (Research Report). Global Alliance for Clean Cookstoves. https://cleancooking.org/binary-data/RESOURCE/file/000/000/363-1.pdf
- [236] Prakash, K. (2018). Rural Electrification in India under Rajiv Gandhi Grameen Vidyutikaran Yojana (RGGVY) Programme. American International Journal of Research in Humanities, Arts and Social Sciences, 23(1), 114-122. http://iasir.net/AIJRHASSpapers/AIJRHASS18-323.pdf
- [237] Prasai, S., and Diya, N. (2017). Expanding the Benefits of Trade to Women in the BBIN Region: A Program Design Primer. The Asia Foundation.
- [238] Praveen, B., and Sharma, P. (2019). Climate Change and its impacts on Indian agriculture: An Econometric analysis. Journal of Public Affairs, 20(1), e1972.
- [239] Price, R. (2018). Women-initiated measures to cope with environmental stresses and climate change in South Asia. https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/media/5aafce6b40f0b64ab1a1e876/Women-initiated\_measures\_to\_cope\_ with\_environmental\_stresses\_in\_South\_Asia.pdf
- [240] PRIMAP. (2016). Factsheets: Intended nationally determined contributions (INDCs). https://www.pik-potsdam.de/primaplive/indc-factsheets/
- [241] Pross, C., Han, J. Y. C., Kim, D., and Vigil, S. (2020). Climate change, gender equality and human rights in Asia: Regiona review and promising practices. UN Women.
- [242] Pulla, V., Ahmed, Z. S., and Pawar, M. (2018). Water and communities in south Asia: a case for regional cooperation. Space and Culture, India 6(3), 23-40.

- [243] Qamar, F. M., and Muhammad, S. (2022, May 6). Seasonal water outlook and implications for farmers in the Indus basin. https://servir.icimod.org/news/seasonal-water-outlook-and-implications-for-farmers-in-the-indus-basin/
- [244] Qureshi, A. S., Gill, M. A., and Sarwar, A. (2010). Sustainable groundwater management in Pakistan: challenges and opportunities. Irrigation and Drainage: The Journal of the International Commission on Irrigation and Drainage, 59(2), 107-116.
- [245] Rabbani, M. G., Khan, Z. M., Tuhin, M. H., Naznin, Z., Emran, D. A., and Karim, S. (2015). Climate Change and Migration in Bangladesh: A gender Perspective. UN Women.
- [246] Rahman, M. S., and Gain, A. (2020). Adaptation to river bank erosion induced displacement in Koyra Upazila of Bangladesh. Progress in Disaster Science, 5.
- [247] Raj, A., Saggurti, N., Winter, M., Labonte, L., Decker, M. R., Balaiah, D., and Silverman, J. G. (2010). The effect of maternal child marriage on morbidity and mortality of children under 5 in India: cross sectional study of a nationally representative sample. BMJ 340.
- [248] Ramachandran, N. (2013). Gender, Climate Change and Household Food Security: A South Asian Perspective. In M. Behnassi, O. Pollmann, and G. Kissinger (Eds.), Sustainable Food Security in the Era of Local and Global Environmental Change (pp. 69-83). Springer Netherlands. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-94-007-6719-5\_5
- [249] Ramakrishnan, A. (2021). Caste Realities and the Struggles of India's Adivasi and Dalit Population in Accessing Groundwater. In S. A. Khan, T. G. Puthucherril, and S. R. Paul (Eds.), Groundwater Law and Management in India: From an Elitist to an Egalitarian Paradigm (pp. 31-48). Springer Singapore. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-16-2617-3\_3
- [250] Ranasinghe, R., Ruane, A. C., Vautard, R., Arnell, N., Coppola, E., Cruz, F. A., Dessai, S., Islam, A. S., Rahimi, M., Carrascal, D. R., Sillmann, J., Sylla, M. B., Tebaldi, C., Wang, W., Zaaboul, R. (2021). Climate 8 Change Information for Regional Impact and for Risk Assessment. In V. Masson-Delmotte et al. (Eds.), Climate Change 2021: The Physical Science Basis. Contribution of Working Group I to the Sixth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Cambridge University Press.
- [251] Rasul, G. (2014). Food, water, and energy security in South Asia: A nexus perspective from the Hindu Kush Himalayan region. Environmental Science and Policy, 39, 35–48. doi: 10.1016/j.envsci.2014.01.010
- [252] Rasul, G. (2016). Managing the food, water, and energy nexus for achieving the Sustainable Development Goals in South Asia. Environmental Development, 18, 14-25.
- [253] Rasul, G. (2021). Twin challenges of COVID-19 pandemic and climate change for agriculture and food security in South Asia. Environmental Challenges, 2, p.100027.
- [254] Rasul, G., Hussain, A., Khan, M. A., Ahmad, F., and Jasra, A. W. (2014). Towards a framework for achieving food security in the mountains of Pakistan. (Working Paper 2014/5). International Centre for Integrated Mountain Development (ICIMOD). https://doi.org/10.53055/ICIMOD.596
- [255] Rasul, G., Mahmood, A., Sadiq, A., and Khan, S. I. (2012). Vulnerability of the Indus Delta to climate change in Pakistan. Pakistan Journal of Meteorology, 8(16), 89-107.
- [256] Rasul, G., Saboor, A., Tiwari, P. C., Hussain, A., Ghosh, N., and Chettri, G. B. (2019). Food and Nutrition Security in the Hindu Kush Himalaya: Unique Challenges and Niche Opportunities. In P. Wester, A. Mishra, A. Mukherji, and A. B. Shrestha (Eds.), The Hindu Kush Himalaya Assessment: Mountains, Climate Change, Sustainability and People (pp. 301-338). Springer International Publishing. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-92288-1\_9
- [257] Rasul, G., Hussain, A., Adhikari, L., and Molden, D. J. (2022). Conserving agrobiodiversity for sustainable food systems in the Hindu Kush Himalaya. International Journal of Agricultural Sustainability, 1-19.
- [258] Rasul, G., Nepal, A. K., Hussain, A., Maharjan, A., Joshi, S., Lama, A., Gurung, P., Ahmad, F., Mishra, A., and Sharma, E. (2021). Socio-Economic Implications of Covid-19 Pandemic. In South Asia: Emerging Risks And Growing Challenges. Frontiers in Sociology 6.
- [259] Ravera, F., Martín-López, B., Pascual, U., and Drucker, A. (2016). The diversity of gendered adaptation strategies to climate change of Indian farmers: A feminist intersectional approach. Ambio, 45(3), 335-351. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s13280-016-0833-2
- [260] Ravon, L. (2014). Resilience in Times of Food Insecurity: Reflecting on the experiences of women's organizations. Oxfamm Canada.
- [261] Ray, S. P., and Ray, A. (2019). Major ground water development issues in South Asia: an overview. Ground Water Development-Issues and Sustainable Solutions, 3-11.
- [262] REN21. (2019). Renewable 2019 global status report: A comprehensive overview report of the state of renewable energy. https://www.ren21.net/gsr-2019/
- [263] Resurrección, B. P., Goodrich, C. G., Song, Y., Bastola, A., Prakash, A., Joshi, D., . . . Shah, S. A. (2019). In the Shadows of the Himalayan Mountains: Persistent Gender and Social Exclusion in Development. In P. Wester, A. Mishra, A. Mukherji, and A. B. Shrestha (Eds.), The Hindu Kush Himalaya Assessment: Mountains, Climate Change, Sustainability and People (pp. 491-516). Springer International Publishing. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-92288-1\_14

- [264] Rewald, R. (2017). Energy and Women and Girls: Analyzing the Needs, Uses and Impacts of Energy on Women and Girls in the Developing World. 2–42. https://www.oxfamamerica.org/explore/ research-publications/energy-womengirlsper cent0AFor
- [265] Rocheleau, D., Thomas-Slayter, B., and Wangari, E. (1996). Feminist political ecology: Global issues and local experience. Routledge.
- [266] Rothe, D. (2017). Gendering resilience: Myths and stereotypes in the discourse on climate-induced migration. Global Policy, 8(1), 40-47.
- [267] Roy, A. (2017). BIMSTEC and Climate Change: Setting a Common Agenda. ORF Issue Brief, (203).
- [268] Roy, B., Penha-Lopes, G. P., Uddin, M. S., Kabir, M. H., Lourenco, T. C., and Torrejano, A. (2022) Sea level rise induced impacts on coastal areas of Bangladesh and local-led community-based adaptation. International Journal of Disaster Risk Reduction, 73. 102905
- [269] Rylander, C., Odland, J. Ø., and Sandanger, T. M. (2013). Climate Change and the Potential Effects on Maternal and Pregnancy Outcomes: An Assessment of the Most Vulnerable – the Mother, Fetus, and Newborn Child. Global Health Action, 6(1). 19538.
- [270] SACEP. (2016). South Asia's Biodiversity: Status, Trends and Challenges. http://www.sacep.org/pdf/Reports-Technical/2016.12-South-Asia-Biodiversity-Status-Trend-and-Challenges.pdf
- [271] Safdar, F., Khokhar, M. F., Arshad, M. and Adil, I. H. (2019). Climate change indicators and spatiotemporal shift in monsoon patterns in Pakistan. Advances in Meteorology 2019.
- [272] Saha, B. (2021). A Critical Review on Indian Agricultural Policies with Special Reference to Women Farmers. Indian JL and Just, 12, 248.
- [273] Saklani, U., Shrestha, P., Mukherji, A., and Scott, C. A. (2020). Hydro-energy cooperation in South Asia: Prospects for transboundary energy and water security. Environmental Science and Policy, 114, 22–34. doi: 10.1016/j. envsci.2020.07.013
- [274] Samad, M. (2005). Water institutional reforms in Sri Lanka. Water Policy, 7(1), 125-140.
- [275] SASEC (2020). What is SASEC? https://www.sasec.asia/index.php?page=what-is-sasec
- [276] Shafiq, M., and Kakar, M.A. (2006). Effects of drought on livestock sector in Balochistan Province of Pakistan. Int. J. Agric. Biol, 8, 1–10.
- [277] Sharmin, Z., and Islam, M. S. (2013). Consequences of climate change and gender vulnerability. Perspective.
- [278] Shaw, R., Luo, Y., Cheong, T. S., Abdul Halim, S., Chaturvedi, S., Hashizume, M., Insarov, G. E., Ishikawa, Y., Jafari, M., Kitoh, A., Pulhin, J., Singh, C., Vasant, K., and Zhang, Z. (2022). Asia. In H.-O. Pörtner et al. (Eds.), Climate Change 2022: Impacts, Adaptation and Vulnerability. Contribution of Working Group II to the Sixth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Cambridge University Press. doi:10.1017/9781009325844.012.
- [279] Shi, T., Li, X., Xin, L., and Xu, X. (2018). The spatial distribution of cropland abandonment and its influential factors at the township level: A case study in the mountainous area of China. Land Use Policy, 70, 510–520. https://doi. org/10.1016/j. landusepol.2017.10.039.
- [280] Shrestha, P., Lord, A., Mukherji, A., Shrestha, R.K., Yadav, L., and Rai, N. (2016). Benefit sharing and sustainable hydropower: Lessons from Nepal (ICIMOD Research Report 2016/2) ICIMOD. https://doi.org/10.53055/ ICIMOD.623
- [281] Shrestha, R., Desai, J., Mukherji, A., Dhakal, M., Kulkarni, H., and Acharya, S. (2017). Application of Eight-step Methodology for Reviving Springs and Improving Springshed Management in the Mid-hills of Nepal. ICIMOD. https:// doi.org/10.53055/ICIMOD.652
- [282] Shrestha, S., and Gurung, D. D. (2020). Gender and social inclusion in climate change: Issues and opportunities in federal Nepal, Proceedings of National Workshop on Gender Integration in Forestry. REDD Implementation Cell, Ministry of Forest and Environment, Government of Nepal.
- [283] Shrestha, A. B., Agrawal, N. K., Alfthan, B., Bajracharya, S. R., Maréchal, J., and Oort, B. V. (2015). The Himalayan Climate and Water Atlas: impact of climate change on water resources in five of Asia's major river basins. ICIMOD. https://lib.icimod.org/record/31180/files/HKHwateratlas\_FINAL.pdf?type=primary
- [284] Singh, C., Solomon, D., and Rao, N. (2021). How does climate change adaptation policy in India consider gender? An analysis of 28 state action plans. Climate Policy, 21(7), 958-975.
- [285] Singh, N., and Singh, O. P. (2015). Climate change, water and gender: Impact and adaptation in NorthEastern Hills of India. International Social Work, 58(3), 375-384.
- [286] Skinner, E. (2011). Gender and climate change: Overview report. https://www.genderingermandevelopment.net/ custom/images/contentBilderGalerie/bilderGalerie1000514/BRIDGE-GIZ-Gender-and-climate-change-2011-EN.pdf
- [287] Slavchevska, V., Kaaria, S., and Taivalmaa, S. L. (2016). Feminization of Agriculture in the Context of Rural Transformations: What is the Evidence? World Bank.

- [288] South Asian Association for Regional Cooperation (SAARC). (2020). SAARC Regional Centres. http://saarc-sec.org/ saarc-regional-centres
- [289] Srinivasa R. C. et al. (2016). Chapter Four Climate Resilient Villages for Sustainable Food Security in Tropical India: Concept, Process, Technologies, Institutions, and Impacts. In D. L. Sparks (Ed.), Advances in Agronomy (pp. 101-214). Academic Press.
- [290] Subedi, M. (2011). Caste System: Theories and practices in Nepal. Himalayan Journal of Sociology and Anthropology. 134-159.
- [291] Subramaniam, B. (2016). Stories We Tell: Feminism, Science Methodology. Economic and Political Weekly, Special Review of Women's Studies, 51(18).
- [292] Sugden, F., Silva, S. D., Clement, F., Maskey-Amatya, N., Ramesh, V., Philip, A., and Bharati, L. (2014). A framework to understand gender and structural vulnerability to climate change in the Ganges River Basin: lessons from Bangladesh, India and Nepal (IWMI Working Paper, 159). IWMI.
- [293] Suleymenova, K., and Syssoyeva-Masson, I. (2017). Improving gender outcomes for regional trade programmes. K4D Helpdesk Report. Institute of Development Studies.
- [294] Sultana, F. (2010). Living in hazardous waterscapes: Gendered vulnerabilities and experiences of floods and disasters. Environmental Hazards, 9(1), 43-53.
- [295] Sultana, F. (2012). Water, Culture, and Gender: An Analysis from Bangladesh. In B. R. Johnston, L. Hiwasaki, I. J. Klaver, A. Ramos Castillo, and V. Strang (Eds.), Water, Cultural Diversity, and Global Environmental Change: Emerging Trends, Sustainable Futures? (pp. 237-252). Springer Netherlands. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-94-007-1774-9\_18
- [296] The Government of Afghanistan. (2020). Statistical Yearbook 2020. https://invest.gov.af/2021/06/06/afghanistan-statistical-yearbook-2020/
- [297] The Government of Myanmar. (2020). Statistical Year Book of Myanmar 2020. https://www.csostat.gov.mm/Content/PublicationAndRelease/2020/1.htm
- [298] The Government of Nepal. (2020). Nepal Economic Survey 2019-20. https://mof.gov.np/uploads/document/file/Economic%20Survey%202019\_20201125024153.pdf
- [299] The Government of Pakistan. (2019). Pakistan Economic Survey 2018-19. http://www.finance.gov.pk/survey\_1819.html
- [300] The International Hydropower Association (IHA). (2022). Country Profile Sri Lanka. https://www.hydropower.org/country-profiles/sri-lanka
- [301] The Republic of the Union of Myanmar National Energy Management Committee. (2014). National Energy Policy. Natural Resource Governance Institute.
- [302] The Sama. (2022). Flood causes massive destruction in Hunza, adjoining areas: Authorities expedite relief efforts, temporary bridge construction. https://www.samaaenglish.tv/news/2524661
- [303] The Third Pole. (2021). Dams, roads worsened Himalayan flood impact manifold: Climate change made the Uttarakhand flash flood possible, and poor development policies made it disastrous. https://www.thethirdpole.net/en/climate/dams-roads-worsened-himalayan-flood-impact-manifold/
- [304] The World Bank. (2017). World development indicators database. The World Bank. Retrieved http://data.worldbank.org/indicator/NY.GDP.MKTP.CD?end=2015andstart=2001
- [305] The World Bank. (2018). Fact Sheet: The Indus Waters Treat 1960 and the role of the World Bank. https://www.worldbank.org/en/region/sar/brief/fact-sheet-the-indus-waters-treaty-1960-and-the-world-bank
- [306] The World Bank. (2019). Afghanistan Energy Study: Integrating Gender and Social Dimensions into Energy Interventions in Afghanistan.
- [307] The World Bank. (2020a). Tracking SDG 7: The Energy Progress Report. https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/EG.ELC.ACCS.ZS?lications=PK
- [308] The World Bank. (2020b). World Bank Database. Access to electricity (% population) South Asia. https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/EG.ELC.ACCS.ZS?locations=8S
- [309] The World Bank. (2021). Lighting Up Rural Communities in Bangladesh: The Second Rural Electrification and Renewable Energy Development Project. https://www.worldbank.org/en/results/2021/03/13/lighting-up-ruralcommunities-in-bangladesh-the-second-rural-electrification-and-renewable-energy-development-project
- [310] The World Bank. (2022). World Bank open data. https://data.worldbank.org/
- [311] Thomas, L., Balakrishna, R., Chaturvedi, R., Mukhopadhyay, P., and Ghate, R. (2022). What Influences Rural Poor in India to Refill Their LPG? In A. K. E. Haque, P. Mukhopadhyay, M. Nepal, and M. R. Shammin (Eds.), Climate Change and Community Resilience: Insights from South Asia (pp. 191-204). Springer Nature Singapore. https://doi. org/10.1007/978-981-16-0680-9\_13
- [312] Trivedi, A. (2020). South Asia Watercourse Regimes: Reflection on the International Customary Norms of Water Law and the Role of SAARC. DME Journal of Law, 1, 98-119

- [313] Tsai, L. S. (2015). Gender and Hydropower in Myanmar Today. https://www.oxfam.org.au/wp-content/ uploads/2015/09/2015-30-Myanmar-Country-Report\_FA\_WEB.pdf
- [314] Tschakert, P. (2012). From impacts to embodied experiences: Tracing political ecology in climate change research. Geografisk Tidss;zkrift-Danish Journal of Geography, 112(2), 144–158.
- [315] Tuladhar, J. (2012). Resource Guide on Gender Mainstreaming into Technical and Vocational Education and Training (TVET) in Bangladesh, 52.
- [316] Udas, P. B., Prakash, A., and Goodrich, C. G. (2018). Gendered vulnerabilities in Diaras: Struggling with floods in the Gandak River Basin Economic and Political Weekly, 53(17), 47.
- [317] Ullah, I., Saleem, F., Iyakaremye, V., Yin, J., Ma, X., Syed, S., and Omer, A. (2022). Projected changes in socioeconomic exposure to heatwaves in South Asia under changing climate. Earth's Future, 10(2), e2021EF002240.
- [318] United Nations (UN). (2011). Sustainable Energy for All: A Vision Statement by Ban Ki-moon, Secretary-General of the United Nations, November 2011.
- [319] United Nations Development Programme (UNDP). (2013a). Overview of Linkages Between Gender and Climate Change. New York.
- [320] United Nations Environment Programme (UNEP). (2013b). Gender and Energy.1–6. http://www.undp.org/content/ dam/undp/linrary/gender/Gender and Environment/TM4\_AsiaPacidic\_Capacity.pdf
- [321] United Nations Development Programme (UNDP). (2015). Human Development Report 2015: Work and Human Development.
- [322] United Nations Development Programme (UNDP). (2016a). Gender and climate change. Gender and sustainable energy. https://www1.undp.org/content/dam/undp/library/gender/Genderper cent20andper cent20Environment/ UNDPper cent20Genderper cent20andper cent20Sustainableper cent20Energyper cent20Policyper cent20Briefper cent204-WEB.pdf
- [323] United Nations Development Programme (UNDP). (2016b). Gender Equality in National Climate Action: Planning For Gender-Responsive Nationally Determined Contributions. https://www1.undp.org/content/dam/undp/library/ gender/Genderper cent20andper cent20Environment/Gender\_Equality\_in\_National\_Climate\_Action.pdf
- [324] United Nations Environment Programme (UNEP) (2020a). Gender Integration Checklist: Renewable Energy Policy: 26. http://www.euei-pdf.org/en/system/files/field\_page\_file/euei\_pdf\_gender\_integration\_checklist\_re\_policy\_ final\_052013\_en.pdf.
- [325] United Nations Environment Programme (UNEP). (2020b). Powering equality: Women's entrepreneurship transforming Asia's energy sector.
- [326] United Nations Environment Programme (UNEP), and UN Women. (2019). Renewable energy for Resilience. Renewable energy for all. https://www2. unwomen.org/-/media/images/unwomen/emp/ attachments/2020/01/ renewablesper cent20energy\_14jan. pdf?la=enandvs=4554
- [327] United Nations, Economic and Social Commission for Asia and the Pacific (UNESCAP). (2019). Asia-Pacific Disaster Report 2019: The Disaster Riskscape Across Asia-Pacific, Pathways for Resilience, Inclusion and Empowerment. Bangkok. https://www.unescap.org/sites/default/d8files/knowledge-products/Asia-Pacificper cent20Disasterper cent20Reportper cent202019\_fullper cent20version.pdf
- [328] United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC). (2019). Synthesis report: Differentiated impacts of climate change on women and men; the integration of gender considerations in climate plocies, plans and actions; and progress in enhancing gender balance in national climate delegations. Bonn, Germany.
- [329] United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC). (n.d.). NDC Registry (interim). https://www4.unfccc.int/sites/NDCStaging/Pages/All.aspx
- [330] United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC). (2022a). Nationally Determined Contributions (NDCs). https://www4.unfccc.int/sites/NDCStaging/Pages/All.aspx
- [331] United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC). (2022b). National Adaptation Plans. https:// www4.unfccc.int/sites/NAPC/Pages/national-adaptation-plans.aspx
- [332] United Nations International Children's Emergency Fund (UNICEF). (2016). Drought in India 2015–16. When Coping Crumbles. New Delhi.
- [333] United Nations Statistics Division (UNSD). (2019a). Data on energy balances. United Nations Statistics Division. https://unstats.un.org/unsd/energystats/pubs/balance/2019/bab.pdf
- [334] United Nations Statistics Division (UNSD). (2019b). Data on energy balances. United Nations Statistics Division. https://unstats.un.org/unsd/energystats/pubs/balance/2019/bcf.pdf
- [335] United Nations Statistics Division (UNSD). (2019c). Data on energy balances. United Nations Statistics Division. https://unstats.un.org/unsd/energystats/pubs/balance/2019/bgl.pdf
- [336] United Nations Statistics Division (UNSD). (2019d). Data on energy balances. United Nations Statistics Division. https://unstats.un.org/unsd/energystats/pubs/balance/2019/bmq.pdf

- [337] United Nations Statistics Division (UNSD). (2019e). Data on energy balances. United Nations Statistics Division. https://unstats.un.org/unsd/energystats/pubs/balance/2019/brt.pdf
- [338] UN Women (2015). Gender and energy in the Pacific. Fiji. http://www.un-expo.org/wp-content/ uploads/2017/05/ SIDS\_Brief\_7\_Gender\_and\_Ener- gy\_in\_the\_Pacific.pdf
- [339] UN Women. (2020a). Rapid Assessment: Impact of COVID-19 on Women's Civil Society Organizations
- [340] UN Women. (2020b). Women's Economic Empowerment in The Indian Ocean Rim: Progress and Challenges, The Economic Empowerment Section of UN Women.
- [341] USAID. (2015). Strategies for Gender Equity in Pakistan's Energy Sector. https://pdf.usaid.gov/pdf\_docs/PA00KV8H. pdf.
- [342] USAID, SARI/E, and IRADe (2019). South Asia Regional Initiative For Energy Integration (Sari/E)- A USAID Initiative to strengthen Energy Security in South Asia. https://sari-energy.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/10/SARI-EI-Brochure-v4-26032019-1.pdf
- [343] Vaidya, R. A., Shrestha, M. S., Nasab, N., Gurung, D. R., Kozo, N., Pradhan, N. S., and Wasson, R. J. (2019). Disaster Risk Reduction and Building Resilience in the Hindu Kush Himalaya. In P. Wester, A. Mishra, A. Mukherji, and A. B. Shrestha (Eds.), The Hindu Kush Himalaya Assessment: Mountains, Climate Change, Sustainability and People (pp. 389-419). Springer International Publishing. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-92288-1\_11
- [344] Van K. B., Raut, M., Rajouria, A., Khadka, M., Pradhan, P., GC, R. K., ... and Rautanen, S. L. (2022). Gender equality and social inclusion in community-led multiple use water services in Nepal. IVMI Working Paper 203.
- [345] van Vuuren, D. P., Stehfest, E., Gernaat, D. E. H. J., Doelman, J. C., van den Berg, M., Harmsen, M., . . . Tabeau, A. (2017). Energy, land-use and greenhouse gas emissions trajectories under a green growth paradigm. Global Environmental Change, 42, 237-250. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gloenvcha.2016.05.008
- [346] Venkateswarly, B. (2010). Agricultural drought management in India. In Proceedings of the SAARC Workshop on Drought Risk Management in South Asia, Kabul, Afghanistan, 8–9 August 2010 (pp. 88–104). SAARC Disaster Management Centre.
- [347] Vincent, K., Wnajiru, L., Aubry, A., Mershon, A., Nyandiga, C., Cull, T., and Banda, K. (2010). Gender, climate change and community-based adaptation: A guidebook for designing and implementing gender sensitive community-based adaptation programmes and projects. http://www.undp.org/sites/g/files/zskgke326/files/publications/Gender%20 Climate%20Change%20and%20Community%20Based%20Adaptation%20(2).pdf
- [348] Vinke, K., Martin, M. A., Adams, S., Baarsch, F., Bondeau, A., Coumou, D., . . . Svirejeva-Hopkins, A. (2017). Climatic risks and impacts in South Asia: extremes of water scarcity and excess. Regional Environmental Change, 17(6), 1569-1583. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10113-015-0924-9
- [349] Wang, S.Y., Yoon, J.H., Gillies, R.R. and Cho, C. (2013). What caused the winter drought in western Nepal during recent years? J. Climate, 26, 8241–8256.
- [350] Wassmann, R., Jagadish, S. V. K., Heuer, S., Ismail, A., Redona, E., Serraj, R.,Singh, R. K., Howell, G., Pathak, H., and Sumfleth, K. (2009). Climate change affectingrice production: The physiological and agronomic basis for possible adaptation strategies. Adv. Agron. 101, 59–122.
- [351] Wester, P., Mishra, A., Mukherji, A., and Shrestha, A. B. (Eds.). (2019). The Hindu Kush Himalaya assessment: mountains, climate change, sustainability and people. Springer Nature.
- [352] Wickramasinghe, M. R. C. P., Silva, R. P. D, and Dayawansa, N. D. K. (2021). Climate change vulnerability in agriculture sector: an assessment and mapping at divisional secretariat level in Sri Lanka. Earth Systems and Environment, 5(1), 1-14.
- [353] Wisner, B. (1978). The Human Ecology of Drought in Western Kenya [PhD Thesis, Clark University, Worcester].
- [354] Wisner, B., Blaikie, P., Davis, I., and Cannon, T. (2003). At Risk: Natural Hazards, People's Vulnerability, and Disasters: 2nd edition. Routledge.
- [355] Wisner, B. (2004). Assessment of capability and vulnerability. In G. Bankoff, G. Frerks, and D. Hilhorst (Eds.), Mapping vulnerability: Disasters, development and people (pp. 183–192). Earthscan.
- [356] World Economic Forum. (2021). Global Gender Gap Report 2021 Insight Report March 2021. https://www3.weforum.org/docs/WEF\_GGGR\_2021.pdf
- [357] World Health Organisation (WHO). (2014). Gender, Climate Change and Health. World Health Organization.
- [358] Xu, D. D., Deng, X., Huang, K., Liu, Y., Yong, Z., and Liu, S. (2019). Relationships between labor migration and cropland abandonment in rural China from the perspective of village types. Land Use Policy, 88(1), 104–164. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. landusepol.2019.104164.
- [359] Yan, S., and Alvi, S. (2022). Food security in South Asia under climate change and economic policies. International Journal of Climate Change Strategies and Management, DOI 10.1108/IJCCSM-10-2021-0113
- [360] Yadav, S. S. and Lal, R. (2018). Vulnerability of women to climate change in arid and semi-arid regions: The case of India and South Asia. Journal of Arid Environments 149, 4-17.

- [361] Yoshikawa, H., and Anbumozhi, V. (2019). Shaping Energy Policies to Achieve the Sustainable Development Goals in Myanmar and the Greater Mekong.
- [362] Zafarullah, H., and Huque, S. (2018). Climate change, regulatory policies and regional cooperation in South Asia. Public Administration and Policy: An Asia-Pacific Journal, 21(1). DOI: 10.1108/PAP-06-2018-001



Countries	Total energy supply (TES) (terajoules)	Renewables in TES (terajoules)	Share of renewables in TES	Data year
Afghanistan	189007	22651	11.98	2019
Bangladesh	2067680	570811	27.61	2019
Bhutan	70331	56548	80.40	2018
China	136602355	10783448	7.89	2019
India	40565584	8850833	21.82	2019
Maldives	24764	232	0.94	2018
Myanmar	964934	486492	50.42	2019
Nepal	608494	444367	73.03	2018
Pakistan	3849006	846520	21.99	2019
Sri Lanka	457151	179371	39.24	2019
Overall	185399306	22241273	12.00	-

Table 1A. Share (percentage) of renewables in total energy supply

Sources: UNSD 2019a,b,c,d,e

Table 2A: Share (percentage) of different sources in total primary energy supply (TPES)

-	Countries						
Energy sources	Afghanistan	Bangladesh	China	India	Myanmar	Pakistan	Sri Lanka
Primary coal and peat	18.70	8.00	61.20	46.90	4.50	14.40	14.30
Coal and peat products	2.00	0.00	0.00	0.20	0.00	0.00	0.00
Primary oil	2.70	3.20	20.80	27.50	10.40	12.30	17.10
Oil products	52.90	8.30	0.00	0.00	29.30	13.00	29.50
Natural gas	2.40	51.70	8.40	5.70	15.10	35.60	0.00
Biofuels and waste	9.30	27.40	3.00	19.40	46.80	18.60	34.90
Nuclear	0.00	0.00	2.80	1.20	0.00	2.60	0.00
Electricity	12.00	1.40	5.00	2.40	3.10	3.50	4.30
Heat	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.10	0.00	0.00

Sources: UNSD 2019a,b,c,d,e

F	Countries				
Energy source	Bhutan	Maldives	Nepal		
All coal	5.70	0.00	6.30		
All oil	12.40	99.06	16.30		
Natural gas	0.00	0.00	0.00		
Primary biofuels/waste	67.50	0.60	72.70		
Charcoal	0.20	0.03	0.00		
Electricity	14.10	0.31	4.70		

## Table 3A: Share (percentage) of different sources in total primary energy supply (TPES)

Note: Data year is 2019 Sources: UNSD 2019a; UNSD 2019d

## Endnotes

- i. Ecofeminism claims that nature and women are interrelated as they are treated the same in the male-centred society. Mostly. women's biological structure is being misunderstood to keep them domestic, and they do not acquire social identity. Their dependence on men is normalised and they exist as objects in the society. Likewise, nature serves the patriarchal system with its renewable resources. Thus, the system perceives nature as an object that provides infinite resources and power. Overall, both women and nature are objectified and exploited in the masculine-dominated society (Öztürk 2020).
- iii. The Global Gender Gap Index benchmarks the evolution of gender-based gaps among four key dimensions (economic participation and opportunity, educational attainment, health and survival, and political empowerment) and tracks progress towards closing these gaps over time.
- iii. Global Gender Gap Index 2021 rank out of the 156 reviewed countries and its progress, represented on a 0-to-1 scale, towards closing the gender gap and achieving full gender parity (benchmark score of 1)
- iv. https://www.ifc.org/wps/wcm/connect/region\_\_ext\_content/ifc\_external\_corporate\_site/south+asia/priorities/ gender\_in\_southasia
- v. In climatology, the Coupled Model Intercomparison Project (CMIP) is a collaborative framework designed to improve knowledge of climate change.
- vi. Potentially dangerous glacial lakes are identified based on complex multidimensional criterion including characteristics of lake (i.e. extent and expansion of glacial lake as indicators of a breach threat), dam (i.e. condition of the dam is important in determining the stability of a lake), source glacier (i.e. disturbance in the lake stability due to source glacier, either by glacier melt that increases the lake area and volume, or by ice mass collapsing into the lake), physical surrounding (i.e. glacial lakes close to steep slopes or headwalls are more susceptible to mass movements) and the likelihood of seismic events and intense rainfall (i.e. factors such as intense rainfall or seismic events can also destabilise the lake or dam to trigger a GLOF) (ICIMOD 2022a).
- vii. U.N. Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights.
- viii. The First CEDAW Impact Study: Final Report, York University Centre for Feminist Research and the International Women's Rights Project, June 2000, http://www.iwrp.org/CEDAW\_Impact\_Study.htm.
- ix. Afghanistan, Bangladesh, Bhutan, China, India, Myanmar, Nepal, and Pakistan
- x. 1) promote and strengthen regional cooperation at all levels to sustain mountain environment and livelihoods; 2) recognize and prioritize the uniqueness of the HKH mountain people; 3) take concerted climate actions; 4) take accelerated actions to achieve the SDGs, consistent with the nine mountain priorities; 5) take decisive actions to enhance ecosystem resilience; and 6) promote regional data and information sharing.
- xii. Bangladesh, China, India, and Nepal (BCIN); Bangladesh, China, India, and Myanmar Economic Corridor (BCIM-EC); Brazil, Russia, India, and China (BRIC); The Belt and Road Initiative (BRI); The Association of South East Asian Nations (ASEAN) – Myanmar from South Asia is the member of this regional international organisation.
- xiii. China has enacted more than 100 rules and regulations concerning the protection of women's rights and interests. https://www.mfa.gov.cn/ce/cegv//eng/rqrd/jblc/t210715.htm
- xiv. https://www.ipsnews.net/2020/07/myanmars-protection-bill-falls-short-of-addressing-violence-against-women/ https://www.globaljusticecenter.net/files/20200710\_MyanmarPOVAWlawAnalysis.pdf
- xiv. UNFCCCb (n.d.). NAPA Priority Database. https://unfccc.int/topics/resilience/workstreams/national-adaptationprogrammes-of-action/napa-background
- xv. National Solar Mission, National Mission for Enhanced Energy Efficiency, National Mission on Sustainable Habitat, National Water Mission, National Mission for Sustaining the Himalayan Ecosystem, National Mission for a Green India, National Mission for Sustainable Agriculture, and National Mission on Strategic Knowledge for Climate Change
- xvi. 1. Agriculture and Food Security, 2. Water Resources and Energy, 3. Forest and Biodiversity, 4. Public Health, 5. Urban settlements and infrastructures, 6. Climate induced disasters
- xvii. In the IPCC 6th Assessment (Working Group III contribution), agriculture is clustered with forest and other land use
- xviii. As per the Hindu caste system, which is a "hereditary and hierarchic system" (IDSN 2009, p. 2), society is divided into four groups or varnas – Brahmins or priests who are designated the highest caste group, followed by Kshatriyas or warriors, then the Vaishyas, who are the farmers, merchants and artisans, and finally the Shudras, who are the labourers. Dalits, who do not fall within these caste groups, are considered impure and thus deigned 'untouchable' (IDSN 2009; Subedi 2011)
- xix. Myanmar Climate Change Strategy was developed prior to the regime change in 2022.



For more information: www.empowerforclimate.org

EmPower: Women for Climate-Resilient Societies is a partnership between:

